COMPARATIVE THERAPEUTIC EVALUATION OF ASTAXANTHIN AND DIMINAZENE ACETURATE IN *Trypanosomabruceibrucei*-INFECTED WISTAR RATS

BY

PATRICIA ISHAKU KOBO

DEPARTMENT OF VETERINARY PHARMACOLOGY AND TOXICOLOGY, FACULTY OF VETERINARY MEDICINE, AHMADU BELLO UNIVERSITY, ZARIA, NIGERIA

AUGUST, 2021

COMPARATIVE THERAPEUTIC EVALUATION OF ASTAXANTHIN AND DIMINAZENE ACETURATE IN *Trypanosomabruceibrucei*-INFECTED WISTAR RATS

BY

Patricia Ishaku KOBO, DVM (2002); MSc (2012) P17VTPX9061

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE SCHOOL OF POSTGRADUATE STUDIES AHMADU BELLO UNIVERSITY, ZARIA, NIGERIA IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF THE DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY DEGREE IN VETERINARY PHARMACOLOGY

DEPARTMENT OF VETERINARY PHARMACOLOGY AND TOXICOLOGY, FACULTY OF VETERINARY MEDICINE, AHMADU BELLO UNIVERSITY, ZARIA, NIGERIA

AUGUST, 2021

DECLARATION

I solemnly declare that the work in the thesis titled "**Comparative therapeutic evaluation of astaxanthin and diminazeneaceturate in** *Trypanosomabruceibrucei*-infected Wistar rats" has been performed by me in the Department of Veterinary Pharmacology and Toxicology, under the supervision of Professors M. M. Suleiman, J. O. Ayo, and I. A. Lawal. The information derived from the literature has been duly acknowledged in the text and a list of references provided. No part of this thesis was previously presented for another degree or diploma at any University.

Ishaku Patricia KOBO

Name of Student

Signature

Date

CERTIFICATION

This thesis titled: COMPARATIVE THERAPEUTIC EVALUATION OF ASTAXANTHIN AND DIMINAZENE ACETURATE IN *Trypanosomabruceibrucei*-INFECTED WISTAR RATS; by Patricia Ishaku Kobo meets the regulations governing the award of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy of Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria and is approved for its contribution to knowledge and literary presentation.

Prof. M. M. Suleiman		
Chairman, Supervisory Committee	Signature	Date
Prof. J. O. Ayo		
Member, Supervisory Committee	Signature	Date
Prof. I. A. Lawal		
Member, Supervisory Committee	Signature	Date
Dr. M. Shittu		
Head of Department,	Signature	Date
Veterinary Pharmacology and Toxicology		
Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria		
Prof. SaniA. Abdullah		
Dean, School of Postgraduate Studies, Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria	Signature	Date

DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to God Almighty, the omnipotent, omniscient and omnipresent God who has been the source of my strength, inspiration, wisdom, knowledge and understanding throughout this work. He kept close watch on my paths, to him be the glory and honour forever, amen. I also dedicate this work to my beloved husband, Rev. Ishaku Kobo and lovely children, Hyeinmen, Cynthia, Emmanuella and Israel, for their moral, spiritual and emotional support.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost, I thank the Lord almighty for the gift of life and strength. This work would not have been possible without His guidance.

I owe so much to my supervisors; Profs. M. M. Suleiman, J. O. Ayo and I. A. Lawal who worked so hard with me from the beginning till the completion of this research. They were more than generous with their expertise and precious time. They were always there for me during all the phases of this research. A special thanks to Prof. J. O. Ayo for his countless hours of reflecting, reading, encouraging and most of all patience throughout the entire process.

I am grateful to my lecturers, especially Professors. T. Aluwong, M. U. Kawu and T. Dzenda for their advice and encouragement. Your unwavering support and encouragement made this work a reality.

My gratitude goes to my dear friend of blessed memory, Prof. B.V.O. Maikai who shared in my moments of tears and joy at the course of this work but did not live to witness the actualisation of this dream. I am grateful to my friends and colleagues in the Department and beyond who assisted, advised and supported my research and writing efforts over the years. Your friendship, hospitality and knowledge supported and enlightenedme over the years.

I will like to acknowledge and thank the technical staff of the Departments of Veterinary Pharmacology and Toxicology and Veterinary Physiology, especially Mr. D. Etie, Mr. H. Abdulwahab, Mr. Y. Oniwapele and Mr. A. Sani for their technical skills during the course of this research.

Lastly, to my amiable husband, Rev. Ishaku Kobo, and my wonderful children; Hyeinmen, Cynthia, Emmanuella, and Israel, thank you so much for your unwavering support, encouragement and patience through this process. I appreciate your understanding for those moments that you needed me and I was not there for you.

ABSTRACT

The experiment was conducted with the aim of evaluating the effects of administration of astaxanthin singly or in combination with diminazene aceturate on Trypanosoma brucei bruceiinfection in Wistar rats. Eighty (80) adult male Wistar rats were randomly allotted into eight groups (I, II, III, IV, V, VI, VII and VIII) of 10 rats each. Group I (DW) and II (S/OIL) served as negative controls and they were only administered *per os* with distilled water (2 mL/kg) and soya oil (2 mL/kg), respectively. Group III (T) rats served as positive controls and were inoculated with Trypanosoma brucei brucei only. Rats in groups IV (PreA + T) and V (PreA + T + DZ) were first pre-treated with astaxanthin orally, at 100 mg/kg body weight once daily for three weeks, after which they were inoculated with T. brucei brucei. Treatment with astaxanthin continued after inoculation to the end of the experiment. In addition, group V rats were administered diminazene aceturate, once at 3.5 mg/kg body weight intraperitoneally, when infection was established (at day 4 post-innoculation). Groups VI (T + A) and VII (T + A + DZ)rats were first inoculated with T. brucei brucei, followed by treatment with astaxanthin once daily to the end of the experiment. In addition, group VII rats were administered intraperitoneally with diminazene aceturate, once at 3.5 mg/kg. Rats in group VIII (T + DZ) were inoculated with T. brucei brucei and administered diminazene aceturate. All the inoculated rats were given 10^6 trypanosomes/mL of blood intraperitoneally. Infection of Wistar rats with T. brucei brucei resulted in classical symptoms of animal trypanosomosis. At the end of the experiment, blood and serum samples were collected for evaluation of haematological and biochemical parameters. Tissue samples of the heart, lungs, kidneys and liver were harvested and assessed for activities of antioxidant enzymes and 8-isoprostane concentration. The level of parasitaemia in T, PreA + T and T + A groups progressively increased till the termination of the experiment; but was

significantly (P < 0.05) lower in PreA + T group, when compared to T and T + A groups at days 6 and 8 post-infection. There was resurgence of parasitaemia in 10% of the rats in T + A + DZgroup at day 7 post-treatment. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in erythrocyte (RBC) count, packed cell volume (PCV) and haemoglobin (Hb) concentration in T and T + A groups, when compared to other treatment groups. The PCV and Hb concentration in PreA + T + DZwere significantly (P < 0.05) higher compared to values obtained in T + A + DZ rats. The T and T + A groups had a significant (P < 0.05) increase in neutrophil and total leucocyte counts, compared to the PreA + T and PreA + T + DZ. At 0.9%, 0.7% and 0.5% NaCl concentrations, the percentage haemolysis of rats in T and T + A groups were significantly (P < 0.05) higher when compared to all other treatment groups. The percentage haemolysis of rats in PreA + T +DZ was lower (P < 0.05) in comparison to PreA + T and T + A + DZ. The concentrations of 8isoprostane in the liver, kidneys and heart of rats in T and T + A groups were significantly (P < 0.05) higher, when compared to other treatment groups. The level of immunoglobulin G was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in PreA + T and PreA + T + DZ groups than in other treatment groups. The concentration of tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α), interleukin-1 alpha (IL-1 α) and interleukin-6 (IL-6) were significantly (P < 0.05) higher in T and T + A compared to other treatment groups. The concentrations of 8-isoprostane decreased significantly (P < 0.05) in the liver and kidneys of rats in PreA + T + DZ group when compared to those of T + A, and T + A + DZ groups. The kidneys of rats in PreA +T + DZ group had lower (P < 0.05) concentration of 8isoprostane than those of PreA + T. The activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx) and catalase (CAT) in the heart, lungs and liver of rats in the T and T + Agroups were significantly (P < 0.05) higher, when compared to PreA + T and PreA + T + DZgroups. The liver of rats in PreA + T + DZ and T + A + DZ groups had lower (P < 0.05)

GPxactivity, when compared to PreA + T and T + DZ groups, respectively. There was a decrease (P < 0.05) in catalase activity in the liver of rats in PreA + T + DZ in comparison to PreA + T and T + A + DZ.

Contents Pages	
COVER PAGE	i
TITLE PAGE	ii
DECLARATION	iii
CERTIFICATION	iv
DEDICATION	V
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	vi
ABSTRACT	vii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	X
LIST OF TABLES	xvi
LIST OF FIGURES	xvii
LIST OF APPENDICES	xix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	XX
CHAPTER ONE	1
1.0INTRODUCTION	- 1
1.1 Statement of Research Problem	7
1.2 Justification of the study	9
1.3 Aim and Objectives	10
1.3.1 Aim of the study	10
1.3.2 Specific Objectives of the study	10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.4 Research Hypotheses	11
CHAPTER TWO	12
2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW	12
2.1 Background of the Study	12
2.2 African Trypanosomes	16
2.2.1Trypanosomabrucei	16
2.2.2 Life Cycle of Trypanosomes	17
2.2.3 The economic impact of African trypanosomosis	19
2.2.4 Drug treatment of African trypanosomosis	20
2.2.5 Drug resistance in African trypanosomosis	21
2.2.6 Host immune responses to trypanosomes	23
2.3 Cytokines	24
2.3.1Interleukin – 1 alpha (IL-1α)	25
2.3.2 Interleukin-6 (IL-6)	26
2.3.3 Tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF-α)	27
2.4 Oxidative Stress	28
2.4.1 Oxidative stress and disease	29
2.4.2 Oxidative stress and altered immune function	31
2.4.3 Oxidative stress and altered susceptibility to bacterial, viral, and parasitic	
infections	32
2 Anuvanants	55
2.5.1 Classification of antioxidants	33

2.5.2 Antioxidant process	38
2.5.3 Phytochemical antioxidants: oxidative stress, disease and epigenome	38
2.6 Carotenoids	39
2.6.1 Astaxanthin as a carotenoid	40
2.6.2 Food sources of astaxanthin	40
2.6.3 Biochemistry of astaxanthin	41
2.6.4 Safety of astaxanthin	42
2.6.5 Bioavailability and pharmacokinetics of astaxanthin	42
2.6.6 Underlying basis to bioactivity of astaxanthin	43
2.6.7 Superior position in cell membrane	45
2.6.8 Pharmacological effects of astaxanthin	47
CHAPTER THREE	52
3.0 MATERIALS AND METHOD	52
3.1 Experimental Animals	52
3.2 Ethical Clearance	52
3.3 Trypanosome Parasites	52
3.4 Inoculation of Rats	52
3.5 Experimental Design	53
3.6 Determination of Body Weight	54
3.7 Determination of Survivability of Rats	54
3.8 Determination of Parasitaemia	54

3.9 Collection of Blood	55
3.10 Determination Haematological Parameter	55
3.10.1 Determination of blood cellular components	55
3.10.2 In vitro determination of erythrocyte osmotic fragility	56
3.11 Determination of serum biochemical parameters	57
3.11.1 Determination of activities of liver enzymes	57
3.11.2 Determination of lipid profile	57
3.11.3 Determination of immunoglobulin G	57
3.11.4 Determination of cytokines	58
3.12 Preparation of Tissues	59
3.13 Determination of Oxidative Stress Biomarkers	59
3.13.1 Determination of 8-isoprostane	59
3.13.2 Determination of catalase activity	59
3.13.3 Determination of superoxide dismutase activity	60
3.13.4 Determination glutathione peroxidase activity	60
3.14 Data Analysis	61
CHAPTER FOUR	62
4.0 RESULTS	62
4.1 Effect of Treatments on the Dynamics of Body Weight Changes in Rats	62
4.2 Effect of Treatments on Survivability of Rats	62
4.3 Effect of Treatment on the Level of Parasitaemia	62

4.4 Effect of Treatments on Haematological Parameters	68
4.4.1 Effect of treatments on total red blood cell count	68
4.4.2 Effect of treatments on packed cell volume	68
4.4.3 Effect of treatments on haemoglobin concentration	68
4.4.4 Effect of treatments on erythrocytic indices	69
4.4.5 Effect of treatments on platelet count	70
4.4.6 Effect of treatments on total leucocyte count	76
4.4.7 Effect of treatments on differential leucocyte count	76
4.4.8 Effect of treatments on erythrocyte osmotic fragility	76
4.5 Effect of treatments on serum biochemical parameters	82
4.5.1 Effect of treatments on liver enzymes	82
4.5.2 Effect of treatments on lipid profile	83
4.5.3 Effect of treatments on the concentration of immunoglobulin G	88
4.5.4 Effect of treatments on cytokines	88
4.6 Effect of Treatments on Oxidative Stress Biomarkers	94
4.6.1 Effect of treatments on 8-isoprostane	94
4.6.2 Effect of treatments on superoxide dismutase activity in the heart, lungs and liver	96
4.6.3 Effect of treatments on glutathione peroxidase activity in the heart, lungs and	00
4.6.4 Effect of treatments on catalase activity in the heart, lungs and liver	98 100
	100
UHAPIEK FIVE	102
5.0 DISCUSSION	102

CHAPTER SIX	121
6.0 SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION	121
6.1 Summary	121
6.2 Conclusion	122
6.3 Recommendations	124
REFERENCES	125
APPENDICES	161

LIST OF TABLES

4.1:	Parasitaemia, clearance and resurgence of parasitaemia of rats infeceted with <i>T</i> . <i>Bruceibrucei</i> and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate6	66
4.2:	Activities of 8-isoprostane in the liver, kidney and heart of rats infected with <i>T</i> . <i>Bruceibrucei</i> and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate	95
4.3:	Mean \pm SEM of activity of superoxide dismutase in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate	97
4.4:	Mean \pm SEM of glutathione peroxidase activity in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T. Bruceibrucei</i> and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate	99
4.5:	Mean \pm SEM of catalase activity in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T.bruceibrucei</i> and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate10)1

LIST OF FIGURES

1.1:	Structure of astaxanthin Figure	6
2.1:	Map of Africa showing the distribution of tsetse flies	15
2.2:	The life cycle of trypanosomes	18
2.3:	Antioxidant defences and their interrelationships in animals	37
2.4:	Superior position of astaxanthin in the cell membrane that offers a unique free radical scavenging effect	46
4.1:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the dynamics of body weight changes in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	64
4.2:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the survival rate of <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	- 65
4.3:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of parasitaemia in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	67
4.4:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte count in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	- 71
4.5:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on packed cell-volume in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	72
4.6:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on haemoglobin concentration in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	73
4.7:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocytic indices in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	74
4.8:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on platelet counts in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	75
4.9:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on absolute leucocyte count in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	79
4.10	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on lymphocyte and neutrophil counts in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	80
4.11	: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte osmotic fragility in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	81

4.12: E li	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on activities of iver enzymes in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	84
4.13: E	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of holesterol in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	85
4.14: E	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of triglycerides in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	86
4.15: E 1	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of high density lipoprotein in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	87
4.16: E i	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of immunoglobulin G in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	90
4.17: E i	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturaate on the level of interleukin 1-alpha in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	91
4.18: E i	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of interleukin-6 in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	92
4.19: E	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of tumour necrosis factor alpha in <i>T. bruceibrucei</i> -infected Wistar rats	93

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on weekly body weight changes of rats infected with <i>T.bruceibrucei</i>	161
Appendix 2:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on survival rate of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	162
Appendix 3:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the level of parasitaemia of rats infected with <i>T.bruceibrucei</i>	163
Appendix 4:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on RBC, PCV and Hb concentration of rats infected with <i>T. Brucei bruccei</i>	164
Appendix 5:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on erythrocytic Indices of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	165
Appendix 6:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on leucocyte platelet counts of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	166
Appendix 7:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte osmotic fragility of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	167
Appendix 8:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the concentration of 8-isoprostane in the liver, kidneys and heart of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	168
Appendix 9:	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the activities of AST, ALT and ALP of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	169
Appendix 10): Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on TNF-α, IL-1α and IL-6 of rats infected with T. <i>bruceibrucei</i>	170
Appendix 11	Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on lipid profile of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	171
Appendix 12	2: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the level of IgG of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	172
Appendix 13	3: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on The activity of SOD in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	173
Appendix 14	4: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the activity of GPx in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	174
Appendix 15	5: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the activity of CAT in the heart, lungs and liver of rats infected with <i>T. bruceibrucei</i>	175

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ALP	Alkaline phosphatase
ALT	Alanine aminotransferase
ApoA1	Apolipoprotein A1
ApoLI	Apolipoprotein LI
AST	Aspartate aminotransferase
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CAT	Catalase
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CNS	Central nervous system
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
Cu	Copper
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DW	Distilled water
DZ	Diminazeneaceturate
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetra acetic acid
Fe ²⁺	Ferrous iron
GPx	Glutathione peroxidase
GSH	Glutathione
GSSG	Oxidised glutathione
GST	Glutathione-S-transferase
H_2O_2	Hydrogen peroxide
НАТ	Human African trypanosomosis
Hb	Haemoglobin
HDL	High density lipoprotein
HNE	4 – hydroxy-2-nonenal

HO.	Hydroxyl radical
HOCI	Hypochlorous acid
Hpr	Haptoglobin related protein
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
IFN-γ	Interferon – gamma
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
IgM	Immunoglobulin M
IL-1a	Interleukin-1 alpha
IL-6	Interleukin-6
LOOH	Lipid hydroperoxide
mAb	Monoclonal antibody
MCH	Mean corpuscular haemoglobin
MCHC	Mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration
MCV	Mean corpuscular volume
MDA	Malondialdehyde
Mn	Manganese
NaCI	Sodium chloride
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NO	Nitric oxide
NWLSS TM	Northwest Life Science Specialties
¹ O ₂	Singlet oxygen
O ₂	Diatomic oxygen
O_2^-	Superoxide anion
O ₂ .	Superoxide radical
O ₃	Ozone
ONOO	Peroxynitrite
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline

PCV	Packed cell volume
RBC	Red blood cell
RNS	Reactive nitrogen species
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
S/OIL	Soya oil
Se	Selenium
Se-OH	Selenole
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
Т	Trypanosome
TBARS	Thiobarbituric acid reactive substance
TLF	Trypanosome lytic factor
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TMB	3,3'5,5' tetramethylbenzidine
TNF-α	Tumour necrosis factor alpha
UVA	Ultraviolet – A
VSG	Variant specific surface glycoprotein
WK	Week
Zn	Zinc

CHAPTER ONE

1.0 INTRODUCTION

Trypanosomosis is a complex debilitating and often fatal disease of humans and domestic animals (Umar et al., 2014;Kivali et al., 2020). It is caused by infection with one or more of the pathogenic tsetse-transmitted haemoflagellate protozoan parasite of the genus Trypanosoma (Yakubu et al., 2014). The causative agents of African animal trypanosomosis are Trypanosoma brucei brucei, Trypanosoma vivax, and Trypanosoma congolense (Ngure et al., 2009; Feyera et al., 2014; Igbo et al., 2015). Anaemia is a consistent feature of trypanosome infections associated with oxidative stress; inflicting damage to the erythrocyte membrane, resulting in haemolysis (Ngure et al., 2009; Abdullahi et al., 2018). Oxidative stress, involved in the pathogenesis of the disease (Omer et al., 2007; Umar et al., 2007, 2010; Saleh et al., 2009), is theincreased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), including superoxides and hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) by macrophages of the mononuclear phagocytic system (Askonas, 1985), T. brucei (Meshnick et al., 1977), and depletion of tissue antioxidant reserves during trypanosome infections. Depletion of tissue glutathione (GSH) has been reported in T. gambiense (Ameh, 1984), T. brucei-infected rats (Igbokwe et al., 1998; Umar et al., 2000, 2001), T. brucei-infected mice (Igbokwe et al., 1994) and T. vivax-infected cattle (Igbokwe et al., 1996). The levels of plasma and tissue ascorbic acid are depleted in T. brucei-infected rats (Umar et al., 2000, 2001). Similarly, levels of retinol and carotenoids are depleted by the infection (Ihedioha and Anwa, 2002). Thus, oxidative stress causes damages to plasma membranes, thereby contributing to the cellular degenerative changes observed in trypanosomosis. Oxidative stress has been alleviated in experimental infections with various species of trypanosomes by administration of exogenous antioxidants, including flavonoids, ascorbic acid and vitamin E, to infected rats and rabbits

(Umar *et al.*, 2007, 2010; Kobo *et al.*, 2014). Antioxidant administration considerably reduces the degree and rate of degeneration of the tissues and organs; and may reduce the parasitaemia and anaemia intrypanosome-infected animals (Umar *et al.*, 2007, 2010; Kobo *et al.*, 2014).

African trypanosomes modulate the mammalian host immune responses (Beschin *et al.*, 2014) by manipulating cells of the myeloid phagocytic system, including macrophages, monocytes, and granulocytes (neutrophils) (Stijlemans et al., 2015). Antioxidants, thus, increase the capacity of the host to control parasite growth by increasing resistance to infection. They limit tissue pathogenicity caused by immune responses, mounted for resistance to infection (trypanotolerance to infection). Infections caused by the *Trypanosoma brucei* group of parasites decrease the antioxidant defence mechanism of the host (Igbokwe et al., 1994, 1996; Omer et al., 2007; Umar et al., 2007, 2010), increase lipid peroxidation of the cell membranes(Saleh et al., 2009; Kobo et al., 2014) and, thus, increase the susceptibility of the erythrocytes to oxidative haemolysis (Igbokwe et al., 1994; Habila et al., 2012). The combined administration of antioxidant vitamins and flavonoids ameliorates the anaemia and organ damage, caused by T. brucei infection in rats (Umar et al., 2007; Kobo et al., 2014). Lipid peroxidation, the oxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids, is a central feature of oxidant stress, a phenomenon increasingly implicated as causative in numerous pathological conditions (Yin et al., 2006), including trypanosomosis (Omer et al., 2007; Saleh et al., 2009; Kobo et al., 2014). Lipid peroxidative products are frequently used to quantify oxidative injury and may be assessed by measuring either primary or secondary peroxidative end-products. Primary end-products of lipid peroxidation include conjugated dienes and lipid hydroperoxides (Kenar et al., 1996), while secondary end-products include thiobarbituric acid reactive substances, gaseous alkanes and 8iso-prostaglandin $F_{2\alpha}$ (8-isoprostane) (Yin and Porter, 2003). The 8-isoprostane is a stable end product of oxidative stress and one of the most reliable biomarkers of lipid peroxidation in the body used to quantify oxidative injury (Mizuno and Kataoka, 2015). Products of lipid peroxidation formed in various biochemical reactions are scavenged by antioxidants. This informed the use of antioxidant agents, which scavenge ROS, and prevent the induced damage by ROS, in the treatment of trypanosomosis (Umar et al., 2007; Kobo et al., 2014). Oxidative stress induced by infection with trypanosomes results in the production of large amounts of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which act as cytotoxic agents (Gutteridge, 1995) damaging vital components of the cells, including proteins and lipids (Mishra et al., 2017). The evaluation of oxidative stress markers and haemato-biochemical indices is beneficial in the determination of the degree of damage to host tissues caused by the infection (Otesile *et al.*, 1991; Akinseye *et al.*, 2020), and the health status of the infected animals (Mishra et al., 2017). The major enzymatic antioxidants directly involved in ROS scavenging are:superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and glutathione reductase (Halliwel, 2007; Pacher et al., 2007; Pham-Huy et al., 2008; Kurutas, 2016).Catalase is used by cells to metabolise the decomposition of hydrogen peroxide into less reactive gaseous oxygen and water (Chelikani et al., 2004). It is an important enzyme that protects the cells from ROS-induced damage. Glutathione peroxidase is a cytosolic enzyme that maintains redox equilibrium and protects the cells from oxidative damage. The biological function is to reduce free hydroperoxides to their corresponding alcohols and to reduce free hydrogen peroxide to water (Muthukumar et al., 2010). Superoxide dismutase is one of the most potent intracellular enzymatic antioxidants. It catalyses the conversion of superoxide anions to dioxygen and hydrogen peroxide. Immune response to trypanosomes infection is mediated by various cytokines (Bakari et al., 2017).

Cytokines orchestrate a Type I and/or Type II immune responses that play a role in African trypanosomosis outcomes (Isaac et al., 2016). Trypanosome-derived products activate the generation of pro-inflammatory mediators; interleukin-1alpha (IL-1 α) and tumournecrosis factoralpha (TNF- α) (Tachado and Schofield, 1994). They have been proposed to be part of the immune process, leading to the pathological conditions of human African trypanosomosis (HAT) (Okomo-Assoumou et al., 1995; Rhind et al., 1997; Bakari et al., 2017). Similarly, interleukin-7 (IL-7), a Type I cytokine-triggered the production of IL-1 α and TNF- α reportedly influence the disease outcome (Weitzmann *et al.*, 2000). The TNF- α has been implicated in the dysfunction of the blood-brain-barrier, enabling entry of trypanosomes into the central nervous system (CNS), thus, initiating late stage of infection (Enanga et al., 2002). Interleukin-10 (IL-10), a Type II cytokine, has been suggested to be a critical immunomodulator of HAT that down-regulates a range of inflammatory and activate markers on macrophages, including TNF- α (Isaac *et al.*, 2016). The role of Type II cytokines (IL-10 and IL-13) in conferring immunity to HAT positives is highly speculative because of the contrasting reports by authors who observed advanced deleterious (Uzonna et al., 1998), protective (Bakhiet et al., 1996), or null (Schopf et al., 1998) effects. For decades, the control of animal trypanosomosis relies principally on chemotherapy and chemoprophylaxis using the salts of three compounds; diminazene, homidium, and isometamidium. Most of these agents, however, do not provide total control of the infection and are associated with high rates of disease re-occurrence, severe toxicity and side-effects (Molefe et al., 2017; Al-Otaibi et al., 2019). In addition, the parasites have developed resistance towards these long-standing agents, used in the control of the disease (Molefe et al., 2017).

Astaxanthin (3,3'-dihydroxy- β , β '-carotene-4,4'-dione) (Figure 1.1) is a lipophilic reddish pigment, which occurs in certain marine animals and plants such as carapace of crustaceans, flesh of salmon, trout, shrimps and algae (Odeberg *et al.*, 2003; Choi *et al.*, 2011; Ambati *et al.*, 2014). It contains a unique molecular structure in the presence of hydroxyl and keto-moieties on each ionone ring, which are responsible for the high antioxidant properties (Hussein *et al.*, 2006; Liu and Osawa, 2007).



Figure 1.1: Structure of astaxanthin (Ambati et al., 2014)

The oxo-functional group in carotenoids has higher antioxidant activity, but without prooxidative contribution (Martin *et al.*, 1999). The polyene chain in astaxanthintraps radicals in the cell membrane, while the terminal ring of astaxanthin scavenges ROS at the outer and inner parts of cell membrane (Augusti *et al.*, 2012).

Astaxanthin is commercially available as a nutritional supplement in many countries, including USA, Sweden, Japan and South Korea (Choi *et al.*, 2011; Ambati *et al.*, 2014). Its products are available in the form of capsule, soft gel, tablet, powder, biomass, cream, energy drink, oil and extract in the market (Ambati *et al.*, 2014). It is safe, with no side-effects when consumed with food. After feeding of astaxanthin to rats, it accumulates in animal tissues with no toxic effects (Stewart *et al.*, 2008; Ambati *et al.*, 2010, 2013a). Like other carotenoids, astaxanthin plays important functions in regulating immunity and disease aetiology (Park *et al.*, 1998, 2010). The antioxidant activity of astaxanthin is 10 times more than zeaxanthin, lutein, canthaxanthin, β -carotene, and 100 times higher than α -tocopherol (Ambati *et al.*, 2014; Park *et al.*, 2010, 2014). It stimulates immune response in mice (Jyonouchi *et al.*, 1994; Bennedsen *et al.*, 1999; Chew *et al.*, 1999). In addition to immunoregulatory activity, astaxanthin inhibits mammary tumour growth in mice (Chew *et al.*, 1999), reduces bacterial load and gastric inflammation in *Helicobacter pylori*-infected mice (Bennedsen *et al.*, 1999), and protects against UVA-induced oxidative stress (O'Conner and O'Brien, 1998).

1.1 Statement of Research Problem

African animal trypanosomes are the main parasitological constraints to livestock production in many sub-Saharan African countries, infested with tsetse flies. African trypanosomosis is responsible for about 55,000 human and 3 million livestock deaths annually, with over 60 million people and 48-55 million livestock at risk of the disease (Abenga *et al.*, 2002; Obi *et al.*,

2013; Umar et al., 2014). Annual losses are approximately over 500 million US dollars in meat, milk, loss in traction power, control programme and annual administration of about 35 million doses of trypanocidal drugs in Africa (Geerts et al., 2001). According to Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations (FAO, 2002), trypanosome-induced annual losses in cattle production alone are estimated in the range of 1.0-1.2 billion US dollars in sub-Saharan Africa. Reproductive organs are reportedly affected under trypanosome infection in both male and female animals. Sterility, menstrual disorders, and still-birth have been reported in humans during trypanosome infection (Maudlin, 2006). The disease causes abortion, premature birth and prenatal losses as well as cystic ovaries in female animals (Faye et al., 2004, Silva et al., 2013), with associated vertical transmission through the placenta (Batista et al., 2012). In trypanosomeinfected males, studies have indicated adverse effects of the disease on almost all fertility indices. Vaccine development has been hindered by the ability of the parasite to evade the host immune response via an elaborate mechanism, combining antigenic variation and immunosuppression (Donelson, 2003; Abdulazeez et al., 2013; Feyera et al., 2014). The rapid increase in drug resistance, drug counter-feiting, unpleasant side-effects of most trypanocidal drugs, vector resistance to insecticides, and affordability of the chemotherapeutic and chemoprophylactic agents have brought about increased incidence of the disease (Itty et al., 1995; Oluwafemi et al., 2007; Barrett et al., 2011). Therefore, there is the need to develop new, cheap, safe, accessible and affordable drugs for the treatment of African trypanosomosis in both humans and animals.

1.2 Justification of the Study

For the past four decades trypanosomosis, along with malaria, cancer and heart disease, was considered by the World Health Organisation (WHO, 1998) as one of the ten major health problems facing mankind. The disease has been a great challenge to the livestock industry, where the barrier imposed has been difficult, thusfar, to surmount by any form of chemotherapy, prophylaxis or control (Holmes et al., 2004; Ameen, 2013; Shittu et al., 2013). Astaxanthin is an effective inhibitor of oxidative damage (Naguib, 2000; Nakao et al., 2010), exhibiting immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory actions (Chew and Park, 2009). It increases immunoglobulin production in human cells in vitro (Jyonouchi et al., 1995), enhances mouse splenic lymphocyte response, elevates mitogen-induced blastogenenesis and cytotoxic activity (Chew et al., 1999). It also increases the production of IL-1a and TNF-a (Okai and Higashi-Okai, 1996). In fact, astaxanthin pre-treatment prior to drug administration shows a protective effect by alleviating lipid oxidation during naproxen-induced gastric ulceration in rats (Kim et al., 2005). Activities of cellular enzymes involved in defence against oxidative stress including superoxide dismutase, catalase and glutathione peroxidase have also been shownto increase. Therefore, under conditions of increased oxidative stress, such as occur during disease states, dietary antioxidants may be critical in maintaining a desirable oxidant: antioxidant balance. It is conceivable that the administration of dietary astaxanthin alone or in combination with diminazene aceturate may prevent relapse of infection that occurs following treatment with diminazene aceturate, reduce the degree and rate of degeneration of tissues and organs, decrease the parasitaemia and anaemia in trypanosome-infected animals. The antioxidant may serve as a promising alternative to therapeutic intervention in animal trypanosomosis; thus, reducing the colossal economic losses incurred by livestock farmers due to trypanosomosis.

1.3 AIM AND OBJECTIVES

1.3.1 Aim of the Study

The aim of the study was to evaluate the effects of administration of asthaxanthin singly or in combination with diminazene aceturate on *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*-infection in Wistar rats.

1.3.2 Specific objectives of the study

The specific objectives of this study were to investigate in *T.brucei brucei*-infected Wistar rats, the effects of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on:

i. Body weight, survival rate and the level of parasitaemia

ii. Haematological parameters [erythrocyte (RBC), platelets, total (WBC) and differential leucocyte counts, packed cell volume (PCV), haemoglobin (Hb) concentration, erythrocytic indices (MCV, MCH, MCHC) and erythrocyte osmotic fragility(EOF)].

iii. Serum biochemical parameters including activities of alanine aminotransferase (ALT), aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alkaline phosphatase (ALP), concentrations of cholesterol, triglycerides and high density lipoproteins.

iv. Oxidative stress biomarkers (activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx),catalase (CAT)and 8-isoprostane).

v. Levels of interleukin-1 α (IL-1 α), interleukin-6 (IL-6),tumour necrosis factor- α (TNF- α)and immunoglobulin G (IgG).

1.4 Research Hypotheses

The null hypotheses for this study were:

i. Infection of Wistar rats with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* does not induce significant changes on body weight, survival rate, level of parasitaemia, haemato-biochemical parameters, concentrations of IL-1 α , IL-6, TNF- α , IgG and biomarkers of oxidative stress.

ii. Administration of astaxanthin alone or in combination with diminazene aceturate does not exert any significant effect on body weight, survival rate, level of parasitaemia, haematobiochemical parameters, concentrations of IL-1 α , IL-6, TNF- α , IgG and biomarkers of oxidative stress in *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*-infected Wistar rats.

CHAPTER TWO

2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Background of the Study

African trypanosomosis affects both humans and livestock. In humans, the disease is known as sleeping sickness or human African trypanosomosis, while in livestock, it is referred to as nagana or African animal trypanosomosis (Wamwiri and Changasi, 2016). African animal trypanosomosis is widespread across most of the 38 countries of sub-Saharan Africa that are considered endemic for tsetse flies and the disease (Senait et al., 2016; Wamwiri and Changai, 2016). Tsetse flies are endemic in Africa and the occupy an area over 10 km² between latitude 15° N and 29° S, from the southern edge of the Sahara desert (Figure 2.1) (Senait et al., 2016; Wamwiri and Changai, 2016; Omonona et al., 2020). African animal trypanosomosis is caused by Trypanosoma congolense, T. vivax, and T. bruceispecies, while T. evansi causes Surra in camels. The host preferences of each trypanosome species may differ, but T. congolense, T. vivax, and T. brucei have a wide host range among domesticated animals (Tsegaye et al., 2015; Senait et al., 2016). The disease is responsible for about 55,000 human and 3 million livestock deaths annually, with over 60 million people and 48-55 million livestock at risk of the disease (Abenga et al., 2002; Obi et al., 2013; Umar et al., 2014). Therefore, it remains a major constraint to livestock productivity that has a significant impact on the livelihood of millions of people in African developing countries, inflicting colossal economic losses of about several billion US dollars annually (Chitanga et al., 2011; Shiferaw et al., 2015).

The major pathological effects of the parasites are varying degrees of anaemia and degenerative changes in organs and tissues (Umar *et al.*, 2010). The mechanism of pathogenesis is in part due

to the generation of ROS during trypanosome infection, which causes degenerative changes in vital tissues and organs of infected animals due to cellular injury and death (Igbokwe, 1994). Infection with African trypanosomosis is mainly characterised by immuno-suppression, which is a crucial factor in host-parasite relationship. The trypanosomes suppress the ability of the hosts to elicit a protective immune response by depressing the antibody, T-cell and macrophage responses (Taylor and Mertens, 1999). Some African cattle breeds, like *Bos taurus* are highly tolerant to trypanosome infection, but the more productive Zebu breeds are extremely susceptible. Increasing tolerance of Zebu cattle to trypanosomosis could make a significant impact on productivity of cattle (dairy and beef), in addition to crop cultivation (Kristjanson *et al.*, 1999). N'Dama cattle are tolerant to infection with *T. congolense* and remain apparently healthy.

The ability to remain productive while harbouring pathogenic trypanosomes is known as trypanotolerance (Murray *et al.*, 1984), which has been evolved as a mechanism of disease resistance, possibly through the lengthy co-existence of animals with the parasites. The animals can control parasitaemia and severe anaemia through an effective immune response to trypanosomes, although the mechanisms are yet to be well understood (Lutje *et al.*, 1996; Yoshihara *et al.*, 2007). It has been observed in mouse models that a balance between pro- and counter-inflammatory cytokines is central to the outcome of the disease (Kennedy, 2008). Cytokines play different roles in the control of infection, but overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines can lead to aggravated pathological changes (Magez *et al.*, 2004). Some studies have suggested that interferon-gamma (IFN- γ) stimulates parasite growth (Bakhiet *et al.*, 1996), while TNF- α exerts trypanocidal effects (Lucas *et al.*, 1993; Magez *et al.*, 1999). Increased production

of regulatory cytokines such as IL-10 is associated with decreased pathology and resistance to infection (Sternberg et al., 2005). Currently, there is no effective vaccine against the disease. However, the available means to protect and maintain livestock despite the short-comings of the measures include tsetse-control strategies, chemotherapy and chemoprophylaxis and the rearing of trypanotolerant livestock (Chekwube et al., 2014; Eze et al., 2015a). In Africa, control relies mainly on chemotherapy and chemoprophylaxis using salts of three compounds - diminazene aceturate, homidium and isometamidum (Chekwube et al., 2014). In Nigeria, diminazene aceturate is the most commonly used therapeutic agent, while isometamidium chloride is the most commonly used prophylactic agent (Anene et al., 2001; Ezeokonkwo et al., 2010; Chekwube et al., 2014). Despite this, treatment of trypanosomosis is faced with challenges of drug resistance due to wrong use of drugs, and availability of only few trypanocides (Ezeokonkwo et al., 2007; Chitanga et al., 2011)). The inability of readily available drugs to cross the blood-brain barrier and toxicity is also major concerns in chemotherapy of trypanosomosis (Jennings et al., 1996; Anene et al., 1997). In view of these, the use of immunostimulants or immunomodulatory agents, such as vitamins, flavonoids and micronutrients have shown promising effects in the management of African trypanosomosis (Eze and Ochike, 2007; Umar et al., 2008; Eze et al., 2011; Kobo et al., 2014). The immune system is a highly proliferative, complex and integrated network of cells and organs, and may be strongly influenced by the micronutrients and vitamins (Wellinghausen and Rink, 1998).


Figure 2.1: Map of Africa showing the distribution of tsetse flies(Adapted from FAO, 1998).

2.2 African Trypanosomes

Trypanosomes are unicellular organisms belonging to the Phylum Sarcomastigophora, class Mastigophora, Order Kinetoplastida, family Trypanosomatidae and genus Trypanosoma (MacLennan, 1980). Trypanosome species belong to three different subgenera: Trypanozoon (Trypanosoma brucei brucei, T. brucei rhodesiense, T. brucei gambiense, T. evansi, T. equiperdum), Dutonella (T. vivax, T. uniforme), and Nanomonas (T. congolense, T. simiae, T. godfreyi) (Uilenberg, 1998; Antoine-Moussiaux et al., 2009; Bezie et al., 2014). The T. brucei group of trypanosomes invades tissues (humoural), whereas T. congolense and to a lesser extentT. vivax predominantly restrict themselves to the blood circulation (Igbokwe, 1994). The trypanosomes are transmitted mainly by the tsetse flies of the genus Glossina. Some trypanosomes can also be transmitted mechanically by the blood sucking flies like the tabanids, horse flies and stomoxys (Baral, 2010). The species transmitted by the tsetse flies include:T. brucei subspecies, T. congolense and T. vivax and they undergo development in the tsetse fly vector (Welburn and Maudlin, 1999). Trypanosoma evansi is transmitted mechanically and, thus, the infection can be acquired outside the tsetse belt region (Baral, 2010). Trypanosomes that are transmitted by the tsetse flies can be grouped as haematic (T.vivax, T. congolense, T. simiae) causing anaemia; or humoural (T.brucei sub species) associated with inflammation and tissue damage (Losos and Ikede, 1972).

2.2.1 Trypanosoma brucei

Trypanosoma brucei belongs to the salivaria group in general and subgenus *Trypanozoon* in particular. The parasite was first described from Zulu land in 1914. Trypanosome species in this group are typically polymorphic with small sub-terminal kinetoplast, well-developed, undulating

membrane and undergo development in the mid-gut and salivary glands of tsetse fly. The *Trypanosoma brucei*complex comprises three morphologically identical subspecies: *T. bruceibrucei*, *T. b. rhodesiense*, and *T. b. gambiense*. *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*is pathogenic to animals, while the other subspecies cause acute sleeping sickness in East Africa and chronic sleeping sickness in West Africa. The other aberrant species, *T. evansi* and *T. equiperdum* are transmitted non-cyclically or by coitus (Odeyemi *et al.*, 2015).

2.2.2 Life cycle of trypanosomes

The life cycle of trypanosomes (Figure 2.2) includes, several phases both in the intermediate invertebrate and in the mammalian hosts (Bezie et al., 2014). Transmission by insects may be cyclical by tsetse flies, Glossina species, or mechanical by other biting flies. Apart from transmitting trypanosomes cyclically, tsetse flies can also act as mechanical vectors. In principle, any species may occasionally be transmitted congenitally (Uilenberg, 1998). The tsetse fly ingests the parasite when taking a blood meal from an infected animal. Blood stream forms (trypomastigotes) ingested by the fly undergo considerable changes in morphology and in their metabolism. They change into long slender forms called epimastigotes, multiply and finally give rise to the infective meta-trypanosomes. The meta-trypanosomes occur either in the biting mouthparts or in the salivary glands. Once infective meta-trypanosomes are present, the fly remains infective for the remaining part of its life. A new host will be infected with the parasite, when the fly takes another blood meal (Bezie et al., 2014). During the act of feeding, the fly penetrates the skin with its proboscis. Due to rupture of small blood vessels, a pool of blood is formed in the tissues and the fly injects saliva to prevent coagulation. Infection of the host takes place at this stage, with infective metacyclic trypanosomes (Uilenberg, 1998).



Figure 2.2 The life cycle of trypanosomes(Adapted from Vickerman, 1985).

2.2.3 The economic impact of African trypanosomosis

Tsetse-transmitted trypanosomosis is the main constraint to livestock production in the continent of Africa, preventing full use of land to feed the rapidly increasing human population (Shaw, 2004; Shiferaw *et al.*, 2015). It affects 37 sub-Saharan African countries, extending over 10 million km² of land (Erkelens *et al.*, 2000). Large areas of tropical Africa are unsuitable for livestock production due to presence of tsetse flies (Murray and Gray, 1984). African animal trypanosomosis is the single greatest health constraint to increased livestock production in sub-Saharan Africa, with direct annual production losses in cattle estimated at US\$ 0.6-1.2 billion. Estimates of the overall annual loss potential in livestock and crop production have been as high as US\$ 4.75 billion. An estimated 45 to 60 million cattle and tens of millions of small ruminants are at risk from trypanosomosis (Gilbert *et al.*, 2001). FAO (2000) estimates that about three million cattle die each year due to African animal trypanosomosis. Furthermore, about 50 million people in Africa are exposed to the risk of contracting sleeping sickness (Franco *et al.*, 2014).

(mortality, fertility, milk yield, ability to work as traction animals) to which can be added expenditure on controlling the disease (Shaw, 2004). Thirty five million doses of trypanocides are administered each year to protect livestock in tsetse-infected areas (Sones, 2001). Direct losses due to trypanosomiasis are estimated to be between US\$ 1-1.2 billion each year whereas the indirect impact on agriculture in sub-Saharan Africa exceeds this amount. The overall impact extends to the restricted access to fertile and cultivable areas, imbalances in land use and exploitation of natural resources and compromised growth and diversification of crop-livestock production systems (Mattioli *et al.*, 2004).

2.2.4 Drug treatment of African trypanosomosis

There is no effective vaccine against trypanosomes and in the absence of coherent environmentally-friendly and sustainable vector control strategies, the control of trypanosomosis continues to rely principally on chemotherapy and chemoprophylaxis using the salts of three compounds: diminazene, an aromatic diamidine; homidium, a phenanthridine; and isometamidium, a phenanthridine-aromatic amidine (Leach and Roberts, 1981; Anene *et al.*, 2001). In addition, quinapyramine, suramin, and recently, melarsen oxide cysteamine (cymelarsan) are generally used for therapy and prophylaxis of *T. evansi* (Zhang *et al.*, 1991; Ndoutamia *et al.*, 1993). Of the six trypanocides, diminazene aceturate is the most commonly used therapeutic agent, while isometamidium chloride is most commonly used as prophylactic agent (Holmes *et al.*, 2004). The drugs, with the exception of cymelarsan, have been in use for at least 30 years (Kinabo, 1993).

The therapeutic and prophylactic uses of trypanocides are beset by numerous limitations, including toxicity and the development of resistance by the parasites. The concept of "sanative pair" treatment prescribes the use of a pair of trypanocides (for examplediminazene and isometamidium), which are chemically unrelated and, therefore, are unlikely to induce cross-resistance is a practical method in using trypanocidal drugs (Machilla *et al.*, 2001). One of the pair is used until resistant strains of trypanosomes appear and then the second is substituted and used until the resistant strains have disappeared from cattle and tsetse (Afewerk *et al.*, 2000; Shiferaw *et al.*, 2015). However, some strains of trypanosomes have shown their ability to develop multiple drug resistance to chemically unrelated trypanocidals, raising questions on the validity of "sanative pairs" (Delespaux *et al.*, 2008). The emergence of drug-resistant strains is considered a very serious problem in trypanosomosis control, particularly for the resource-poor,

at-risk populations and farmers in Africa, and in the context of sustainable parasite control. Trypanosome resistance to trypanocides increases cost, reduces the efficiency of production and depletes the stock farmer of effective control tools (Donald, 1994). This increases the risk of environmental contamination due to progressive increase in frequency of use and dose rate of drugs with declining or little beneficial effects. Moreover, there is increased risk of toxicity from the use of large doses (Donald, 1994).

2.2.5 Drug resistance in African trypanosomosis

Currently, resistance to trypanocides has been reported from 15 countries in Africa (Geerts and Holmes, 1998). The exposure of trypanosomes to sub-therapeutic concentrations of trypanocidal drugs, the treatment frequency, the degree of drug exposure of the parasite population and immune competance of the host are important factors influencing the development of drug resistance (Geerts and Holmes, 1998; McDermott *et al.*, 2003). Furthermore, some trypanocidal drugs such as homidium are well-known mutagenic compounds and may induce mutations, the most resistant of which may be selected under drug pressure (Holmes *et al.*, 2004). The phenomenon of cross-resistance has now been clearly demonstrated. Quinapyramine usage has been shown to induce resistance to isometamidium, homidium and diminazene aceturate (Ndoutamia *et al.*, 1993).

From a historical perspective, it may be pertinent to mention that relapses were reported immediately after the introduction of suramin, the preferred drug for the treatment of camel trypanosomosis (Knowles, 1927). Nevertheless, such relapses are occasional and since a better alternative does not exist, its use has been continued. However, there is now further field and experimental evidence of diminished effectiveness and increased resistance of trypanosomes to suramin (Payne *et al.*, 1992, 1994; El *et al.*, 1999; Onah *et al.*, 1999). This, coupled with the fact that commercial production of suramin has ceased, is a serious limitation in the treatment of surra, which can only worsen unless new anti-surra drugs are developed soon (Payne *et al.*, 1994). Although quinapyramine was seriously affected by drug resistance, leading to its withdrawal from the market in 1976, it was later reintroduced for the treatment of surra exclusively (Schillinger and Rottcher, 1986).

Over the years, diminazene aceturate and isometamidium chloride have, respectively, been regarded as the best therapeutic and prophylactic trypanocides. The former was reputed as the only drug to which trypanosomes do not easily develop resistance because of its rapid elimination from the system, when compared with the more persistent prophylactic drugs such as isometamidium (Aliu et al., 1984; Rushigajiki et al., 1986). Unfortunately, this view is no longer accepted as field and laboratory isolates and strains of diminazene aceturate resistant trypanosomes have been reported; for example, some field isolates require up to 45 mg/kg diminazene aceturate as the minimum required dose to achieve cure (Chitambo and Arakawa, 1992; Peregrine and Mamman, 1993). Similarly, isometamidium treatment failures and shortened prophylactic intervals have been attributed to infections with drug-resistant trypanosome species (Peregrine et al., 1991; Sutherland et al., 1991). Homidium, which was previously used extensively as a prophylactic drug, was rendered almost useless by widespread development of resistant trypanosome strains (Clausen et al., 1992; Codja et al., 1993). Even for the new trypanocide, cymelarsan, there seems to be a bleak future for its field use as resistance has already been induced experimentally (Fairlamb et al., 1992; Osman et al., 1992; Ross and

Barnes, 1996). In order to efficiently combat and treat trypanosomosis, there is a need to research for drugs that have little or no resistance.

2.2.6 Host immune responses to trypanosomes

It is now clear that sera from humans and non-human primates have the ability to kill trypanosomes (Vanhollebeke et al., 2006; Molina-Portela et al., 2008). This ability to kill trypanosomes has been linked to the innate trypanosome lytic factors (TLF). Compelling evidencesuggests that apolipoprotein LI (ApoLI) and haptoglobin relatedprotein (Hpr) may be crucial elements of theTLF (Vanhollebeke et al., 2006, 2007). Trypanosoma brucei brucei has been shown to neutralise thetrypanolytic activity of normal human serum through theserumresistance associated protein that binds toApoA1 (Van Xong et al., 1998). Trypanosomes escape host immune recognitionthrough antigenic variation of the membrane-boundvariant-specific surface glycoprotein, VSG (Pays, 2006). The VSGacts as a barrier preventing components of the immuneresponses from accessing the underlying plasma membrane (Ferrante and Allison, 1983). At peak parasitaemia, the parasite releases VSGinto circulation (Kato et al., 2016), thus inducing inflammatory responses. It has been shown that coat-switching trypanosomes failto activate Bcells until coat VSG homogeneity is achieved, thus evading recognition (Dubois et al., 2005). Previously, the main mechanisminvolved in controlling parasitaemia was through antibodyproduction (Mansfield, 1978; Pentreath, 1995; Magez et al., 2002), with trypanosome specific IgMand IgG reported in the cerebro-spinal fluid of late-stagepatients (Lejon et al., 1998). In a murine T. b. brucei model using B cell and IgM-deficient mice, the role of B-cells and IgMantibodies in parasitaemia control was investigated (Magez et al., 2008). The authors demonstrated that B-cells play a critical rolein peak parasitaemia clearance, while IgM antibodies onlyplay a limited role. In another study, a T-cell independentanti-VSG IgM response was proposed as thefirst line of defence against proliferating parasites (Reinitz and Mansfield, 1990). However, gaps exist on how and whether antibodiesplay a significant role in parasite control (Stijlemans *et al.*, 2007). Evidence isbuilding up, suggesting that cytokines are key playersin human African trypanosomosis pathogenesis (Sternberg *et al.*, 2005; Ngotho *et al.*, 2009). Most studies on cytokine dysregulations in human African trypanosomosis haveused experimental animal models, making it possible tofollow immunological responses with disease progression (Hertz and Mansfield, 1999; Namangala *et al.*, 2001; Maina *et al.*, 2004; Sternberg *et al.*, 2005). In general, the early stageof infection is characterised by an elevation in proinflammatorycytokines (IFN- γ and TNF- α) with a switch to acounter-inflammatory response in late stage infection (Sternberg *et al.*, 2005; Namangala *et al.*, 2009).

It has been demonstrated that prolonged survival tomurine African trypanosomosis may be infection-stagedependent, with pro-inflammatory cytokine responsesplaying a critical role during early stage of infection whilecounter-inflammatory cytokines determine survival duringlate stage (Namangala *et al.*, 2009). Furthermore, cytokines in the central nervous system (CNS)have been shown to revert to normal levels after treatment, making them biomarker candidates for CNS invasion (Rhind *et al.*, 1997).

2.3 Cytokines

These are low-molecular weight polypeptides secreted by numerous cells, which regulate and mediate the immune system, also referred to as immunodulating agents (Dinarello, 2000). Cytokines act via cell surface receptors to control the magnitude and extent of the immune-

inflammatory responses by activating the macrophages, controlling growth and differentiation of T- and B-cells. Many cytokines are pleiotropic in nature and influence synthesis and action of other cytokines. Cytokines are, thus, immuno-regulatory and classified according to their immunological role as anti-inflammatory or pro-inflammatory cytokines. Pro-inflammatory cytokines enhance inflammation and, thus, their major role is to enhance systemic inflammation through attraction of inflammatory cells, in addition to stimulating increased production of secondary mediators. They are also known as Th 1 cytokines and examples include: interferon IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1, IL-8, IL-11, IL-12, IL-17, IL-18 (Dinarello, 2000; Luheshi *et al.*, 2009). Anti-inflammatory or Th 2 cytokines counteract the role of inflammatory cells, thus regulating the extent of inflammation during infection. They include; IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, IL-16, IFN-alpha, TGF-beta (Dinarello, 2000).

2.3.1 Interleukin-1 alpha (IL-1α)

Trypanosome-derived products have been shown to activate the generation of pro-inflammatory mediators, including IL-1 α by macrophages (Tachado and Schofield, 1994). Chronic secretion of macrophage-derived mediators is in part responsible for the pathogenic aspects of HAT (Okomo-Assoumon *et al.*, 1995; Rhind *et al.*, 1997). In laboratory infected mice with *T. b. brucei*, an increase in the level of IL-1 α has been reported (Sileghem *et al.*, 1998), including upregulation of granulocyte and macrophage due to IL-1 α administration in mice (Hestdal *et al.*, 1992). Synergistic role of IL-1 α enhances cytokine production and haematopoietic recovery (Pang *et al.*, 1994; Kovacs *et al.*, 1998).

2.3.2 Interleukin-6 (IL-6)

Interleukin-6 is a multi-functional cytokine that possesses both pro- and counter-inflammatory effects with varied implications in pathophysiology of many neurological and inflammatory disorders. In other disorders, IL-6 was shown to possess beneficial effects, involving metabolic control (Pedersen and Fischer, 2007), neuronal survival (Kushima and Hatanaka, 1992), neuroprotective and analgesic effects in rats (Oka et al., 1995). On the other hand, destructive properties have also been reported. IL-6 has been associated with neuronal degeneration and cell death in degenerative disorders (Gadient and Otten, 1997). Furthermore, in other neuropathological disorders, mice over expressing IL-6 are associated with increased blood-brain barrier permeability coupled with neuropathological abnormalities (Brett et al., 1995). In a murine T. b. brucei-model, high levels of IL-6 are observed in mice with less severe neuropathology (Sternberg et al., 2005). These findings are consistent with studies in a T. b. rhodesiense vervet monkey model, in which CSF IL-6 levels are up-regulated in late stage disease (Nyawira-Maranga et al., 2013). Similarly, in HAT patients CSF IL-6 has been upregulated in late stage T. b. rhodesiense disease (MacLean et al., 2006, 2012) and in T. b. gambiense disease (Lejon et al., 2002; Courtin et al., 2006). A study comparing plasma levels of IL-6 in two HAT foci in Uganda reported higher levels in Soroti with mild disease as compared to Tororo with a more acute disease (MacLean et al., 2007). The implication for the elevated IL-6 levels in Soroti patients was not explained. However, IL-6 may play a protective role as reported in experimental animals. Consequently, although murine models point to a protective role, in humans the role of IL-6 cannot yet be clearly defined.

2.3.3 Tumour necrosis factor-*α* (TNF-*α*)

Tumour necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) is a pro-inflammatory cytokine, predominantly produced by macrophages and is involved in the innate immunity against intracellular pathogens. Soluble VSGs shed by live trypanosomes are thought to be the major TNF- α -inducing factors (Magez *et al.*, 1998). To date, there is still controversy on the role of TNF- α in trypanosome infection. Some of the studies using animal models indicate that TNF- α may be a key mediator in the control of *T. brucei* infections (Magez *et al.*, 1997, 1999; Naessens *et al.*, 2005). In one study, a direct dose-dependent lytic effect of TNF- α on purified *T. b. gambiense* parasite was reported, suggesting an involvement in parasite growth control (Daulouede*et al.*, 2001). However, detrimental roles of TNF- α have also been reported.

In murine knock-out model. $TNF-\alpha$ mice exhibited trypanosome-mediated а immunopathological features, such as, lymphnode-associated immunosuppression and lipopolysaccharide hypersensitivity (Magez et al., 1999). High levels of brain TNF- α are associated with moderate to severe neuropathy (Sternberg et al., 2005). In a T. b. rhodesiense vervet monkey model, CNS TNF- α level did not differ from controls and no association with clinical presentation was reported (Maina et al., 2004). Furthermore, it has been demonstrated in a murine model that TNF- α may be involved in anaemia, associated with T. b. rhodesiense infection and not in T. congolense (Naessens et al., 2005). This demonstrates the challenges in comparing studies utilising different trypanosome or host species. There is evidence pointing to a possible role of TNF- α in trypanosome penetration of the blood-brain barrier, especially through Toll-like receptor (TLR)–MyD88–mediated signalling (Amin et al., 2012).

Human *T. b. rhodesiense* studies testing predictions from experimental animal models have started to emerge. A study comparing plasma cytokine levels between geographically isolated HAT foci reported elevated levels of TNF- α in Ugandan patients as compared to their counterparts in Malawi (MacLean *et al.*, 2004). The authors proposed that TNF- α might play a role in the rapid disease progression reported among Uganda patients. On the contrary, in another study in Uganda both plasma and CSF TNF- α levels remained at base-line (MacLean *et al.*, 2001), just as previously reported among *T. b. gambiense* patients (Lejon *et al.*, 2002). From available literature foranimal models and human studies, the role of TNF- α in trypanosomosis pathology remains largely unclear.

2.4 Oxidative Stress

The harmful effect of ROS and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) radicals causing potential biological damage is termed oxidative stress and nitrosative stress, respectively (Owoade *et al.*, 2019). This is evident in biological systems when there is either an excessive production of ROS/RNS and/or a deficiency of enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidants. The redox stress/oxidative stress, is a complex process. Its impact on the organism depends on the type of oxidant, site and intensity of its production, composition and activities of various antioxidants, and ability of repair systems (Durackova, 2007; Rahal *et al.*, 2014). The term "ROS" includes all unstable metabolites of molecular oxygen (O₂) that have higher reactivity than O₂ like superoxide radical (O₂[']) and hydroxyl radical (HO') and non-radical molecules like hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Rahal *et al.*, 2014; Kurutas, 2016).

The ROS are generated as by-product of normal aerobic metabolism, but their level increases under stress, which proves to be a basic health hazard. Mitochondrion is the major cell organelle responsible for ROS production (Liu *et al.*, 2002; Inoue *et al.*, 2003; Rahal *et al.*, 2014; Kurutas, 2016). It generates ATP through a series of oxidative phosphorylation processes. During this process, one- or two-electron reductions instead of four electron reductions of O₂can occur, leading to the formation of O₂ or H₂O₂, and these species can be converted to other ROS. Other sources of ROS may be reactions, involving peroxisomal oxidases (Dvorakova *et al.*, 2000), cytochrome P-450 enzymes (Geiszt *et al.*, 1997), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidases (Cheng *et al.*, 2001), or xanthine oxidase (Dorsam *et al.*, 2000).

2.4.1 Oxidative stress and diseases

A major consequence of oxidative/nitrosative stress is damage to nucleic acids, lipids, and proteins, which can severely compromise cell health and viability or induce a variety of cellular responses through generation of secondary reactive species, finally leading to cell death by necrosis or apoptosis (Valko *et al.*, 2007; Flora, 2009; Rahal *et al.*, 2014). Oxidative/nitrosative damage of any of the biomolecules, if unchecked, can theoretically contribute to disease development. Actually, an increasing amount of evidence shows that oxidative/nitrosative stress is connected to either the primary or secondary pathophysiological mechanisms of multiple acute and chronic human and animal diseases (Finkel and Holbrook, 2000).

Oxidative/nitrosative stress-induced peroxidation of membrane lipids may be very damaging because it alters the biological properties of the cytomembrane, such as the degree of fluidity, and can lead to inactivation of membrane-bound receptors or enzymes, which in turn may impair

normal function of the cell and increase its permeability. Lipid peroxidation may also contribute to, and amplify cellular damage resulting from increased generation of some of which are chemically reactive and covalently modify critical macromolecules (Uchida, 2003). Products of lipid peroxidation have therefore commonly been used as biomarkers of oxidative/nitrosative stress/damage. Lipid peroxidation generates a variety of relatively stable decomposition endproducts, mainly α , β -unsaturated reactive aldehydes, such as malondialdehyde (MDA), 4hydroxy-2-nonenal (HNE), 2-propenal (acrolein) and isoprostanes (Cracowski *et al.*, 2002; Carini *et al*, 2004), which can be measured in plasma, urine, and tissues as an indirect index of oxidative/nitrosative stress.

The aldehydes unlike free radicals, are relatively stable and can diffuse within or even escape from the cell and attack targets far from the site of the original event. They, therefore, are not only end-products and remnants of lipid peroxidation processes, but also may act as "second cytotoxic messengers" for the primary reactions (Valko *et al.*, 2007). Some of the aldehydesexhibit facile reactivity with various biomolecules, including proteins, DNA, and phospholipids, generating stable products at the end of a series of reactions that may contribute to the pathogenesis of many diseases (Valko *et al.*, 2007). At present, measurement of isoprostane isof the most reliable approaches for the assessment of oxidative/nitrosative stress status or free-radical–mediated lipid peroxidation *in vivo*. The quantification of isoprostane in plasma, urine or tissue gives a highly precise and accurate index of oxidative/nitrosative stress (Basu, 2004; Miraloglu *et al.*, 2016).

2.4.2 Oxidative stress and alteredimmune function

The relationship between oxidative stress and immune function of the body is well established. The immune defence mechanism uses the lethal effects of oxidants in a beneficial manner, with ROS and RNS playing a pivotal role in the killing of pathogens. The skilled phagocytic cells (macrophages, eosinophils, neutrophils), as well as B and T lymphocytes, contain an enzyme, NADPH oxidase (Hampton *et al.*, 1998; Babior, 1999), which is responsible for the production of ROS following an immune challenge. At the onset of an immune response, phagocytes increase their oxygen uptake as much as 10–20 folds; that is, they undergo respiratory burst. The O^{*}generated by NADPH oxidase serves as the starting material for the production of a suite of reactive species. Other powerful pro-oxidants produced by these cells include: hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), hypochlorous acid (HOC1), peroxynitrite (ONOO–), and, possibly, hydroxyl (OH^{*}) and ozone (O₃). Although the use of the highly reactive endogenous metabolites in the cytotoxic response of phagocytes also injures the host tissues, the non-specificity of the oxidants is an advantage since they take care of all the antigenic components of the pathogenic cell (Rice-Evans and Gopinathan, 1995).

There is an interdependency of oxidative stress, immune system, and inflammation. Increased expression of NO occurs in Dengue and in monocyte cultures infected with different types of viral infections. Increased production of NO has also been accompanied with enhancement in oxidative markers like lipid peroxidation and an altered enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidative response in Dengue-infected monocyte cultures (Valero *et al.*, 2013). More specifically, the oxygen stress related to immune system dysfunction may play a key role in senescence, in agreement with the oxidation/inflammation theory of aging. The immune status

directly interplays with disease production process. The role of physical and psychological stressors contributes to incidences and severity of various viral and bacterial infections. Both innate as well as acquired immune responses are affected by the altered interferon-gamma (IFN- γ) secretion, expression of CD14, production of the acute-phase proteins, and induction of tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α). Fatal viral diseases produce severe oxidative stress leading to rigorous cellular damage. However, initiation, progress, and reduction of damages are governed by the redox balance of oxidation and antioxidation. The major pathway of pathogenesis for cell damage is via lipid peroxidation, particularly in microsomes, mitochondria, and endoplasmic reticulum due to oxidative stress directly or indirectly participate in immune system defense mechanism. Any alteration leading to immunosuppression may trigger the disease production.

2.4.3 Oxidative stress and altered susceptibility to bacterial, viral, and parasitic infections

All pathogens, irrespective of their classification, bacterial, viral, or parasitic, with impaired antioxidant defences show increased susceptibility to phagocytic killing in the host tissues, indicating a microbicidal role of ROS (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 2007). *Vice versa* to this, different studies have proven that individuals deficient in antioxidative mechanism are more susceptible to severe bacterial and fungal infections (Nathan and Shiloh, 2010). Reactive species are important in killing pathogens, but as a negative side-effect can also injure the host tissues, resulting in immunopathology. This is particularly apparent during chronic inflammation, which may cause extensive tissue damage with a subsequent burst in oxidative stress (Sorci and Faivre, 2009). The ROS produced by macrophages and neutrophils are used to combat the invading

microbes. The whole of the process is performed in host cells during the activation of phagocytes or the effect of bacteria, virus, parasites, and their cell product reactivity with specific receptors. The multi-component flavoprotein, NADPH oxidase plays vital role in inflammatory processes by catalysing the production of superoxide anion radical O_2^- , and excessive ROS production leads to cellular damage. The cellular damages in general alter immune response to microbes and ultimately the susceptibility to bacterial, viral, and parasitic infections (Puertollano *et al.*, 2011).

2.5 Antioxidants

The animal body has several mechanisms to counteract oxidative stress by producing antioxidants, which are either naturally produced *in situ* (endogenous) or externally supplied through foods and/or supplements (exogenous). Endogenous and exogenous antioxidants act as "free radical scavengers" by preventing and repairing damages caused by ROS; and, therefore, can enhance the immune defence and lower the risk of disease (Valko *et al.*, 2006; Chatterjee *et al.*, 2007).

2.5.1 Classification of antioxidants

Animal and humans have developed highly complex antioxidant systems (enzymatic and nonenzymatic) which work synergistically and together with each other to protect cells and organ systems of the body against free radical damage (Kurutas, 2016) (Figure 2.3).

2.5.1.1 Endogenous antioxidants

Endogenous antioxidant compounds in cells can be classified as enzymatic antioxidants and nonenzymatic (metabolic and nutrient) antioxidants. The major enzymatic antioxidants directly involved in the neutralization of ROS are: SOD, CAT, GPx, and glutathione reductase (Halliwel, 2007; Pacher *et al.*, 2007; Pham-Huy *et al.*, 2008; Kurutas, 2016).

2.5.1.2 Enzymatic antioxidants

Glutathione peroxidase

Glutathione peroxidases catalyse the oxidation of glutathione at direction of a hydroperoxide, which may be hydrogen peroxide or another species such as a lipid hydroperoxide (Equation 1):

$$ROOH + 2GSH \rightarrow GSSG + H_2O + ROH ------ (Equation 1)$$

Other peroxides, including lipid hydroperoxides, can also act as substrates for these enzymes, which may hence play a role in repairing damage, resulting from lipid peroxidation. There are two forms of this enzyme; one which is selenium-dependent (GPx); and the other, which is selenium-independent (glutathione-S-transferase, GST). The differences rise from the number of subunits, catalytic mechanism, and the bonding of selenium at the active centre, and glutathione metabolism is one of the most important antioxidative defence mechanisms present in the cells. There are four different Se-dependent glutathione peroxidases, and these are known to add two electrons to reduce peroxides by forming selenole (Se-OH). The antioxidant properties of these selenoenzymes allow them to eliminate peroxides as potential substrates for the Fenton reaction. Selenium-dependent glutathione peroxidase acts in association with tripeptide glutathione (GSH), which exists in high concentrations in cells and catalyses the conversion of hydrogen peroxide or organic peroxide to water or alcohol, while simultaneously oxidising GSH. It also competes with catalase for hydrogen peroxide as a substrate and is the major source of protection against low levels of oxidative/nitrosative stress (Molavian *et al.*, 2015).

Catalase

Catalase was the first antioxidant enzyme to be characterised and catalyses the conversion of hydrogen peroxide to water and oxygen (Equation 2):

$$2H_2O_2 \rightarrow 2H_2O + O_2$$
..... (Equation 2)

Catalase consists of four subunits, each containing a haem group and a molecule of NADPH. The rate constant for the reactions described above is extremely high ($\sim 10^7$ M/sec), implying that it is virtually impossible to saturate the enzyme *in vivo*. This enzyme is present in the peroxisome of aerobic cells and is very efficient in promoting the conversion of hydrogen peroxide to water and molecular oxygen. Catalase has one of the highest turn-over rates for all enzymes: one molecule of catalase can convert approximately 6 million molecules of hydrogen peroxide to water and oxygen each minute. The greatest activity is present in the liver and erythrocytes, but some catalase is found in all tissues (Sies, 2017).

Superoxide dismutase

Superoxide dismutase is one of the most potent intracellular enzymatic antioxidants and it catalyses the conversion of superoxide anions to dioxygen and hydrogen peroxide (Equation 3):

$$O_2^- + O_2^- + 2H^+ \rightarrow H_2O_2 + O_2....$$
 (Equation 3)

The hydrogen peroxide is removed by catalase or glutathione peroxidase, as described above. The SOD exists in several isoforms, which differ in the nature of active metal centre, amino acid composition, co-factors and other features. There are three forms of SOD present in humans: cytosolic CuZn-SOD, mitochondrial Mn-SOD, and extracellular-SOD. Superoxide dismutase neutralises superoxide ions by going through successive oxidative and reductive cycles of transition metal ions at its active site. This enzyme has two similar subunits and each of the subunits includes an active site, a dinuclear metal cluster, comprising copper and zinc ions, and it specifically catalyses the dismutation of the superoxide anion to oxygen and water (Al-Dalaen and Al-Qtaitat, 2014; Kurutas, 2016). The mitochondrial Mn-SOD is a homotetramer with a molecular weight of 96 kDa and contains one manganese atom per subunit, and it vacillates from Mn (III) to Mn (II), and back to Mn (III) during the two-step dismutation of superoxide anion (Al-Dalaen and Al-Qtaitat, 2014; Kurutas, 2016). Extracellular SOD contains copper and zinc, and is a tetrameric secretary glycoprotein having a high affinity for certain glycosaminoglycans (Sheng *et al.*, 2014).

2.5.1.3 Non-enzymatic antioxidants

The non-enzymatic antioxidants are also divided into metabolic antioxidants and nutrient antioxidants. Metabolic antioxidants, belonging to endogenous antioxidants, are produced by metabolism in the body, such as lipoid acid, glutathione, L-arginine, co-enzyme Q_{10} , melatonin, uric acid, bilirubin, metal-chelating proteins and transferrin (Willcox *et al.*, 2004; Pham-Huy *et al.*, 2008).Nutrient antioxidants, belonging to exogenous antioxidants, are compounds which cannot be produced in the body and must be provided through foods or supplements, such as vitamin E, vitamin C, carotenoids, trace metals (selenium, manganese, zinc), flavonoids, omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids. Nutrient antioxidants are involved in detoxification ofROS (Gupta and Singh, 2013) and play an important role in enhancing endogenous antioxidants for the neutralisation of oxidative stress (Donaldson, 2004). The nutrient antioxidant deficiency is one of the causes of numerous chronic and degenerative pathologies (Willcox *et al.*, 2004).



Figure 2.3: Antioxidant defences and their interrelationships in animals (Adopted from Kurutas, 2016).

2.5.2 Antioxidant process

When an antioxidant destroys a free radical, the antioxidant itself becomes oxidised. Therefore, the antioxidant resources must be constantly restored in the body. Thus, while in one particular system, an antioxidant is effective against free radicals; in other systems, the same antioxidant could become ineffective. In certain circumstances, an antioxidant may even act as a pro-oxidant; for example, it can generate toxic ROS (Young and Woodside, 2001; Gupta *et al.*, 2014). The antioxidant process can function in one of two ways: chain-breaking or prevention. For the chain-breaking process, when a radical releases or steals an electron, a second radical is formed. The last one exerts the same action on another molecule and continues until either the free radical formed is stabiliSed by a chain-breaking antioxidant (vitamin C and E, carotenoids) or it simply disintegrates into an inoffensive product. The classic example of such a chain-breaking reaction is lipid peroxidation. For the preventive way, an antioxidant enzyme like SOD, catalase, and GPx can prevent oxidation by reducing the rate of chain initiation; for example, either by scavenging the initiated free radicals or by stabilising transition metal radicals, such as copper and iron (Young and Woodside, 2001; Gupta *et al.*, 2014).

2.5.3 Phytochemical antioxidants: oxidative stress, disease, and epigenome

Cellular antioxidant defence machinery has been unequivocally established as an oxidative stress-counteracting entity. Antioxidant supplementation/treatment has been adopted for either prevention of, or protection against several disorders and pathophysiological states; wherein, oxidative stress has been established as a causative mechanism (Arts and Hollman, 2005; Gupta *et al.*, 2014). Naturally occurring phytochemical antioxidants have occupied a prominent position as effective antioxidants for the prevention and/or treatment of several disorders and diseases among humans (Hollman *et al.*, 2011; Spatafora and Tringali, 2012). The premise for this has

been the antioxidant actions of the phytochemicals as free-radical scavengers, oxidative stress relievers, and lipoperoxidation inhibitors (Scalbert *et al.*, 2005). Phytochemical antioxidants include simple molecule antioxidants such as vitamins C, E, and K; plant pigments such as carotenoids (β -carotene), xanthophylls, lycopene, anthocyanins, and phaeophytins; and secondary plant metabolites, from simple phenolics to more complex polyphenols (Bors and Michel, 2002; Gupta *et al.*, 2012). Animals and humans obtain these phytochemical antioxidants from diet or nutritional supplementation. In recent times, phytochemical antioxidants have been the attraction as effective antioxidants (from diet or supplementation) in prevention and treatment of several diseases, including cardiovascular diseases, cerebrovascular diseases, Alzheimer's disease, respiratory disease, and cancer, with a focus to alleviate the oxidative stress as the causative mechanism in the diseases (Wood *et al.*, 2010; Choi *et al.*, 2012).

2.6 Carotenoids

Carotenoids are ubiquitous in nature and present in plants, algae and microorganisms. However, humans and other animals are unable to manufacture carotenoids and, hence, require them in their diet (Sandmann, 1994). There are two types of carotenoids based on their chemical composition; carotenes and xanthophylls. Carotenes include β -carotene and lycopene and, xanthophylls carotenoids include lutein, canthaxanthin, zeaxanthin, violaxanthin, capsorubin and astaxanthin (Jackson *et al.*, 2008; McNulty *et al.*, 2008; Grimmig *et al.*, 2017). Carotenoids exert different effects based on their interactions with membranes (McNulty *et al.*, 2008). Non-polar carotene carotenoids such as lycopene and β -carotene cause disorders of model membranes and resulting in lipid peroxidation; unlike the polar xanthophylls carotenoid astaxanthin, that preserves the structure of the model membrane (McNulty *et al.*, 2007). The differing effects of

the carotenoids may account for the different biological effects observed with these agents in clinical trials.

2.6.1 Astaxanthin as a carotenoid

Astaxanthin is a xanthophyll carotenoid, and, unlike other carotenoids, it contains two additional oxygenated groups on each ring structure (Figure 1.1), resulting in enhanced antioxidant properties (Guerin *et al.*, 2003; Grimmig *et al.*, 2017). It is found in living organisms, particularly in the marine environment where it is present in microalgae, plankton, krill and seafood. It gives salmon, trout, and crustaceans such as shrimp and lobster their distinctive reddish coloration (Hussein *et al.*, 2006; Fassett and Coombes, 2011). It is also present in yeast, fungi, complex plants and the feathers of some birds, including flamingos and quail (Hussein *et al.*, 2006; Fassett and Coombes, 2011). The US food and drug agency (FDA) approved astaxanthin in 1987 as a feed additive for the aquaculture industry and in 1999 approved its use as a dietary supplement (nutraceutical) (Guerin *et al.*, 2003). Astaxanthin is not synthesised in mammals and, therefore, must be consumed in the diet (Jyonouchi *et al.*, 1995).

2.6.2 Food sources of astaxanthin

Astaxanthin is biosynthesised by microalgae, bacteria, and fungi, and concentrates higher up the food chain. Humans commonly consume astaxanthin from seafood; such as salmon, trout, shrimp, lobster, crab, and fish eggs. Astaxanthin is also fed as farmed seafood to add red colour. The content of astaxanthin is 6–8 mg/kg flesh in farmed Atlantic salmon, and 6 mg/kg flesh and 25 mg/kg flesh in large trout in the European and Japanese markets, respectively (Ambati *et al.*, 2014; Kishimoto *et al.*, 2016). The highest known level of astaxanthin in nature is in the

chlorophyte alga,*Haematococcus pluvialis*, which has become a primary source of the astaxanthin used in the food industry (Lorenz and Cysewski, 2000; Grimmig *et al.*, 2017). Both and the composition of isomers of astaxanthin differ among organisms. For example,*H. pluvialis* produces the all trans-geometric form 3S, 3'taxanthin, and therefore this type is most largely ingested by humans (Ambati *et al.*, 2014). Humans cannot synthesise astaxanthin, and the ingested astaxanthin cannot be converted to vitamin A; excessive intake of astaxanthin will, thus, not cause hypervitaminosis A (Hussein *et al.*, 2006; Fassett and Coombes, 2012). The use of astaxanthin as a dietary supplement has been rapidly growing in many countries. Japan is one of the global pioneers in astaxanthin research and production (Kishimoto *et al.*, 2016).

2.6.3 Biochemistry of astaxanthin

Astaxanthin (3,3'-dihydroxy-beta, beta-carotene-4,4'-dione) has oxygen in its molecular structure, which differentiates it from β -carotene and other molecules of the carotene subclass (Fassett and Coombes, 2011). The astaxanthin molecule has an extended shape, with a polar structure at either end of the molecule and a non-polar zone in the middle (Figure 1.1). The polar structures are ionone rings that have potent capacity for quenching free radicals or other oxidants; primarily in an aqueous environment, but possibly also in the absence of water (Britton, 1995; Goto *et al.*, 2001). The non-polar middle segment of astaxanthin molecule is a series of carbon-carbon double bonds, which alternate with carbon-carbon single bonds, termed "conjugated". This series of conjugated double bonds gives the molecule a further antioxidant dimension, with a capacity to remove high energy electrons from free radicals and "delocalise" their electronic energy via the carbon-carbon chain analogous to a lightening rod on the molecular level (Pashkow *et al.*, 2008).

2.6.4 Safety of astaxanthin

Astaxanthin is safe, with no side-effects when it is consumed. When fed to rats, it accumulates in the tissues with no toxic effects (Stewart *et al.*, 2008; Ambati *et al.*, 2010, 2013a). Excessive astaxanthin consumption leads to yellow to reddish pigmentation of the skin in animals. Astaxanthin is incorporated into fish feed, resulting in the fish skin becoming reddish in colour. Antioxidant enzymes such as SOD, catalase, and GPx activities significantly increase in rats after oral dosage of astaxanthin (Ambati *et al.*, 2013 a,b). A study has shown that blood pressure reduces in stroke-prone and hypertensive rats, fed 50 mg/kg astaxanthin for five weeks and 14 days, respectively (Hussein *et al.*, 2006). Astaxanthin also shows significant protection against naproxen-induced gastric, antral ulcer and inhibits lipid peroxidation levels in gastric mucosa (Kim *et al.*, 2005; Augusti *et al.*, 2012). Astaxanthin extracted from *Paracoccus carotinifaciens* exhibits potential antioxidant and anti-ulcer properties in murine models(Murara *et al.*, 2012). Supratherapeutic concentrations of astaxanthin exerts no adverse effects on platelet, coagulation and fibrinolytic function (Serebruany *et al.*, 2010). Research has so far reported no significant side-effects of astaxanthin consumption in animals and humans.

2.6.5 Bioavailability and pharmacokinetics of astaxanthin

Astaxanthin is digested and absorbed similar to lipids and other carotenoids, although the bioavailability is heavily influenced by other dietary components. When administered orally, a higher proportion is absorbed when taken with a meal or delivered in an oil-based formulation (Odeberg *et al.*, 2003; Ambati *et al.*, 2014; Grimmig *et al.*, 2017). After release from the food matrix, astaxanthin accumulates in the lipid droplets within the gastric juices and then incorporates into micelles, when they encounter bile acids, phospholipids, and lipases in the

small intestine. The micelles passively diffuse into the plasma membrane of enterocytes. Astaxanthin, like the more polar xanthophylls, is transported in the circulation by high-density lipoprotein (HDL) and low-density lipoprotein (LDL), after being liberated from chylomicrons that are formed in the intestinal cells (Kishimoto *et al.*, 2016). It has been reported that after a 100-mg/kg dose, plasma concentrations peak to 1 μ g/mL at approximately 9 hours after dosing. Astaxanthin is taken up into many tissues, including the brain, but primarily accumulates in the liver (Choi *et al.*, 2011).

2.6.6 Underlying basis to bioactivity of astaxanthin

Astaxanthin is a totally unique antioxidant, because it possesses three novel distinctions at once:

2.6.6.1 Powerful antioxidant

The inhibitory activity of astaxanthin on the peroxyl radical-mediated lipid peroxidation is more than 100 times greater than that of α -tocopherol in the homogenate of rat mitochondria (Miki, 1991). Among 27 common hydrophilic and lipophilic antioxidants such as polyphenols, tocopherols, carotenoids, ascorbic acid, co-enzyme Q10 and α -lipoic acid, astaxanthin shows the strongest singlet oxygen ($^{1}O_{2}$) quenching activity under the same test condition of the chemiluminescence detection system for direct $^{1}O_{2}$ counting using the thermodissociable endoperoxides of 1,4-dimethylnaphthalene as $^{1}O_{2}$ generator in DMF:CDCl3 (9:1) (Nishida *et al.*, 2007). Hydroxyl radical scavenging ability of astaxanthin encapsulated in liposomes is more potent than that of α -tocopherol (Hama *et al.*, 2012).

2.6.6.2 Mechanism of action

Astaxanthin provides cell membranes withpotent protection against free radical or otheroxidative attack. Experimental studies have shown thatthis nutrient has a large capacity to neutralise freeradical or other oxidant activity in the non-polar("hydrophobic") zones of phospholipid aggregates, as well as along their polar (hydrophilic) boundaryzones (Fassett and Coombes, 2011). The membrane systems of cells are particularly vulnerable to free radical or other oxidative attack, owing to their higher content of polyunsaturated fatty acids and metabolic activities, whichendogenously generate free radicals and other oxidants (Hulbert *et al.*, 2007).In its position spanning the membrane, astaxanthin provides versatile antioxidant actions, including:

- i. donating electrons to unpaired electrons to neutralise free radicals;
- ii. pulling away ("abstracting") an unpaired electron, which also can neutralise a radical
- iii. bonding with the radical to form an unreactive "adduct"
- iv. conducting electrons or electronic energy out of the membrane
- v. neutralising radical species of nitrogen, sulfur, or carbon, in addition to those of oxygen
- vi. carrying very low net molecular energy, therefore, providing resistance to transformation into a pro-oxidant molecule (Goto *et al.*, 2001; McNulty *et al.*, 2007).

2.6.6.3 Safe antioxidant

Carotenoids have been divided into three classes; i) carotenoids without significant antioxidative properties, ii) carotenoids with anti- and pro-oxidants and, iii) carotenoids that are pure anti-oxidants. Astaxanthin is classified as "pure anti-oxidants" because it does not possess any pro-oxidative properties like β -carotene and lycopene (Martin *et al.*, 1999; Eiji, 2013). Non-polar

carotenoids, such as lycopene and β -carotene, impair the membrane bilayer, enriched with polyunsaturated fatty acids and exert a potent pro-oxidant effect [>85% increase in lipid hydroperoxide (LOOH) levels] while astaxanthin preserves membrane structure and exhibits significant antioxidant activity (40% decrease in LOOH levels) (McNulty *et al.*, 2007). The photostability of the three classes of carotenoids in the human dermal fibroblasts is as follows: astaxanthin > canthaxanthin > β -carotene. Only astaxanthin efficiently abrogates the apoptotic response to UVA. β -carotene dose-dependently induces caspase-3 activity following UVA exposure (Camera *et al.*, 2009).

2.6.7 Superior position in cell membrane

Astaxanthin traps radicals not only at the conjugated polyene chain, but also in the terminal ring moiety, in which the hydrogen atom at the C3 methine may be a radical-trapping site. Owing to the equivalent amounts of the hydrophobic, intramolecular hydrogen-bonded ring and intermolecular hydrogen bonding with phospholipid polar heads; and the interconversion between the two hydrogen bond formations, the terminal ring of astaxanthin is able to scavenge radicals both at the surface and in the interior of the phospholipid membrane, although its unsaturated polyene chain traps radicals only in themembrane (Goto *et al.*, 2001). Figure 2.4 shows astaxanthin's unique ability to span through the double- layer cell membrane. β -carotene and vitamin C, unlike astaxanthin only reside inside and outside the lipid bilayer membrane, respectively. The astaxanthin molecule is exposed both in- and outside of the cell to offer better overall protection.



Figure 2.4 Superior position of astaxanthin in the cell membrane that offers a unique free radical scavenging effect (Adopted from Eiji, 2013).

No other antioxidants possess the three unique characters at once, associated with potent bioactivity of astaxanthin

2.6.8 Pharmacological effects of astaxanthin

Numerous studies have shown that astaxanthin has potential health-promoting effects in the prevention and treatment of various diseases, such as cancers, chronic inflammatory diseases, metabolic syndrome, diabetes, diabetic nephropathy, cardiovascular diseases, gastrointestinal diseases, liver diseases, neurodegenerative diseases, eye diseases, skin diseases, exercise-induced fatigue, male infertility (Higuera-Ciapara *et al.*, 2006; Khan *et al.*, 2010; Fassett and Coombes, 2011; Ishiki *et al.*, 2013).

2.6.8.1 Antioxidant effect

Carotenoids contain long conjugated double bonds in a polyene chain that are responsible for antioxidant activities by quenching singlet oxygen and scavenging radicals to terminate the chain reaction. Astaxanthin contains a conjugated polyene chain at the centre and hydroxyl- and ketomoieties on each ionone ring. Owing to its unique molecular structure, astaxanthin shows better biological activity than other antioxidants because it can link with the cell membrane from the inside to the outside (Pashkow *et al.*, 2008; Ambati *et al.*, 2014). The polyene chain in astaxanthin traps radicals in the cell membrane, while the terminal ring of astaxanthin can scavenge radicals both at the surface and in the interior of the cell membrane (Goto *et al.*, 2001). Astaxanthin is reported to be more effective than β -carotene in preventing lipid peroxidation in solution (Terao, 1989), and in various biomembrane models such as egg yolk phosphatidylcholine liposomes (Lim *et al.*, 1992) and rat liver microsomes (Palozza and Krinsky, 1992). Goto *et al.* (2001) reported that astaxanthin was approximately two-fold more effective than β -carotene in the inhibition of liposome peroxidation induced by ADP and Fe²⁺. Their report was the first to demonstrate that astaxanthin could trap radicals not only at the conjugated polyene chain, but also in the terminal ring moiety.

The antioxidant enzymes, catalase, SOD, GPx and thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) are high in rat plasma and liver after feeding *Haematococcus* biomass as source of astaxanthin (Ambati *et al.*, 2010). Astaxanthin in *H. pluvialis* offers the best protection from free radicals in rats followed by β -carotene and lutein (Ambati *et al.*, 2010, 2013a). Antioxidant enzyme activities have been evaluated in the serum after astaxanthin supplementation in the diet of rabbits, showing enhanced activity of SOD and thioredoxin reductase whereas paraoxonase is inhibited in the oxidative-induced rabbits (Augusti *et al.*, 2012). Antioxidant enzyme activities have been evaluated rabbits (Augusti *et al.*, 2012). Antioxidant enzyme activities

2.6.8.2 Anti-lipid peroxidation activity

Astaxanthin has a unique molecular structure which enables it to stay both in and outside the cell membrane. It gives better protection than β -carotene and vitamin C, which can be positioned inside the lipid bilayer. It serves as a safe-guard against oxidative damage by various mechanisms, like quenching of singlet oxygen; scavenging of radicals to prevent chain reactions; preservation of membrane structure by inhibiting lipid peroxidation; enhancement of immune system function and regulation of gene expression. Astaxanthin and its esters show 80% anti-lipid peroxidation activity in ethanol-induced gastric ulcer and skin cancer in rats (Liu and Osawa, 2007; Ambati *et al.*, 2013a). Astaxanthin inhibits lipid peroxidation in biological samples reported by various authors (Goto *et al.*, 2001; Kamath *et al.*, 2008; Ambati *et al.*, 2010, 2013a, b).

2.6.8.3 Anti-inflammation

Astaxanthin is a potent antioxidant terminating the induction of inflammation in biological systems. It acts against inflammation. Algal cell extracts of Haematococcus and Chlorococcum significantly reduced bacterial load and gastric inflammation in *H. pylori*-infected mice (Liu and Lee, 2003; Ambati et al., 2010). Park et al. (2010) reported that astaxanthin reduces the DNA oxidative damage, concentration of biomarker of inflammation, thus enhancing immune response in young healthy, adult female human subjects. Haines et al. (2011) reported lowered bronchoalveolar lavage fluid and inflammatory cell numbers, and enhanced cAMP, cGMP levels in lung tissues after feeding astaxanthin with Ginkgo biloba extract and vitamin C. Astaxanthin esters and total carotenoids from *Haematococcus* exert a dose-dependent gastro-protective effect on acute, gastric lesions in ethanol-induced gastric ulcers in rats, apparently due to inhibition of H1, K1 ATPase, upregulation of mucin content and an increase in antioxidant activities (Kamath et al., 2008). Astaxanthin exerts protective effect on high glucose-induced oxidative stress, inflammation and apoptosis in proximal tubular epithelial cells. It is a promising molecule for the treatment of ocular inflammation (Ohgami et al., 2003; Suzuki et al., 2006). Astaxanthin prevents skin thickening and reduces collagen reduction against UV-induced skin damage (Hama et al., 2012; Santos et al., 2012).

2.6.8.4 Anti-diabetic Activity

Generally, oxidative stress levels are very high in diabetes mellitus patients. It is induced by hyperglycaemia, due to the dysfunction of pancreatic β -cells and tissue damage in patients. Astaxanthin may reduce the oxidative stress caused by hyperglycaemia in pancreatic β -cells and improve glucose and serum insulin levels (Uchiyama *et al.*, 2002). Astaxanthin

protectspancreatic β -cells against glucose toxicity. It is a good immunological agent in the recovery of lymphocyte dysfunctions, associated with diabetic rats (Otton *et al.*, 2010). In another study, the combination of astaxanthin and α -tocopherol ameliorates oxidative stress in streptozotocin-diabetic rats (Nakano *et al.*, 2008). Astaxanthin inhibits glycation and glycated protein-induced cytotoxicity in human umbilical vein endothelial cells by preventing lipid/protein oxidation (Nishigaki *et al.*, 2010). Improved insulin sensitivity in both spontaneously hypertensive corpulent rats and mice on high-fat plus high-fructose diets was observed after feeding with astaxanthin (Hussein *et al.*, 2007; Bhuvaneswari *et al.*, 2010). The urinary albumin level was lower in astaxanthin treated diabetic mice (Otton *et al.*, 2010). Astaxanthin prevents diabetic nephropathy by reducing oxidative stress and renal cell damage (Naito *et al.*, 2004; Manabe *et al.*, 2008; Kim *et al.*, 2009).

2.6.8.5 Cardiovascular Disease Prevention

Astaxanthin is a potent antioxidant with anti-inflammatory activity. Oxidative stress and inflammation are pathophysiological features of atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (Fassett and Combes, 2011). The efficacy of disodium disuccinate astaxanthin in protecting the myocardium using myocardial ischaemia perfusion model in animals has been evaluated. Myocardial infarct size reduces in Sprague Dawley rats, and improves in myocardial salvage in rabbits after four days of pre-treatment with disodium disuccinate astaxanthin at 25, 50 and 75 mg/kg body weight (Gross and Lockwood, 2005; Lauver *et al.*, 2005). Astaxanthin was found in rat myocardial tissues after pretreatment with disodium disuccinate astaxanthin at 150 and 500 mg/kg/day for seven days (Gross *et al.*, 2006). Astaxanthin effects on blood pressure in spontaneously hypertensive rats, normotensive Wistar Kyoto rats, and stroke prone
spontaneously hypertensive rats have also been reported (Monroy-Ruiz *et al.*, 2011). Human umbilical vein endothelial cells and platelets treated with astaxanthin show increased nitric oxide levels and decrease in peroxynititrite levels (Khan *et al.*, 2010). Mice fed with 0.08% astaxanthin have higher heart mitochondrial membrane potential and contractility index, compared to the control group (Nakao *et al.*, 2010). The effects of astaxanthin on paraoxonase, thioredoxin reductase activities, oxidative stress parameters and lipid profile in hypercholesterolaemic rabbits have been evaluated. Astaxanthin was found to inhibit the activities of enzymes from hypercholesterolaemia-induced protein oxidation at the dosages of 100 mg and 500 g (Augusti *et al.*, 2012).

2.6.8.6 Immuno-modulation

Immune system cells are very sensitive to free radical damage. The cell membrane contains poly unsaturated fatty acids. Antioxidants, in particular astaxanthin, offer protection against free radical damage to preserve immune-system defences. There are reports on astaxanthin and its effect on immunity in animals however, clinical research is lacking in humans. Astaxanthin shows higher immune-modulating effects in mouse model, when compared to β -carotene (Jyonouchi *et al.*, 1991). Enhanced antibody production and decreased humoral immune response in older animals occur after dietary supplementation with astaxanthin (Jyonouchi *et al.*, 1991, 1994). Eight-week supplementation with astaxanthin in humans increases blood levels of astaxanthin and improves activity of natural killer cells that destroy cells infected with viruses (Park *et al.*, 2010). Supplementation with astaxanthin also shows increase in T- and B-cells, decreased DNA damage and low C-reactive protein (Chew and Park, 2004; Park *et al.*, 2011; Augusti *et al.*, 2012)

CHAPTER THREE

3.0 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Experimental Animals

Eighty (80) adult male Wistar rats, weighing between 180 and 210 g were used for the experiment. The animals were obtained from the Animal House of the Nigerian Institute of Trypanosomiasis Research (NITR), Vom, Plateau State. They were allowed to acclimatise to laboratory conditions for 14 days. The rats were housed in plastic cages with wood shavings as bedding, which was changed weekly. They were given access to commercial feed and water *ad libitum*.

3.2 Ethical Clearance

Ethical approval for the study was sought from the Ahmadu Bello University Committee on Animal Use and Care (ABUCAUC), Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria and was obtained with approval number ABUCAUC/2021/029.

3.3 Trypanosome Parasites

Trypanosoma brucei brucei (Federe strain) was obtained from Nigerian Institute for Trypanosomosis Research, Kaduna. The parasite was maintained by serial passages in other donor rats. Parasitaemia was monitored daily by preparing a wet mount and viewed under the light microscope (Olympus® CH23, Germany) at 400 × magnification.

3.4 Inoculation of Rats

The infected blood from a donor rat (when the parasitaemia was 2.5×10^5) was collected and diluted with physiological saline. Each rat was inoculated with a suspension containing 3 or

4trypanosomes per microscopic field at \times 100 magnification (approximately 10⁶ trypanosomes/ml of blood) as described by Adeyemi *et al.* (2012).

3.5 Experimental Design

Eighty (80) experimental rats were randomly allotted into eight groups (I, II, III, IV, V, VI, VII and VIII) of 10 animals each and treated as follows:

Group I: Rats in this group were administered with distilled water (2mL/kg) only.

Group II: Rats were given soya oil (2mL/kg) only.

Group III: Rats were infected with 10⁶ trypanosomes intraperitoneally.

Group IV: Rats were pre-treated with astaxanthin (Source Naturals, Santa Cruz, California, USA) at 100 mg/kg (Choi *et al.*, 2011) once daily by oral gavage for 3 weeks and then intraperitoneally infected with 10^6 trypanosomes/mL of blood. Astaxanthin (100 mg/kg) administration continued for the remaining part of the experiment.

Group V: Rats were pre-treated with astaxanthin at 100 mg/kg once daily by oral gavage for 3 weeks and then intraperitoneally infected with 10⁶ trypanosomes/mL of blood. Diminazene aceturate (Berenil[®], Hoechst, Germany) was administered once when infection was established at 3.5 mg/kg body weight intraperitoneally, followed by oral administration of astaxanthin (100 mg/kg) once daily by oral gavage for the rest of the experiment.

Group VI: Rats were intraperitoneally infected with 10^6 trypanosomes/mL of blood. Once infection was established, astaxanthin was administered at 100 mg/kg, once daily by oral gavage, till the end of the experiment.

Groups VII: Rats were infected with 10⁶ trypanosomes/mL of blood. Diminazene aceturate was administered once, when infection was established at 3.5 mg/kg intraperitoneally, followed by

astaxanthin (100 mg/kg) administration once daily by oral gavage for the remaining part of the experiment.

Group VIII: Rats were infected with 10^6 trypanosomes/mL of blood and administered with a single dose of diminazene aceturate (3.5 mg/kg) intraperitoneally.

All animals were monitored daily for clinical signs, weekly body weight changes, and death throughout the experimental period. Parasitaemia was monitored in all the infected rats daily using the rapid matching method described by Herbert and Lumsden (1976). The groups treated with diminazene aceturate alone or its combination with astaxanthin were monitored for relapse of infection after treatment.

3.6 Determination of Body Weight

The weight of the rats were monitored from the first day and later on weekly basis using automated electronic scale (Sensor Disc Technology, London). To weigh a rat, a round plastic container was placed on the scale and tarred to zero following which the rat was dropped inside the container and subsequently weighed. The weights of the rats were measured in grams (g).

3.7 Determination of Survivability of Rats

Survivability of the rats was determined by calculating the difference between the day of infection and the day the animal died (Aremu *et al.*, 2018).

3.8 Determination of Parasitaemia in the Experimental Rats

Parasites in the blood were estimated according to the rapid "matching" method of Herbert and Lumsden (1976). The method employed a matching technique in which microscopic fields were compared with a range of standard logarithmic values. To count the number of parasites in blood, a drop of blood was placed on a glass slide from the rat's tail by cutting the tip of the tail with a scissors after it had been cleaned with cotton wool soaked in ethanol. The drop of blood on the slide was immediately covered with a cover slip. The wet mount on the slide was observed under x 400 magnification (x 40 objective lens and x 10 eye piece). The number of trypanosomes per microscopic field was then compared with the table of logarithmic values. The logarithm values which matched the microscopic observation were then converted to antilogarithm from where the absolute number of trypanosomes per ml of blood was obtained.

3.9Collection of Blood

At the end of the five-week experimental period, the rats were sacrificed by jugular venisection after light chloroform anaesthesia. Blood sample (5 mL) was collected from each rat into sample bottles, containing ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) as anticoagulant for the evaluation of haematological parameters.Blood samples were also collected into test tubes without anticoagulant addition, and allowed to clot. They were centrifuged at 1000 g for 10 min. The serum harvested was stored at 4°C and used for evaluation of biochemical parameters.

3.10 Determination of Haematological Parameters

3.10.1 Determination of blood cellular components

Haematological parameters such as packed cell volume (PCV), haemoglobin (Hb) concentration, red blood cell (RBC), platelet, absolute and differential leucocyte counts were determined using the automated haematologic analyser (Sysmex, KX-21, Japan) as described by Dacie and Lewis (1991). Erythrocytic indices of mean corpuscular volume (MCV), mean corpuscular

haemoglobin (MCH) and mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration (MCHC) were calculated from the value of PCV, Hb concentration and RBC count as described by Schalm *et al.* (1975):

Mean corpuscular volume (MCV) = <u>Haematocrit (%) × 10</u> RBC (× $10^{12}/L$)

Mean corpuscular haemoglobin (MCH) = $\frac{\text{Hb} (g/dL) \times 10}{\text{RBC} (\times 10^{12}/\text{L})}$

Mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration (MCHC) = $\underline{Hb} (g/dL) \times 100$ Haematocrit (%)

3.10.2 In vitro determination of erythrocyte osmotic fragility

Erythrocyte osmotic fragility was determined as described by Faulkner and King (1970)andas modified by Oyewale (1991). Briefly, sodium chloride solution (pH 7.4) was prepared at varying concentrations, 0.0%, 0.1%, 0.3%, 0.5%, 0.7%, 0.9%. Five millilitres (5 mL) of each NaCl concentration was placed in labelled test tubes serially in a rack. Exactly 0.02 mL of the blood sample was pipetted into each of the tubes. The contents of the tubes were gently mixed by inverting the tubes and allowing them to stand at room temperature (24–26°C) for 30 min. Thereafter, the tubes were centrifuged at 1580 x*g* for 5 min using a centrifuge model IEC HN-SII (Damon/IEC Division, UK). The supernatant obtained from each tube were transferred to a clean glass cuvette and the absorbance of the supernatant measured spectrophotometrically with Spectronic 20 (Bausch and Lomb, USA) at a wavelength of 540 nm. The percentage haemolysis for each sample was calculated using the following formula:

Percentage (%) haemolysis =
$$\frac{\text{Optical density of test solution}}{\text{Optical density of standard solution}} \times 100$$

3.11 Determination of Serum Biochemical Parameters

3.11.1 Determination of activities of liver enzymes

Serum samples were evaluated for the activities of alanine aminotranferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) using Randox Glutamic-pyruvate transaminase test kit and Randox Glutamic-oxaloacetic transaminase test, respectively as described by Reitman and Frankel (1957) (Randox Laboratories, County Antrim, United Kingdom). The activity of alkaline phosphatase (ALP) was determined using Quinica clinica test kits (QCA, CN-340km 1081-P.O.Box 20-E43870 AMPOSTA/Spain) as described by Klein *et al.* (1960).

3.11.2 Determination of lipid profile

Serum concentrations of triglycerides were determined using colorimetric method after enzymatic hydrolysis with lipases. Concentrations of cholesterol were analysed using colorimetric enzymatic end-point, while high-density lipoprotein cholesterols (HDL-C) were determined using precipitant method. All the determinations were carried out using standard commercial test kits (Randox Laboratories Ltd., Ardmore, Diamond Road, Co. Antrim, United Kingdom) according to the methods of Allain *et al.* (1974) and Rifai *et al.* (1999). The manufacturer's instructions were strictly followed.

3.11.3 Determination of immunoglobulin G

Determination of immunoglobin G (IgG) was carried out using rat enzyme immunoassay kit (Abcam[®], Cambridge Science Park, Cambridge, United Kingdom) as described by Stein *et al.* (1977) and according to the manufacturer's instruction. The SimpleStep ELISA[™] employed an affinity tag-labeled capture antibody and a reporter conjugated-detector antibody, which

immunocaptured the sample analyte in solution in a microtitre well. Briefly, 50 μ L of standard or sample was added to appropriate wells. An antibody cocktail (capture antibody and detector antibody) was then added to all wells and incubated at room temperature. Each well was washed followed by addition of 100 μ L of 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate and incubated for 3 minutes in the dark on a plate shaker. One hundered (100) μ L of stop solution was added to each well and the optical density recorded at 450 nm using a microtitre plate reader.

3.11.4Determination of cytokines

The concentrations of TNF- α , IL-1 α and IL-6 cytokines were determined by ELISA kits (Abcam[®] Cambridge Science Park, Cambridge, United Kingdom) as described by Brennan and McInnes (2008). The kit employed an antibody specific for rat TNF- α , IL-1 α and IL-6 coated on a 96-well plate. Briefly, standards and samples (100 µL) were pipetted into the wells and incubated over night at 4°C. The wells were washed and 100 µL of biotinylated anti-rat TNF- α , IL-1 α and IL-6 antibodies were added and incubated at room temperature for 1 h. After washing away unbound biotinylated antibodies, 100 µL of horseradish peroxidase conjugated streptavidin was pipetted into the wells and incubated for another 45 min at room temperature. The wells were washed again, and TMB substrate solution was added to the wells. The development of yellow colouration from the initial blue colour on adding the stop solution depended on the amount of bound TNF- α , IL-1 α and IL-6. The intensity of the colour was measured at 450 nm using a 96-well plate spectrometer. Calculation of the concentrations of the cytokines was done in a log-log linear regression according to the instruction in the protocol.

3.12Preparation of Tissues

The activities of catalase, SOD, GPx, and concentration of 8-isoprostane in tissues were determined using commercial kits as described by the manufacturers. Freshly-obtained liver, kidney, and heart samples were sonicated, suspended in ice-cold phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and then vortexed for 5-10 s. The mixture was centrifuged at 1000 g for 15 min, and the supernatant transferred into sterile test tubes and stored on ice and immediately used for the analysis of the activities of SOD, catalase, GPx, and concentration of 8-isoprostane.

3.13 Determination of Oxidative Stress Biomarkers

3.13.1 Determination of 8-isoprostane

The competitive *in vitro* enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay(ELISA) kit was used to determine the level of 8 isoprostane tissue samples, and was done according to the method of Wang *et al.* (1995). Briefly, 100 μ L of the standards and samples were added into appropriate wells, followed by addition of 100 μ L of the horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugate into each well and incubated at room temperature for 2 h. The plates were washed 3 times with 400 μ L of wash buffer per well. The TMB substrate (200 μ L) was then loaded into each well and the plates were incubated for 15-30 min at room temperature before the addition of 50 μ L of stop solution. The absorbance of each well was read immediately at 450 nm.

3.13.2 Determination of catalase activity

The activity of catalase was determined spectrophotomerically according to the method of Beers and Sizer (1952), with modifications to increase robustness and convenience using the Northwest Life Science Specialties (NWLSSTM) catalase activity assay kit protocol. Catalase activity was measured by monitoring the consumption of H_2O_2 substrate at 240 nm. Briefly, 15 µL of diluted sample was added to clean UV microplate well. Thereafter, 290 µL of assay cocktail was added to each well and mixed as quickly as possible using a reader shaker. The absorbance was recorded immediately at 240 nm, every 2 s using a microtitre plate reader.

3.13.3 Determination of superoxide dismutase activity

The activity of SOD was assessed using the NWLSS[™] superoxide dismutase activity assay, which provided a simple, rate method for determining SOD activity. This method was based on monitoring the auto-oxidation rate of haematoxylin as originally described by Martin *et al.* (1987), with modifications to increase robustness and reliability. In the presence of SOD at specific assay pH of 7.4, the rate of auto-oxidation was inhibited and the percentage of inhibition was linearly proportional to the amount of SOD present within a specific range. Sample SOD activity was determined by measuring ratios of auto-oxidation rates in the presence and absence of the sample, and was expressed as traditional McCord-Fridovich "cytochrome c" units. Briefly, 230 µL of assay buffer was added to each well, followed by addition of 10 µL of assay buffer (for blank) or 10 µL to the wells. The wells were shaken to mix, and incubated for 2 minutes. Haematoxylin reagent (10 µL) was added to begin the reaction. It was mixed quickly using the instrument's shaker function, and immediately the absorbance was recorded at 560 nm every 10 s for at least 5 min using a microtitre plate reader.

3.13.4 Determination of glutathione peroxidase activity

Glutathione peroxidase (GPx) activity was determined using spectrophotometry method of Paglia and Valentine (1967), andbased on the NWLSS[™] glutathione peroxidase assay

kits'protocol. The GPx catalysed the reduction of hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), oxidising reduced glutathione (GSH) to form oxidised glutathione (GSSG). The GSSG was then reduced by glutathione reductase (GR) and β -nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH), forming NADP+ (resulting in decreased absorbance at 340 nm) and recycling the GSH. The decrease in absorbance at 340 nm was directly proportional to the GPx concentration. Briefly, 50 μ L of diluted sample was added to each well followed by the addition of 50 μ L of working NADPH to the wells. Fifty (50) μ L of working H₂O₂ was added to each well and the absorbance was read at 340 nm for 5 min using a spectrophotometer with a recording interval of 30 s. The GPx activity was then calculated from the net rate.

3.14Data Analyses

Values obtained were expressed as mean \pm standard error of the mean (mean \pm SEM). Data were subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), followed by Tukey's *post hoc* test. All the data were analysed using Graphpad Prism, version 5.0 for windows (Graphpad Software, San Diego, California, USA). Values of P < 0.05 were considered significant.

CHAPTER FOUR

4.0 RESULTS

4.1 Effect of Treatments on the Dynamics of Body Weight Changes in Rats

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in the body weight of rats treated with DW, S/oil, PreA+T, PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ at week 4, compared to the corresponding values obtained at week 1. However, the body weight of rats in T and T+A groups did not differ at week 4 in comparison to the corresponding values, recorded at week 1(Figure 4.1).

4.2 Effect of Treatment on Survivability of Rats

There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in the survival rate of rats treated with T and T+A, when compared to the values obtained in those administered with DW, S/oil, PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ, respectively. The survival rate of rats in T+A group was significantly (P < 0.05) lower than PreA+T group; relatively higher in PreA+A group when compared to the T group, although the difference in the values was insignificant (Figure 4.2).

4.3 Effect of Treatments on the Level of Parasitaemia

Parasitaemia was first observed on day 2 post-infection; and by day 4 post-infection, parasitaemia was observed in all the infected groups, but did not differ (P > 0.05) between the groups. The level of parasitaemia dropped to zero at day 6 post-infection in all groups (PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ) treated with diminazene aceturate alone or in combination with astaxanthin. However, there was resurgence of parasitaemia in 10% of the rats in the T+A+DZ group at day 7 post-treatment (Table 4:1). The level of parasitaemia in T, PreA+T, and T+A groups progressively increased till the termination of the experiment; but was significantly

(P < 0.05) lower in PreA+T group than in T or T+A group at both days 6 and 8 post-infection (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.1 Effect of astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the dynamics of body weight changes in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

 $^{a, b}$ = Means in the same series with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.2 Effect of astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the survivability of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/oil = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

Days post-	DW	S/OIL	Т	PreA+T	PreA+T+DZ	T+A	T+A+DZ	T+DZ
infection								
0	0/10	0/10	0/10	0/10	0/10	0/10	0/10	0/10
2	0/10	0/10	3/10	4/10	3/10	5/10	2/10	5/10
4	0/10	0/10	10/10	10/10	10/10	10/10	10/10	10/10
6	0/10	0/10	5/5	7/7	0/9	4/4	0/8	0/10
8	0/10	0/10	5/5	6/6	0/9	3/3	0/8	0/10
10	0/5	0/5	0/0	1/1	0/4	0/0	1/3	0/5
12	0/5	0/5	0/0	0/0	0/4	0/0	0/2	0/5

 Table 4.1: Parasitaemia, clearance and resurgence of parasitaemia in rats infected with T.

 b. brucei and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate

Numerator – Number of parasitaemic animals in the group, Denominator - Total number of rats surviving in the group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.3 Effect of astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of parasitaemia of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

 $^{a, b}$ = Means on the same day with different superscript letters are significantly different (P < 0.05). Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.4 Effect of Treatments on Haematological Parameters

4.4.1 Effect of treatments on total red blood cell count

The RBC count decreased (P < 0.05) in T group, when compared to that of PreA+T group. Rats in T and PreA+T groups showed no difference in their RBC counts, when compared to the corresponding counts obtained in T+A, and PreA+T+DZ. The RBC count in PreA+T group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in comparison to that of T+A.The RBC countin PreA+T+DZ group was higher (P < 0.05) than in T+A+DZ group. Group T+A+DZ rats had higher (P < 0.05) RBC count compared to that of T+DZ group (Figure 4.4).

4.4.2 Effect of treatments on packed cell volume

The PCV was significantly (P < 0.05) lower in T group compared to the value obtained in PreA+T group. The difference in PCV of rats in T and T+A groups was not significant. Rats in PreA+T group had higher (P < 0.05) PCV compared to those in T+A group. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in PCV of rats in PreA+T group in comparison to the value obtained in PreA+T+DZ group. The PCV significantly (P < 0.05) increased in PreA+T+DZ group, compared to the value recorded in T+A+DZ group. Rats in T+A+DZ showed no significant difference in PCV when compared to T+DZ rats (Figure 4.5).

4.4.3 Effect of treatments on haemoglobin concentration

The Hb concentration of rats in T group was significantly (P < 0.05) lower than that of PreA+T group, and concentrations of Hb in T and T+A groups, did not differ significantly. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in Hb concentration in PreA+T group in comparison to the concentration obtained in PreA+T+DZ group. The astaxanthin pretreated groups (PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ) had higher (P < 0.05) Hb concentration, when compared to the

corresponding astaxanthin post-treated group alone or in combination with DZ (T+A, and T+A+DZ). The Hb concentration of rats in T+A+DZ group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher than in T+DZ group (Figure 4.6).

4.4.4 Effect of treatments on erythrocytic indices

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in MCV of rats in T group in comparison to the value obtained in PreA+T group. The MCV of rats in T group did not differ from that of T+A group. Rats in PreA+T group had higher (P < 0.05) value of MCV than in PreA+T+DZ group. A significant (P < 0.05) decrease in MCV was recorded in PreA+T rats compared to the value obtained in T+A rats. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in the MCV of PreA+T+DZ rats in comparison to the corresponding value recorded in T+A+DZ rats. The MCV in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ.

The MCH increased significantly (P < 0.05) in T group, when compared to the corresponding values recorded in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups. The MCH values in T and T+A groups were not different. Similarly, the MCH in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ rats did not differ. The MCH in the group pretreated with astaxanthin in trypanosome group alone and/or with diminazene aceturate (PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ) was lower than in the corresponding group, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin alone and/or with diminazene aceturate (T+A and T+A+DZ). Rats in T+A+DZ treated group had lower (P < 0.05) MCH value in comparison to those of T+DZ group.

The MCHC in T group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher when compared to that of PreA+T or PreA+T+DZ group. Rats in groups T and PreA+T showed no difference in their MCHC when compared respectively to the values recorded in T+A, or PreA+T+DZ group. The MCHC of rats

in PreA+T group was lower than that of T+A group. The MCHC in PreA+T+DZ and T+A+DZ groups did not differ. A significant (P < 0.05) decrease occurred in the MCHC of rats in T+A+DZ group in comparison to that of T+DZ group (Figure 4.7).

4.4.5 Effect of treatments on platelet count.

The platelet count of rats in the T group was significantly (P < 0.05) lower than in the PreA+T and T+A rats. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in platelet count of rats in PreA+T group in comparison to PreA+T+DZ group. Rats in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ treatment groups had higher (P < 0.05) platelet counts, when compared to their corresponding astaxanthin post-treated groups (T+A, and T+A+DZ). The platelet counts in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ (Figure 4.8).



Figure 4.4 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte count of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c, d} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.5 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on packed cell volume of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c, d} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei, PreA+T =Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ =Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.6 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on haemoglobin concentration of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

 $^{a, b, c, d}$ = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.7 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocytic indices of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c, d, e} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.8 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on platelet count of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c, d, e, f} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei, PreA+T =Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, PreA+T+DZ =Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.4.6 Effect of treatments on total leucocyte count

The WBC countin the T group was higher (P < 0.05) than the count recorded inPreA+T group, butthe counts in T and T+Aratswere not different. There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in the WBC countof rats in PreA+T group, when compared with the count in PreA+T+DZ group. Rats in PreA+T group had lower (P < 0.05) WBC count in comparison to those of T+A group. The WBC count in PreA+T+DZ groupwas lower (P < 0.05) than the count recorded in T+A+DZ group. There was no difference in the WBC counts of rats in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups(Figure 4.9).

4.4.7 Effect of treatments on differential leucocyte count

There was no difference in lymphocyte counts of rats in all the treatment groups.

Rats in T group had significantly (P < 0.05) higher neutrophil count in comparison to those of PreA+T group. The neutrophil counts of rats in T and T+A groups were not significantly different. The neutrophil count in PreA+T rats was higher (P < 0.05) than the count recorded in PreA+T+DZ rats. Rats in PreA+T group had lower (P < 0.05) neutrophil count when compared to that of T+A group. The neutrophil count in PreA+T+DZ group was lower (P < 0.05) than the count in T+A+DZ group. The neutrophil counts in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ significantly (Figure 4.10).

4.4.8 Effect of treatments on erythrocyte osmotic fragility

The percentage haemolysis at 0.9% NaCl concentration was significantly (P < 0.01) higher in T group, when compared to PreA+T group. At 0.9% NaCl concentration, the percentage haemolysis of rats in T group was not different from that of T+A group. There was a significant

(P < 0.05) increase in percentage haemolysis at 0.9% NaCl concentration in PreA+T group, when compared to the value recorded in PreA+T+DZ group. At 0.9% NaCl concentration, the percentage haemolysis decreased significantly (P < 0.05) in PreA+T group when compared to that of T+A group; and in PreA+T+DZ rats, the percentage haemolysis was similarly lower (P < 0.05) than that of T+A+DZ rats. The percentage haemolysis at 0.9% NaCl concentration in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ.

At 0.7% NaCl concentration, the percentage haemolysis in T group increased significantly (P < 0.05) in comparison to that of PreA+T group. There was no significant difference in percentage haemolysis at 0.7% NaCl concentration in T and T+A groups. The percentage haemolysis of rats at 0.7% NaCl concentration was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in PreA+T treated group, when compared to the corresponding value obtained in group PreA+T+DZ. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in percentage haemolysis of rats at 0.7% NaCl concentration in T+A group. The percentage haemolysis recorded in PreA+T group, when compared to that of T+A group. The percentage haemolysis recorded in PreA+T+DZ group was lower (P < 0.05) than in T+A+DZ group. At 0.7% NaCl concentration, the percentage haemolysis in T+A+DZ and T+DZ did not differ.

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in percentage haemolysis at 0.5% NaCl concentration in T group, compared to the value recorded in PreA+T group. The percentage haemolysis at 0.5% NaCl concentration in T group was not significantly different from that of T+A group. At 0.5% NaCl concentration, the percentage haemolysis in PreA+T rats rose significantly (P < 0.05) in comparison to the corresponding value recorded in PreA+T+DZ rats. The percentage haemolysis at 0.5% NaCl concentration was lower (P < 0.05) in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups, when compared compared to T+A and T+A+DZ groups. There was no difference in percentage haemolysis at 0.5% NaCl concentration in T+A+DZ group, when compared to that of T+DZ group (Figure 4.11).



Figure 4.9 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on absolute leucocyte count of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.10 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on lymphocyte and neutrophil counts of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

^{a, b, c, d} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.11 Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte osmotic fragility of Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

 $^{a, b, c,d,e,f}$ = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei, PreA+T =Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, PreA+T+DZ =Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.5 Efect of Treatments on Serum Biochemical Parameters

4.5.1 Liver enzymes

The activity of AST in Trats was higher (P < 0.05) than in PreA+T rats,but did not differ in Tand T+A groups.Similarly, the AST activities of rats in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups were not different. Rats in PreA+T group had lower (P < 0.05) AST activity in comparison to those of T+A group. The AST activities in PreA+T+DZ andT+A+DZ groups did not differ. Rats in T+A+DZgroup showed no difference in AST activity when compared to the activity obtained in T+DZ group.

The activity of ALT in T group was significantly higher (P < 0.05)in comparison to that ofPreA+T group. There was no difference in ALT activity of rats in T group, when compared to the activity recorded in T+Agroup. The ALT activity rose significantly (P < 0.05) in PreA+T group, compared to the activity obtained in PreA+T+DZ group. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in ALT activity of rats in PreA+T group, when compared to that of the T+A group. Rats in PreA+T+DZ group recorded lower (P < 0.05) ALT activity than those in T+A+DZ group. The activity of ALT in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups were not significantly different.

The ALP activity of rats in T group rose (P < 0.05) in comparison to that recorded inPreA+Tgroup. There was no difference in ALP activities in T and T+A groups. Similarly, ALP activities in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups did not differ.A significant (P < 0.05) decrease occurred in ALP activity of PreA+T rats, when compared to that of T+A rats. The ALP activities in PreA+T+DZ and T+A+DZ rats were not significantly different. The difference in ALP activities in T+A+DZ and T+DZ rats was insignificant(Figure 4.12).

4.5.2 Effect of treatments on lipid profile

4.5.2.1 Effect of treatments on cholesterol level

The level of cholesterol in T group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher, when compared to that obtained in PreA+T group. Rats in T and T+A groups showed no difference in cholesterol level. There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in the level of cholesterol in PreA+T group in comparison to PreA+T+DZ group. The level of cholesterol in PreA+T group was lower (P < 0.05) than the level in T+A group. Rats treated with PreA+T+DZ had lower (P < 0.05) cholesterol level compared to those in T+A+DZ group (Figure 4.13).

4.5.2.2 Effect of treatments on the level of triglycerides

The level of triglyceride in T treated rats was higher (P < 0.05) than that of PreA+T rats. There was no difference in triglyceride levels in groups T and PreA+T, when compared respectively to T+A and PreA+T+DZ groups. The triglyceride level in PreA+T rats was significantly (P < 0.05) lower than the corresponding value recorded in T+A. The level of triglyceride in PreA+T+DZ rats did not differ from that of T+A+DZ rats, and similarly, those of T+A+DZ and T+DZ rats did not differ (Figure 4.14).

4.5.2.3 Effect of treatments on the level of high-density lipoprotein

The HDL significantly increased (P < 0.05) in T group, compared to that of PreA+T group. The HDL levels in T, T+A, T+A+DZ andT+DZ groups did not differ. Rats in PreA+T group had lower (P < 0.05) HDL level, when compared to that of T+A. Similarly, the level of HDL in PreA+T+DZ was lower than that of the T+A+DZ group (Figure 4.15).



Figure 4.12: Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on activities of liver enzymes in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c, d} = Means with different or not sharing superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, AST = aspartate aminotransferase, ALT = alanine aminotransferase, ALP = alkaline phospharase.



Figure 4.13: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of cholesterol inWistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.14: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of triglycerides inWistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.


Figure 4.15: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of high density lipoprotein in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

 $^{a, b, c}$ = Means with different or not sharing superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.5.3 Effect of treatment on immunoglobulin G

The level of IgG significantly (P < 0.05) decreased in T group, compared to the value obtained in PreA+T group. There was a significant increase (P < 0.05) in the levels of IgG in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups, when compared to that of T+A and T+A+DZ, respectively. The IgG levels in T, T+A, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ. Similarly, the levels in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ rats were not different (Figure 4.16).

4.5.4. Effect of treatments on cytokines

4.5.4.1 Interleukin-1 alpha

The concentration of IL-1 α was higher (P < 0.05) in T group, compared to that of PreA+T group. The difference in concentration of IL-1 α in groups T and T+A, was not significant. Similarly, the concentrations of IL-1 α in PreA+T, PreA+T+DZ, T+A, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ (Figure 4.17).

4.5.4.2 Interleukin-6

The concentration of IL-6 was significantly higher (P < 0.05) in T group than in PreA+T group. There was no difference in the concentrations of IL-6 in T and T+A groups. The concentration of IL-6 was lower (P < 0.05) in PreA+T group, when compared to that of T+A group. There was no significant difference in the concentrations of IL-6 in PreA+T, PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups (Figure 4.18).

4.5.4.3 Effect of treatment on tumour necrosis-factor alpha

The concentration of TNF- α was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in T group than in PreA+T group. There was no difference in the concentrations of TNF- α in T and T+A groups. The concentration of TNF- α in PreA+T group was lower (P < 0.05) in comparison to that of T+A group. The difference in the concentrations of TNF- α in PreA+T, PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups was not significant (Figure 4.19).



Figure 4.16: Effect of treatments with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of immunoglobulin G inWistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

^{a, b, c, d} = Means with different or not sharing superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.17: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of IL-1 α in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c} = Means with different or not sharing superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei, PreA+T =Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, PreA+T+DZ =Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei, and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.18: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of IL-6 in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean \pm SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.



Figure 4.19: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate on the level of TNF- α in Wistar rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*.

^{a, b, c} = Means with different superscript letters are significantly (P < 0.05) different. Values are mean ± SEM of 5 animals per group.

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.6 Effect of Treatments on Oxidative Stress Biomarkers

4.6.1 Effect of treatments on tissue 8-isoprostane

The level of 8-isoprostane in the liver of rats in T group rose (P < 0.05) compared to the value obtained in PreA+T rats, but did not differ when compared to T+A. Similarly, the level of 8-isoprostane in the liver of PreA+T group was not different from that of PreA+T+DZ group. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in 8-isoprostane level in the liver of rats in PreA+T group in comparison to T+A group. The liver level of 8-isoprostane of rats in PreA+T+DZ group was significantly (P < 0.05) lower, when compared to that of T+A+DZ rats. There was no difference in the level of 8-isoprostane in the liver of rats in T+A+DZ groups.

The level of 8-isoprostane in the kidneys of rats was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in T group than in PreA+T group. There was no difference in 8-isoprostane levels in the kidneys of T and T+A rats, but the level increased (P < 0.05) in the kidneys of rats in PreA+T in comparison to that recorded in PreA+T+DZ rats. The kidney of PreA+T rats had a significant decrease (P < 0.05) in 8-isoprostane level, when compared to that of T+A rats. Similarly, PreA+T+DZ group had lower (P < 0.0) level of 8-isoprostane than T+A+DZ group. The level of 8-isoprostane in the kidneys of rats in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups were not significantly different.

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in the level of 8-isoprostane in the heart of rats in T group in comparison to that of PreA+T group. The 8-isoprostane level in the heart of rats in T and T+A groups were not different; and similarly, those of PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups did not differ. The heart of rats in PreA+T group showed a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in 8-isoprostane level, compared to that of T+A group. The level of 8-isoprostane was lower (P < 0.05) in the heart of rats in T+A+DZ group than in T+DZ group (Table 4.2).

Liver		Kidney	Heart
Groups			
DW	2540±186.0 ^a	3797±105.8 ^a	2768±190.7 ^a
S/OIL	2401 ± 301.2^{a}	3353±232.1 ^b	$2630{\pm}200.5^{a}$
Т	5629±229.6 ^b	$5854 \pm 61.07^{\circ}$	5002 ± 468.9^{b}
PreA+T	3240±215.3 ^a	4922±242.5 ^d	4063±432.6 ^c
PreA+T+DZ	3579±383.4 ^a	4610±98.99 ^e	3838±372.3 ^c
T+A	5074 ± 144.9^{b}	5776±39.08 ^c	5347 ± 416.2^{b}
T+A+DZ	4633±257.7°	5290±190.5 ^d	4207±184.2 ^c
T+DZ	4553±352.1°	5123±117.7 ^d	4660±197.0 ^d

Table 4.2:Mean ± SEM of tissue activity of 8-isoprostane (Pg/mL) in the liver, kidney and heart of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and Diminazene aceturate.

a,b,c,d = Different superscript in a row indicates significant difference between the group mean at (P < 0.05).

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.6.2 Effect of treatments on tissue superoxide dismutase activity in the heart, lungs and liver

The activity of SOD in the heart of rats in T group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher when compared to that of PreA+T group. TheSOD activities in the heart of rats in T and T+A groups were not significantly different. Similarly, the difference in SOD activities in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ rats was insignificant, but the activity decrease (P < 0.05) in the heart of rats in PreA+T group compared to that recorded in T+A group. The SOD activities in the heart of rats in PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups were not different.

There was a significant (P <0.05) increase in SOD activity in the lungs of Trats, when compared tothat of PreA+Tor T+A rats. The activities of SOD in the lungs of rats in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups were not different. The lungs of PreA+T rats had lower (P < 0.05) SOD activity than that of T+A rats. There was no difference in SOD activities in the lungs of PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZrats.

The SOD activity in the liver of rats in T group was higher (P < 0.05) in comparison to PreA+T group. The SOD activities in the liver of rats in T and T+A groups did not differ. Similarly, the difference in SOD activities in the liver of PreA+T and PreA+T+DZrats was insignificant. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in SOD activity in the liver of rats in PreA+T group compared to that obtained in T+A group. The SOD activities in the liver of PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ rats were not different (Table4.3).

Heart		Lungs	Liver
GROUPS			
DW	0.3692 ± 0.13^{a}	2.187 ± 0.04^a	0.2582 ± 0.02^a
S/OIL	0.4492 ± 0.21^{a}	2.124 ± 0.04^a	0.3035 ± 0.05^{a}
Т	1.711 ± 0.22^{b}	2.904 ± 0.09^{b}	1.842 ± 0.29^b
PreA+T	1.352 ± 0.07^{c}	2.543 ± 0.07^{c}	1.170 ± 0.04^{c}
PreA+T+DZ	1.347 ± 0.12^{c}	2.552 ± 0.03^{c}	1.056 ± 0.07^{c}
T+A	1.778 ± 0.11^{b}	2.667 ± 0.02^{d}	$1.529 \pm 0.08^{b,d}$
T+A+DZ	$1.486\pm0.19^{\rm c}$	$2.612\pm0.10^{\text{c}}$	1.102 ± 0.14^{c}
T+DZ	1.543 ± 0.49^{c}	2.641 ± 0.07^{c}	$1.301 \pm 0.92^{c,d}$

Table 4.3:Mean ± SEM of tissue activity of superoxide dismutase(IU/L) in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate

a,b,c,d = Different or unshared superscript in a row indicates significant difference between the group mean at (P < 0.05).

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.6.3 Effect of treatments on tissue glutathione peroxidase activity in heart, lungs and liver The activity of GPx was higher (P < 0.05) in the heart of rats in T group than in PreA+T group. Theactivities of GPx in the heart of rats in groups T and T+A were not different. Similarly, those of groups PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ did not differ. The GPx activity was lower (P < 0.05) in the heart of rats in PreA+T groupthan in T+A group. There were no differences in GPx activities in the heart of rats in PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups.

In the lungs, the GPx activity in T group was higher (P < 0.05) compared to that of PreA+T group. The GPx activities in the lungs of rats in T and T+A groups did not differ significantly. Similarly, the activities of GPx in the lungs of rats in PreA+T and PreA+T+DZ groups were not significantly different. The GPx activitywas significantly (P < 0.05) lower in the lungs of rats in PreA+T group thanthat of T+A group.In the lungs, GPx activity in PreA+T+DZ, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ.

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in GPx activity in the liver of T rats in comparison to that of PreA+T rats. The GPx activity in the liver of T rats was not different from the activities obtained in T+A rats. The liver of PreA+T rats had significant (P < 0.05) increase in GPx activity, when compared to that of PreA+T+DZ rats. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in GPx activity in the liver of PreA+T group compared to that obtained in T+A group. The GPx activities in PreA+T+DZ and T+A+DZ rats were not significantly different. The GPx activity in T+A+DZ rats was lower (P < 0.05) in comparison to the activity recorded in T+DZ rats (Table 4.4).

Heart		Lungs	Liver
Groups			
DW	15.73 ± 2.31^{a}	18.46 ± 1.27^{a}	16.18 ± 1.44^{a}
S/OIL	13.84 ± 1.60^a	18.76 ± 2.17^{a}	14.19 ± 1.28^{a}
Т	44.07 ± 3.40^{b}	50.25 ± 6.07^b	36.89 ± 2.24^b
PreA+T	$30.60 \pm 1.61^{\circ}$	34.11 ± 3.97^{c}	30.48 ± 1.39^{c}
PreA+T+DZ	$27.14\pm5.21^{\rm c}$	32.35 ± 2.48^{c}	27.66 ± 1.91^d
T+A	43.84 ± 5.92^{b}	49.91 ± 1.95^{b}	35.08 ± 2.11^b
T+A+DZ	$31.64 \pm 3.94^{\circ}$	35.93 ± 3.76^{c}	28.52 ± 3.03^d
T+DZ	$35.51 \pm 2.91^{b,c}$	36.83 ± 5.96^{c}	33.79 ± 1.45^{c}

Table 4.4:Mean ± SEM of tissue glutathione peroxidase(IU/L) activity in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate

a,b,c,d = Differentor unshared superscript in a column indicates significant difference between the group mean at (P < 0.05).

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T = Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ = Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

4.6.4 Effect of treatments on catalase activity

The activity of CAT in the heart of rats in T group was not different when compared respectively to that of PreA+Tor T+A group. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in CAT activity in the heart of rats in PreA+T+DZ group in comparison to PreA+T or T+A+DZ group. The activities of CAT in PreA+T, T+A, T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups did not differ.

There was a significant (P < 0.05) increase in CAT activity in the lungs of rats in the T group compared to the corresponding activity recorded inPreA+Tor T+A rats. The lungs of rats in PreA+Tand PreA+T+DZ groupsshowed no difference in CAT activities. The CAT activity in the lungs of rats in PreA+T group was significantly (P < 0.05) lower when compared to the corresponding value in T+A group. The activity obtained in PreA+T+DZ group was lower (P < 0.05) than that of T+A+DZ group. There was no difference in CAT activities in the lungs of rats in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups.

The activity of CAT in the liver of T group was significantly (P < 0.05) higher, when compared to that of PreA+T group. Similarly, CAT activity in PreA+T group was higher (P < 0.05) than that of PreA+T+DZ group. TheCAT activity in the liver of rats in T and T+A groups did not differ. There was a significant (P < 0.05) decrease in CAT activity in the liver of rats in PreA+T group, whencompared to that of T+A group. The liver of rats in PreA+T+DZ group had lower (P < 0.05) CAT activity than that of T+A+DZ group. The CAT activities in the liver of rats in T+A+DZ and T+DZ groups were not significantly different(Table 4.5).

Heart		Lungs	Liver
Groups			
DW	9.762 ± 0.89^{a}	$25.18{\pm}1.49^{a}$	9.757 ± 0.49^{a}
S/OIL	11.11±0.99 ^a	$24.44{\pm}1.27^{a}$	9.041 ± 0.21^{b}
Т	30.86 ± 3.37^{b}	50.78 ± 3.82^{b}	12.09±0.95°
PreA+T	26.53±3.41 ^b	39.21±3.45 ^c	10.01 ± 0.41^{d}
PreA+T+DZ	20.83±1.62 ^c	39.68±2.02 ^c	8.637±0.79 ^{a,b}
T+A	30.97±3.13 ^b	$44.29{\pm}1.74^{d}$	12.91±1.08 ^c
T+A+DZ	26.46±3.21 ^b	$47.52 \pm 5.04^{b,d}$	10.02 ± 0.75^{d}
T+DZ	26.39 ± 3.32^{b}	$47.50 \pm 1.30^{b,d}$	10.37 ± 0.84^{d}

Table 4.5:Mean ± SEM of catalase(IU/L) activity in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate

a,b,c,d = Different or unshared superscript in a column indicates significant difference between the group mean at (P < 0.05).

Keys: DW = Distilled water, S/OIL = Soya oil, T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei, PreA+T =Pretreated with astaxanthin and infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, PreA+T+DZ =Pretreated with astaxanthin, infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+A = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin, T+A+DZ = infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate, T+DZ = Infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with diminazene aceturate.

CHAPTER FIVE

5.0 DISCUSSION

Anorexia, pale ocular mucous membrane, weakness, rough hair coat, and weight loss were the clinical signs of trypanosomosis observed in rats in this study, which were most obvious in the T and T+A groups. The clinical signs observed in this study were similar to those reported in mice, dogs and rabbits infected with *T. brucei brucei* (Anene *et al.*, 1999; Abenga *et al.*,2005; Chekwube *et al.*, 2014), and in cattle infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* (Mbaya *et al.*, 2007).Although variable disorders occur sequel to trypanosome infection in animals (Adamu *et al.*, 2009a), depending on the virulence of the infecting trypanosome, the infective dose and the immune status of the host, the symptoms usually associated with trypanosomosis include: pallor of the mucous membranes, enlargement of lymph nodes, anorexia and emaciation (Shimelis *et al.*, 2015). Following treatment, the clinical signs gradually disappeared,demonstrating that diminazene aceturate and the combination treatments were effective in reversing the signs.

The significant body weight gain observed in the groups treated with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate may be due to the less severity of the clinical signs observed in those groups, which could be attributed to the important role played by astaxanthin in regulating immunity and disease aetiology (Park *et al.*, 2010; Kuan-Hung*et al.*, 2016), and the trypanocidal action of the diminazene aceturate. However, rats in T and T+A groups showed no difference in body weight at week 4 when compared to week 1, and this finding may be attributed to the acute nature of the infection. Reduced feed intake and impaired efficiency of feed conversion, fever (in association with increased heat production), increased metabolisation energy and reduction in the proportion of protein used for growth and the increased synthesis of protein at the expense of

muscle protein catabolism have all been suggested as the cause of weight loss in trypanosome - infected animals (Eghianruwa, 2012).

In this study, pre-treatment with astaxanthin and in combination with diminazene aceturate led to higher survivability of the rats compared to those that were infected and not treated, or infected before treatment with astaxanthin. This observation agrees with the results of Eze et al. (2008), who reported a higher survival rate inrats treated with a diminazene/selenium combination than those groups that had selenium and vitamin E supplements alone. The pathogenesis of trypanosomosis is associated with severe inflammation and production of radicals such as nitric oxide, which affect adversely the survival of the host (Mbuthia et al., 2011). This production of nitric oxide is a disease-exacerbating factor; and in murine trypanosomosis, it causes damage to lymphocyte function of the host (MacLean et al., 2001; Tedeschi et al., 2004). The prolonged survivability of the rats pre-treated with astaxanthin and/or diminaze aceturate may be due to the antioxidant activity of the astaxanthin, which ameliorated the inflammatory reactions and the damages caused by the generation of ROS during the course of the infection. The decrease in survival rate of rats infected and not treated may be attributed to the enormous increase in the number of circulating trypanosomes and their by-products, causing haemolysis of the red blood cells (Yakubu *et al.*, 2014). The survivability of rats in the astaxanthin post-treated group was not different from that of the infected untreated, indicating that astaxanthin was better asa prophylactic than curative agent.

Experimental infection of rats with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* was successful. Parasites were observed in the blood of infected rats from day 2 post-infection. By day 4 post-infection, all the rats in the groups infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*showed parasitaemia. The prepatent

103

period of 2-4 days disagrees with the findings of Chekwube *et al.* (2014) in rats and Kobo *et al.* (2015) in mice, who reported a prepatent period of 5 and 4 days, respectively. The pre-patent period of 2-4 days observed in this study may be related to the level of virulence and the number of parasites inoculated. It has been reported that the number of parasites inoculated can influence the pre-patent period (Egbe-Nwiyi *et al.*, 2017). Pre-treatment with astaxanthin did not affect the onset of parasitaemiaand was unable to clear the parasites from blood, but led to a decrease in the level of parasitaemia. This finding agrees with the earlier reportsof Kobo *et al.* (2015) in rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with Daflon[®] 500 mg (an antioxidant) and Eze *et al.* (2015a) in *Trypanosoma brucei*-infected rats supplemented with dietary zinc that exhibits antioxidant activity. Astaxanthin has been reported to influence host immune system and disease aetiology (Park *et al.*, 1998, 2010; Kuan-Hung*et al.*, 2016), thus altering the susceptibility of the host to infectious diseases. Parasitaemia in susceptible animals may be influenced by the number of parasites inoculated, nutritional stress, intercurrent infections, host immune competence and pathogenicity of the strain of *T. brucei brucei*.

All the groups treated with diminazene aceturate alone or in combination with astaxanthin became aparasitaemic 48 hours post- treatment; an exception was the group post-treated with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, where there was resurgence of parasitaemia in 10% (that is one out of three) of the rats at day 7 post-treatment and the rat died a day after the resurgence of parasitaemia was observed. This corroborates the report of Ezeh *et al.* (2009, 2016), who observed relapse infection after treatment with diminazene aceturate. Reports of relapse of *T. b. brucei* infection have been attributed to the presence of *T. b. brucei* in drug inaccessible sites such as the brain; and this often occurs when there is a prolonged period between infection and

treatment (Eke *et al.*, 2017) such that the parasite migrates to brain and after treatment recede from the brain to the blood stream (Eze *et al.*, 2019). However, in the present study, the treatment was started on day 4 post-infection, when parasites were 3 or 4 per microscopic field, suggesting that the parasites may not have invaded the brain as treatment was started immediately. Therefore, the resurgence of parasitaemia may not be as a result of the parasites resurfacing into the blood stream from the brain but may be attributed to other factors such as mutation, amplification or deletion, altered drug uptake, drug metabolism, drug target interaction or efflux (Eze *et al.*, 2019). The preponderance of fake and adulterated drugs may also lead to emergence of drug-resistant trypanosomes (Ezeokonkwo *et al.*, 2007).

Measurement of anaemia gives an indication of severity of the disease (Adeyemi *et al.*, 2010). The significant decrease in the levels of RBC, PCV and Hb concentration observed in the infected untreated rats agrees with the findings of Chekwube *et al.* (2014), Kobo *et al.* (2015), Karaye *et al.* (2017) and Oparah *et al.* (2017), which may be attributed to the trypanosome-induced disruption of RBC membrane (Akanji *et al.*, 2009). This could have resulted in subsequent haemolysis as reflected in the low RBC count. Acute haemolysis has been demonstrated as a cardinal feature in African trypanosomosis (Adamu *et al.*, 2009a; Chekwube *et al.*, 2014; Kobo *et al.*, 2015). The decrease in PCV may also be attributed to the infection inducing low concentration of reduced glutathione on the membrane surface of the RBC, thus rendering the membrane liable to oxidative lysis, secondary to the metabolic activities of the proliferating trypanosomes. Low level of reduced glutathione has been reported to predispose RBCs to oxidative damage (Akanji *et al.*, 2009). Oxidative cell damage is a prominent feature in *T. brucei brucei* infections (Omer *et al.*, 2007; Saleh *et al.*, 2009; Kobo *et al.*, 2015). Other

factors have also been reported to be responsible for the reductions in RBC, PCV and Hb concentration in trypanosome-infected animals. They include depression of erythropoiesis, immunological mechanisms and erythrophagocytosis, increased plasma volume, haemodilution, and disorders of coagulation (Chekwube *et al.*, 2014).

The RBC, PCV and Hb concentration of astaxanthin-pretreated group alone and astaxanthin pretreated and administered with diminazene aceturate group remained significantly higher than the infected untreated group. This result is consistent with the report of Kobo et al. (2015) who observed that the pretreatment of rats with a flavonoid mixture (Daflon[®] 500 mg) kept the RBC. PCV and Hb concentration higher than in the infected untreated rats. This finding could be attributed to the beneficial effect of astaxanthin as an antioxidant and immunostimulant that resulted in the protection of the integrity of RBCs, thereby preventing the cells from oxidative haemolysis. The group pretreated with astaxanthin and administered with diminazene aceturate had the highest RBC, PCV and Hb concentration, when compared to other treatment groups. This result may be attributed to the antioxidant effect of astaxanthin and the trypanocidal effect of diminazene aceturate that eliminated the parasites from peripheral circulation, thereby protecting the RBCs from destruction by the lashing action of the trypanosome flagella (Oparah et al., 2017). The RBC, PCV and Hb values in the astaxanthin post-treated group alone were not different from that of the infected untreated group, indicating that astaxanthin was better as a prophylactic than curative agent.

Increased MCV of RBCs (macrocytosis) in the infected untreated group corroborates the findings of Abenga *et al.* (2005) in *T. congolense* infection of Nigerian puppies, butcontrastswith the report of Kobo *et al.* (2015) in rats infected with *T. brucei brucei*. Increase in MCV and

MCH are typically seen in cases of haemolytic anaemias. Macrocytosis in African trypanosomosis usually arises from increased erythropoiesis in the bone marrow, with resultant release of macrocytic immature red cells into circulation, known to occur during the acute phase of the anaemia (Abenga *et al.*, 2005; Oparah *et al.*, 2017). The increase in the value of MCH recorded in the infected untreated group was probably due to free circulating haemoglobin arising from the haemolysis (Igbokwe and Anosa, 1989). The MCHC is a more reliable predictor in the classification of anaemia. The increase in MCHC suggests a qualitative bone marrow output during the acute stage of infection. The significant decreases in the MCV and MCH recorded in the group pre-treated with astaxanthin alone and its combination with diminazene aceturate suggests that astaxanthin reduced the anaemic effect of *T. brucei brucei* in the infected rats.

The decrease observed in platelet count in the infected untreated group corroborates the findings of Ezebuiro *et al.* (2012) in rabbits, Kobo *et al.* (2015) in rats and Oparah *et al.* (2017) in donkeys. Thrombocytopaenia could be the result of damage to platelets due to haemorrhage, vasoconstriction or tissue damage observed in trypanosomosis (Davis, 1982). Low platelet count may also be due to increased splenic sequestration of platelets, bone marrow suppression, resulting in a decrease in platelet production, or an increased destruction of the platelets due to disseminated intravascular coagulation reaction (Kobo *et al.*, 2015; Oparah *et al.*, 2017). In addition, the thrombocytopaenia recorded in the infected untreated group may also be due to oxidative damage to the platelet membranes, provoked by the trypanosome parasite. This may result in the formation of lipid peroxides within the platelet membranes, thereby causing cellular lysis (Kobo *et al.*, 2015). The result of post-treatment with astaxanthin was not different from that of the infected untreated group. This finding shows that, post-treatment with astaxanthin

alone did not prevent the platelet membrane from oxidative damage caused by the parasite. Pretreatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate significantly increased the platelet count better than pre-treatment with astaxanthin alone, post-treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate, and diminazene aceturate alone. This result may be due to the immune-stimulatory and antioxidant effects of astaxanthin that protected the platelet membrane from oxidative damage via the scavenging of ROS evoked by the parasite.

The significant increase in total leucocyte count observed in this study agrees with the reports of Ukpai and Nwabuko (2014) and Abenga et al. (2017) in T. brucei brucei-infected rats and pigs, respectively, but disagrees with the findings of Kobo et al. (2015) in T. brucei brucei-infected rats, and El-Ashmawy et al. (2016) in T. evansi infected rats. The increase in WBC count in the infected untreated rats was an indication of infection. It may be attributed to the ability of the body to employ its immune arsenals to combat the invading parasites, and in the process of immune response to enhance more WBC production (Ukpai and Nwabuko, 2014). Leucocytosis which may be due to increase in lymphocyte, neutrophil, monocytes or eosinophil counts, has been implicated in trypanosomosis (Ezebuiro et al., 2012). It is believed to be part of an immunological response influenced by the ever-changing variable surface glycoprotein of the infecting trypanosomes (Abenga et al., 2017; Oparah et al., 2017). Lymphocytosis could also result from the host's inflammatory response due to the presence of the infecting organisms (Satue *et al.*, 2014). This report supports the findings in this study where there was an increase in lymphocyte and neutrophil counts in the infected groups, when compared to the uninfected control groups. Treatment of infected rats with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate caused a decrease in WBC, lymphocyte and neutrophil counts, when compared to the infected untreated group. This may be due to the finding that astaxanthin, being a potent antioxidant with antiinflammatory activity (Liu and Lee, 2003; Ambati *et al.*, 2010),was able to counter the host's inflammatory response induced by the parasite, thereby maintaining the WBC, lymphocyte and neutrophil counts at lower levels. The group pre-treated with astaxanthin and administered with diminazene aceturate had lower WBC, lymphocyte, and neutrophil counts when compared to the group that was pre-treated with astaxanthin alone before the infection. This result may be due to the combined anti-inflammatory and trypanocidal effects of astaxanthin alone had WBC, lymphocyte and neutrophil counts that were not different from those of the infected untreated group, demonstrating that pre-treatment with astaxanthin was better at stimulating the immune system than the post-treatment.

Erythrocyte osmotic fragility which measures the extent of resistance of erythrocyte to intracellular pressure has been used as an indicator of oxidative stress (Kobo *et al.*, 2014; Pati *et al.*, 2017; Yusuf *et al.*, 2018). The extent of osmotic stress is dependent upon volume, surface area, and functional integrity of membrane of the erythrocytes (Islah *et al.*, 2016). Therefore, erythrocyte osmotic fragility is frequently employed for the diagnosis of haemolytic anaemia and oxidative damage due to large scale destruction of RBCs (Hanzawa and Watanabe, 2000). Haemolytic anaemia has been reported to be a consistent finding in different blood protozoan diseases including trypanosomosis. In this study, infection of rats with *T. brucei brucei* induced a significant increase in erythrocyte osmotic fragility in the infected untreated group. The result is consistent with earlier reports in *T. brucei brucei* infected rats (Mijares *et al.*, 2009; Kobo *et al.*, 2014) that showed increase in osmotic fragility. The increase may be ascribed to the increase in the generation of ROSresulting in oxidative damage, caused by *T. brucei brucei* infection. Umar *et al.* (2007) reported that infection with *T. brucei brucei* may alter the host's antioxidant defence

against ROS, resulting in over-production of ROS or depletion of antioxidants. The ROS capture electrons from the phospholipids in the erythrocyte membrane and, thus, damage the cell. Erythrocyte membrane damage has been postulated to be associated with adhesion of erythrocytes and reticulocytes to the trypanosome surface via sialic acid receptors (Esievo *et al.*, 1982; Dagnachew *et al.*, 2015). The parasite utilises sialoglycoprotein of RBC membrane for its multiplication and differentiation (Briones *et al.*, 1994).

According to the above mentioned-mechanism, the erythrocyte becomes extremely vulnerable to oxidative stress resulting in loss of its membrane integrity and subsequent lysis. This study revealed that the erythrocytes of the infected untreated group were more susceptible to haemolysis, suggesting that the erythrocytes had undergone some deleterious changes in their surface membrane, which increased susceptibility to haemolysis. As observed in this study, pretreatment with astaxanthin protected erythrocyte membrane from oxidative haemolysis. Astaxanthin provides cell membranes withpotent protection against ROS or otheroxidative attack. The carotenoids have been reported tooffer the best protection against ROS in rats (Ambati *et al.*, 2010, 2013a). Astaxanthin shows the strongest singlet oxygen $({}^{1}O_{2})$ quenching activity (Nishida *et al.*, 2007), and more potent than α -tocopherol as hydroxyl radical scavenger (Hama et al., 2012). The result of the study suggests that astaxanthin exerted antioxidant effect by scavenging the ROS produced by the trypanosomes, preserving the integrity of the erythrocyte membrane, thus, protecting RBCs against haemolysis. The group pretreated with astaxanthin before the administration of diminazene aceturate had significantly lower percentage of haemolysis, compared to the group pretreated with astaxanthin alone. This finding suggests that pre-treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate exhibited better protecting activity of the erythrocyte membrane against haemolysis.

Biochemical evaluation of body fluids gives an indication of the functional stateof various body organs, and biochemical changes in body fluids that result from infections depend on the species of the parasite and its virulence (Awobode, 2006; Abuessailla et al., 2017). The AST and ALT are biomarkers of hepatic integrity and to a certain level may be used to assess the extent of hepatocellular damage. The ALT activity, however, gives more valuable information relevant to the integrity of the hepatocytes than AST (Bashir et al., 2015; Uraku, 2017). Raised ALP activity occurs in inflammatory conditions of the gut and liver (Wurochekke et al., 2008; Oyewole and Malomo, 2009). The study showed that infection with T. brucei brucei significantly increased AST, ALT and ALP activities in the infected untreated and astaxanthin post-treated and administered with diminazene aceturate groups, when compared to other treatment groups. This finding agrees with the report of Do Carmo et al. (2015) and Shittu et al. (2017) in T. brucei brucei-infected rats. Increases in serum ALT and AST activities, urea and creatinine concentrations have been reported in experimental trypanosomosis (Kalu et al., 1989; Adah et al., 1992) and are indications of damage to hepatic and renal tissues (Kaplan et al., 1988). Therefore, the increases observed in the present study may be due to the damage to tissues caused by trypanosome infections. The parasites may also release the enzymes as metabolites into the blood circulation. Homogenates and suspensions of trypanosomes have been reported to show activity for these enzymes (Nwoha et al., 2013).

In the group pretreated with astaxanthin and administered with diminazene aceturate, there was considerable prevention of the disease-induced increases in serum AST, ALT and ALP, compared to other treatment groups. This could be due to the combined effects of astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate. The antioxidant property of astaxanthin, apparently, protected the liver from the ROS generated by trypanosome infection, thereby providing greater protection to the cells against oxidative damage. The trypanocidal property of diminazene aceturate may have cleared the parasites fromcirculation and consequently, reducedthe damaging effect of the parasite on the tissues. The study has shown, for the first time, that pretreatment with astaxanthin was better at ameliorating the organ damage caused by the trypanosome parasite than post-treatment, indicating that pretreatment offers better antioxidant protection against ROS generated during trypanosome infection.

The findings of this study indicate that *T. brucei brucei* infection of experimental rats resulted in increased serum cholesterol, triglycerides and HDL, thus agreeing with earlier findings by Ngure *et al.* (2008) and Waema *et al.* (2013) in Rhodesian monkey model of HAT, but contradicts the report of Adamu *et al.* (2008, 2009b) in *T. congolense* infected sheep and *T. brucei* infected pigs, respectively. It has been observed that protozoan parasites, including trypanosomes depend on their hosts for energy and nutrients required for growth, motility and reproduction (Bala *et al.*, 2011). The role of lipids in the pathogenesis of trypanosomosis has been reported (Tizard *et al.*, 1978). There is evidence suggesting that parasites can take up the lipids and cholesterol they need from lipoproteins present in the host body, which may lead to alterations in serum concentrations of such metabolites (Gillet and Owen, 1992). Several studies have also indicated that changes in the intracellular redox balance may modify lipid metabolism. Indeed, oxidative

stress has been associated with accumulation in adipose tissue (Fujita *et al.*, 2006) and it affects the regulation of hepatic lipid synthesis (Napolitano *et al.*, 2001). Abnormalities of lipid metabolism have been identified in several laboratory and domestic animals infected with various species of trypanosomes (Eze *et al.*, 2015b). Inconsistent changes in cholesterol levels following trypanosome infection have been observed as a rise in rabbits inoculated with *T. brucei* (Ngure *et al.*, 2008), a slight decrease in rats infected with *T. b. rhodesiense* (Dixon, 1967), and a decrease in ruminants infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* and *Trypanosoma vivax* (Roberts, 1975). Changes in cholesterol, therefore, appear to depend on the infecting trypanosome species and the host. The alterations in triglycerides and HDL could be due to the acute phase responses during early infection (Gaithuma *et al.*, 2011). The TNF produced during acute infection has been shown to inhibit adipose tissue enzyme lipoprotein lipase that is responsible for clearing lipids from plasma (Khovidhunkit *et al.*, 2004; Waema *et al.*, 2013). Marked increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines including TNF obtained in this study may be responsible for the observed changes.

The increase in serum triglycerides concentrations may also be due to reduced serum concentration of albumin. Albumin (reduced plasma concentration of which leads to reduced total serum proteins) is required to bind to neutral fats (triglycerides and cholesterol), for these lipids to be transported in the plasma. This is because lipids are hydrophobic in nature and, therefore, require some form of hydrophilic adaptation in the form of lipoproteins. However, infection leads to a fall in serum albumin due to decreased synthesis of albumin and/or increase catabolism of albumin, consequently causing reduction in the binding capacity and leading to increased plasma free concentration of these analytes (Bala *et al.*, 2011). The groups treated with

astaxanthin alone and/or diminazene aceturate had lower values of cholesterol, triglyceride and HDL when compared to the infected untreated group. An exception was the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone, where the levels of cholesterol, triglyceride and HDL were not different from the infected untreated group. The decreases observed in those groups may be attributed to the combined effects of astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate. The anti-oxidative, antiinflammatory and dyslipidaemic effects of astaxanthin have been reported (Hussein et al., 2007; Ikeuchi et al., 2007), this may be responsible for the decreases observed in this study. Increased levels of LDL receptor, 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl CoA reductase and sterol regulatory element-binding protein 2 in the liver may be involved in the hypocholesterolaemic effect of astaxanthin (Yang et al., 2011). Astaxanthin increases the expressions of carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1, acetyl-CoA carboxylase β and acyl-CoA oxidase mRNA, suggesting that the triglyceride-lowering effect of astaxanthin may be due to increased fatty acid β -oxidation in the liver (Yang et al., 2011). The results show that the group pre-treated with astaxanthin and administered with diminazene aceturate maintained the concentrations of cholesterol, triglyceride and HDL at lower level, when compared to other groups, showing that astaxanthin may be better as a prophylactic than therapeutic agent.

In this study, a significant increase in IgG level was recorded in all the infected groups compared to DW and S/oil groups. The finding agrees with the reports of Lejon *et al.* (2003) in calves experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* and Isaac *et al.* (2010) in humans naturally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* who reported increases in serum IgG level. Increase in IgG and IgM levels during trypanosome infection have been implicated in the disease pathogenesis (Kobayashi *et al.*, 1976). Pre-treatment with astaxanthin significantly

increased IgG level when compared to other treatment groups. The current result may be attributed to the immune-modulating effect of astaxanthin that led to the increase in IgG recorded in the groups. Treatment with diminazene aceturate decreased the level of IgG, which may be attributed to the trypanocidal effect of diminazene aceturate, and this is in agreement with the findings of Luckins (1976) in cattle infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* and Whittle *et al.* (1977) in humans infected with *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense*, who recorded decreases in IgG levels after treatment with diminazene aceturate.

In this study, the increase in the cytokine (IL-1 α , IL-6 and TNF- α) levels was concomitant and directly correlated with parasitaemia and development of anaemia as observed in the groups infected with Trypanosoma brucei brucei which corroborates with the report of Paim et al. (2011). Trypanosome-derived products have been shown to activate the generation of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1, IL-6 and TNF- α , playing an important role in the replication process of the parasite as well as in the host immune response (Magez et al., 2007; Paim et al., 2011). Cytokines exhibit suppressor activity on erythropoiesis (Paim et al., 2011) and are probably central players in anaemia associated with inflammation (Noves et al., 2001; Musaya et al., 2015). The cytokines are reported to inhibit haematopoiesis and may be associated with the chronic disease-related anaemia. An increase in the levels of these cytokines may lead to haematopoiesis suppression and erythrocyte degradation inducing a reduction in PCV (Taniguchi et al., 1997). Faquin et al. (1992) reported an inhibition of hypoxia-induced erythropoietin secretion in the presence of high levels of TNF- α , IL-1 α and β . The increase in the level of cytokines may be related to the inflammatory response and the parasitaemia control, occurring in the infected rats (Sileghem et al., 1989; Gao and Pereira, 2002).

Titus et al. (1991) reported that the first host response to protozoan infection is the secretion of several cytokines, including TNF- α , IL-1 and IL-6. The combined action of these cytokines leads to leukocytosis, fever and acute phase protein production. These initial responses provide an important contribution to the course of infection by regulation of the immune response to the parasite. The finding of increase in serum TNF- α concentration supports the report of Okomo-Assoumonet al. (1995) that the levels of serum TNF- α of T. b. gambiense-infected patients correlates with disease severity. In vitro study suggests that components of glycosyl phosphatidyl inositol (GPI)-anchored trypanosome variant surface glycoprotein (VSG) triggers macrophages (Magez et al., 1998; Paulnock and Coller, 2001) to produce TNF-α (Daulouede et al., 2001). The TNF- α has been suggested to be involved in T.b. gambiense growth control in the face of increase in the trypanosome number and lifespan, when anti-TNF- α was introduced into cultures of macrophages and trypanosome parasite (Daulouede *et al.*, 2001). It is therefore, hypothesised that the greater the severity of HAT infection, the more GPI-anchored trypanosome VSG in blood circulation and, hence, greater production of TNF- α . This suggests that the elevated serum TNF- α level in trypanosome infection may implicate the cytokine in the immunopathogenesis of the disease.

The IL-1 is a potent mediator cytokine in the pathogenesis of trypanosomosis. An increase in the level of IL-I α was obtained in the infected untreated group and this corroborates the findings of Sileghem *et al.* (1989) who detected high level of IL-1during the acute phase of the disease in rats experimentally infected with *T. brucei*. The IL-1 induces the production of acute phase proteins in the liver (Paim *et al.*, 2011) and stimulates the lymphocyte-mediated immune response (Reed *et al.*, 1989),which may also be responsible for the lymphocytosis observed in

the present study. The increase in serum level of IL-6 observed in this study could represent the host immune response to infection. Increase in IL-6 has been reported in *T. evansi* (Paim *et al.*, 2011) and *T. brucei* (Sternberg *et al.*, 2005) infection of rats. In mice infected with *T. cruzi*, those deficient in IL-6 were more susceptible to infection and presented high parasitaemia with increased mortality rates (Gao and Pereira, 2002).

Pretreatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate was able to keep the levels of thecytokines lower than in the infected untreated groups and in the group post-treated with astaxanthin and administered diminazene aceturate. This finding may be because the pretreatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate reduced the severity of infection in these groups as evident by the lower level of parasitaemia, lymphocytosis and higher PCV. The concentrations of the cytokines in astaxanthin pretreated groups were relatively lower than those of astaxanthin post-treated group and administered diminazene aceturate, or those administered diminazene aceturate alone. This could be due to the antioxidant and immune- modulating effects of astaxanthin in reducing the disease severity. The trypanocidal effect of diminazene aceturate also eliminated the parasite from circulation, thus further reducing the severity of the disease.

Lipid peroxidation is one of the most common deleterious effects associated with oxidative stress, and the measurement of lipid peroxidative products has been used to evaluate oxidative stress in *in vivo* conditions (Halliwell and Grootveld, 1987). Kobo *et al.* (2014) showed that infection with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* in rats induced significant alteration in an oxidative stress biomarker (malondialdehyde concentration), which was ameliorated by the administration of a flavonoid fraction (Daflon[®] 500 mg). In the present study, oxidative stress was evident as

indicated by higher levels of 8-isoprostane, a lipid peroxidation biomarker in the liver, kidney and heart of rats infected with Trypanosoma brucei brucei without treatment. Recently, isoprostane has been regarded as the most valuable, accurate and reliable marker of oxidative stress *in vivo* and their quantification is recommended for assessing oxidant injuries in humans and animals (Pilacik et al., 2002). Numerous studies have shown that quantitative measurement of isoprostane formed during oxidative stress may be used as significant marker of pro-oxidative status during pathogenesis of different diseases (Pilacik et al., 2002). The increase in the level of 8-isoprostane recorded in the liver, kidneys and heart of infected untreated rats may be as a result of increased production and accumulation of ROS in these organs caused by the infection. The production of ROS induces lipid peroxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids and produces highly reactive substances such as isoprostane, which have long-term adverse effects on tissues and organs (Eweda et al., 2018). The levels of 8-isoprostane in the liver, kidneys and heart of astaxanthin pretreated rats were lower compared to other treatment groups. This finding agrees with the report of Kobo et al. (2014) in rats infected with Trypanosoma brucei brucei and treated with a flavonoid mixture and/or diminazene aceturate. The decrease may be attributed to the antioxidant effect of astaxanthin that protected the organs against oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation induced by increased production of ROS caused by trypanosome infection. Pretreatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate administration exerted protecting effects on the organs against the damaging effect of ROS compared to post-treatment with astaxanthin and diminazene aceturate administration. This finding further confirms that pretreatment with astaxanthin was better at protecting tissues and organs against the damaging effect of ROS. The group pretreated with astaxanthin alone had lower level of 8-isoprostane than those post-treated with astaxanthin alone and/or with diminazene aceturate. This could be attributed to the unique

molecular structure of astaxanthin, which enables the molecule to stay both in and outside the cell membrane, thus, making it better at quenching singlet oxygen, scavenging radicals and inhibiting lipid peroxidation than other antioxidants (Liu and Osawa, 2007; Ambati *et al.*, 2013b).

In this study, increases in antioxidant enzyme activities were observed in the heart, lungs and liver of infected untreated and astaxanthin post-treated group alone, when compared to other treatment groups. This result contradicts the findings of many researchers (Omer et al., 2007; Saleh et al., 2009; Mishra et al., 2017) who reported a decrease in antioxidant enzyme activities in rats infected with trypanosomes; but agrees with the work of Ogunsanmi and Taiwo (2007), who reported an increase in the enzyme activities. The increase in the activities observed in the infected untreated and astaxanthin post-treated alone may be due to the mobilisation of antioxidant defence system to combat the high parasitaemia recorded in these groups, compared to other groups. The SOD, CAT and peroxidases are the main enzymes incorporated in defence mechanism against ROS (Eljalii et al., 2015). The antioxidant defence system of the rats was, apparently, not yet suppressed or exhausted at the very early stage (acute) of infection, which may be the reason for the increase in the antioixidant enzymes recorded in these groups. Ataley et al. (2000) also reported that under condition of oxidative stress, activities of antioxidant enzymes, including SOD, CAT and GPx, increase. In high oxidant environment such as occurs in trypanosomosis, the need to scavenge the oxidants is important in order to prevent oxidative stress. In the groups pretreated with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate, the activities of antioxidant enzymes were lower compared to the infected untreated and astaxanthin post-treated groups, indicating that pretreatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate

reduced the level of oxidative stress caused by trypanosome infection. This was evident by the lower level of parasitaemia recorded in these groups, thus decreasing the level of activities of SOD, CAT and GPx.

CHAPTER SIX

6.0 SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

6.1 Summary

Experimental infection of adult Wistar rats with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* and treated with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate caused:

- i. A decrease in body weight gain in the positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone when compared to other treatment groups.
- ii. Reduction in survival rate in the positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthinalone.
- iii. An increase in the level of parasitaemia in positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone. Also, there was resurgence of parasitaemia in 10% of rats in the group that was post-treated with astaxanthin and administered with diminazene azeturate at day 7 of post-treatment.
- iv. Reduction in some haematological parameters such as RBC, PCV, Hb concentration, platelet count and increase in MCV, MCH, MCHC, WBC and neutrophil counts in the positive control and astaxanthin post-treated group alone when compared to other treatment groups.
- v. An increase in erythrocyte osmotic fragility in positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone, compared to other groups.
- vi. An increase intissue concentration of 8-isoprostane in liver, kidneys and heart of rats in the positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone.
- vii. An increase in the serum activities of AST, ALT and ALP in the infected untreated group and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone.

- viii. An increase in the serum concentrations of IL-1 α , IL-6 and TNF- α in positive control and astaxanthin post-treated group alone when compared to other treatment groups.
 - ix. An increase in serum cholesterol, high density lipoprotein and triglyceride levels in the infected untreated group and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone.
 - x. Higher immunoglobulin G in the positive control and astaxanthin post-treated group alone when compared with other groups.
 - xi. Higher activities of SOD, GPx and CAT in the positive control and the group post-treated with astaxanthin alone.
- xii. Reduced level of parasitaemia and prevented resurgence of parasitaemia in rats infected with *T. brucei brucei*.
- xiii. Amelioration of trypanosome-induced changes in haematological, serum biochemical parameters, concentrations of cytokines and immunoglobulin G.
- xiv. Amelioration of oxidative stress caused by *T. brucei brucei* infection, which was evidenced by the decreases observed in erythrocyte osmotic fragility, concentration of 8-isoprostane and the activities of SOD, GPx and CAT.

6.2 Conclusion

In conclusion, this study has shown that:

i. Pretreatment of rats with astaxanthin alone or in combination with post-infection administration of diminazene aceturate enhanced body weight gain, increased the survival rate of rats, decreased the level of parasitaemia and prevented resurgence of parasitaemiathat occurred in astaxanthin post-treated group and administered with diminazene aceturate.
- Trypanosome-induced alterations in haematological and biochemical parameters of *T. b. brucei*-infected rats were ameliorated by pretreatment with astaxanthin alone or in combination with post-infection administration of diminazene aceturate.
- iii. Post-treatment with astaxanthin alone had no beneficial effect on parasite-induced alterations in haematological and biochemical parameters of *T. b. brucei*-infected rats.
- iv. *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infection induced alterations in lipid profile of infected rats which were ameliorated by pretreatment with astaxanthin alone or in combination with post-treatment with diminazene aceturate.
- v. Pretreatment with astaxanthin alone or in combination with post-treatment with diminazene aceturate enhanced the immune response of rats infected with *T. brucei brucei*.
- vi. In the *T. b. brucei*-infected rats, the increase in cytokine (IL-1 α , IL-6 and TNF- α) levels was concomitant and directly correlated with parasitaemia and development of anaemia, suggesting that cytokines may be involved in the immunopathology of animal trypanosomosis.
- vii. Infection with *T. brucei brucei* increased activities of antioxidant enzymes, EOF and concentration of 8-isoprostane in Wistar rats.
- viii. Pretreatment with astaxanthin alone or in combination with post-infection administration of diminazene aceturate resulted in a significant decrease in the activities of antioxidant enzymes, EOF and 8-isoprostane concentration, indicating that this treatment regimen ameliorated the oxidative damage induced by *T. brucei brucei* infection in the rats.

6.3 Recommendations

From the findings of this work, it is recommended that:

- i. Pre-administration of astaxanthin be employed as an adjunct in the management of trypanosomosis.
- ii. The use of such combination (pre-infection admistration of astaxanthin and post-infection treatment with diminazene aceturate) therapy in animal trypanosomosis.
- iii. Ttreatment of other trypanosome species with the combination (pretreatment with astaxanthin and post-treatment with diminazene aceturate) for comparative study.
- iv. Pretreatment with astaxanthin and post-treatment with diminazene aceturate should also be carried out in chronic infection.
- v. Further work should be carried out to evaluate the combined effect of astaxanthin and other trypanocides in the management of trypanosomosis.

REFERENCE

- Abdulazeez, M.A., Baba, I.A., Yenusa, E.Z., Omanibe, S.J. and Oladimeji, I.H. (2013). Antitrypanosomal effect of *Peristrophe bicalyculata* extract on *Trypanosoma brucei* brucei-infected rats. Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine, 3(7): 523-531.
- Abdullahi, A.M., Iliyasu, D., Galadima, H.B., Ibrahim, U.A., Mbaya, A.W. and Wiam, I. (2018). Effects of trypanosomosis on haemogramme and some biochemical parameters of Guinea pigs experimentally infected with *T.brucei brucei* in Maiduguri, Nigeria. *Dairy and Veterinary Science Journal*, 8(3): 555737. DOI:10.19080/JDVS.2018.08.555737.
- Abenga, J.N., Enwezor, F.N.C., Lawani, F.A.G., Ezebuiro, C., Sule, J. and David, K.M. (2002). Prevalence of trypanosomosis in trade cattle at slaughter in Kaduna. *Nigerian Journal of Parasitology*, 23: 107-110.
- Abenga, J. N., Ezebuiro, C. O., David, K., Fajinmi, A. O. and Samdi, S. (2005). Studies on anaemia in Nigerian local puppies infected with *Trypanosoma congolense*. Veterinarski Arhiv, 75(2): 165-174.
- Abenga, J.N., Adamu, N.M., Nok, A.J., Ibrahim, N.D.G., Sackey, A.K.B. and Esievo, K.A.N. (2017). Early stage leucocytosis in Nigerian pigs experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei*. *International Journal of Biological and Chemical Sciences*, 11(1): 67-78.
- Abuessailla, A., Ismail, A.A., Agab, H. and Shuaib, Y.A. (2017). Serum biochemical and histopathological changes in rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma evansi* isolated dromedary Camels in Sudan. *International Journal of Life Sciences Scientific Research*, 3(3): 1075-1084.
- Adah, M.I., Otesile, E.B. and Joshua, R.A. (1992). Changes in levels of transaminases in goats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Revue d'elevage et de Medecine Veterinaire des Pays Tropicaux*, 45: 284-286.
- Adamu, S., Ige, A.A., Jatau, I.D., Neils, J.S., Useh, N.M., Bisalla, M., Ibrahim, N.D.G., Nok, A.J. and Esievo, K.A.N. (2008). Changes in the serum profile of lipids and cholesterol in sheep experimental model of acute African trypanosomosis. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 7(12): 2090-2098.
- Adamu, S., Maashin, U.N., Ibrahim, D.N., Nok, A.J. and Esievo, K.A.N. (2009a). Erythrocyte surface sialic acid depletion as predisposing factor to erythrocyte destruction in sheep experimental model of African trypanosomosis: A preliminary Report. *Slovenian Veterinary Research*, 46(1): 19-28.
- Adamu, S., Baede, N., Abenga, J.N., Useh, N.M., Ibrahim, N.D.G. and Esievo, K.A.N. (2009b). Experimental *Trypanosoma brucei* infection-induced changes in the serum profiles of lipids and cholesterol and clinical implications in pigs. *Journal of Cell and Animal Biology*, 3(2): 015-020.

- Adeyemi, O. S., Akanji, M. A. and Ekanem, J. T. (2010). Anti-anaemic properties of the ethanolic extracts of *Psidium guajava* in *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infected rats. *Research Journal of Pharmacology*, 4(3): 74-77.
- Adeyemi, O.S., Akanji, M.A. and Ekanem, J.T. (2012). Ethanolic extract of *Psidium guajava* influences protein and bilirubin levels in *T. brucei brucei*-infected rats. *Journal of Biological Sciences*, 12(2): 111-110.
- Afewerk, A.Y., Clausen, A.P., Abebe, B.G., Tilahun, B.G. and Mehlitz, D. (2000). Multiple-drug resistant *Trypanosoma congolense* populations in village cattle of Metekel district, North-West Ethiopia. *Acta Tropica*, 76: 231-238.
- Akanji, M. A., Adeyemi, O. S., Oguntoye, S. O. and Sulyman, F. (2009). *Psidium guajava* extract reduces trypanosomosis associated lipid peroxidation and raises glutathione concentrations in infected animals. *Experimental and Clinical Sciences*, 8: 148-54.
- Akinseye, O.R., Mustapha, A. and Aziekwu, N.A. (2020). Biochemical indicators in trypanosomosis infections. *Journal of Analytical and Pharmacological Research*, 9(1): 11-14.
- Al-Dalaen, S.M. and Al-Qtaitat, A.I. (2014). Review article: Oxidative stress versus antioxidants. *American journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering*, 2(5): 60-71.
- Aliu, Y.O., Odegaard, S. and Sognen, E. (1984). Diminazene/Berenil: bioavailability and disposition in dairy goats. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica*, 25: 593-596.
- Allain, C.C., Poon, L.S., Chan, C.S.G., Richmond, W. and Fu, P.C. (1974). Enzymatic determination of total serum cholesterol. *Clinical Chemistry*, 20: 470-475.
- Al-Otaibi, M.S.A., Al-Quraishy, S., Al-Malki, E.S. and Abdel-Baki, A.S. (2019). Therapeutic potential of the methanolic extract of *Lepidium sativum* seeds on mice infected with *T. evansi. Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 26: 1473-1477.
- Ambati, R., Raghunath Reddy, R.L., Baskaran, V., Sarada, R. and Ravishankar, G.A. (2010). Characterization of microalgal carotenoids by mass spectrometry and their bioavailability and antioxidant properties elucidated in rat model. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*,58: 8553-8559.
- Ambati, R., Baskaran, V., Sarada, R. and Ravishankar, G.A. (2013a). *In vivo* bioavailability and antioxidant activity of carotenoids from micro algal biomass A repeated dose study. *Food Research International*,54: 711-717.
- Ambati, R., Sindhuja, H.N., Dharmesh, S.M., Sankar, K.U., Sarada, R. and Ravishankar, G.A. (2013b). Effective inhibition of skin cancer, tyrosinase, and antioxidative properties of astaxanthin and astaxanthin esters from green the alga *Haematococcus pluvialis*. *Journal* of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 61: 3842-3851.

- Ambati, R., Moi Phang, S., Ravi, S. and Aswathanarayana, R.G. (2014). Astaxanthin: sources, extraction, stability, biological activities and its commercial applications - A review. *Marine Drugs*, 12: 128-152.
- Ameen, S.A. (2013). Antitrypanosomal activities of natural honey on *Trypanosoma congolense* infected Wistar rats. *Veterinary Research*, 6(1): 10-14.
- Ameh, D.A. (1984). Depletion of reduced glutathione and the susceptibility of erythrocytes to oxidative haemolysis in rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense*. *Parasitology and Infectious Disease*, 12: 130-139.
- Amin, D.N., Vodnala, S.K., Masocha, W., Sun, B., Kristensson, K., Rottenberg, M.E. (2012). Distinct toll-like receptor signals regulate cerebral parasite load and interferon α/β and tumor necrosis factor α -dependent t-cell infiltration in the brains of *Trypanosoma brucei*-Infected Mice. *TheJournal of Infectious Diseases*, 205(2): 320-332.
- Anene, B.M., Anika, S.M. and Chukwu, C.C. (1997). Effect of DFMO after intravenous administration and its combination with Diminazene aceturate against *Trypanosoma* brucei experimentally infected Dog in Nigeria. *Revue de'Elevage et de Medicine* Veterinaire des pays Tropicaux, 50: 221-225.
- Anene, B.M., Ogbuanya, C.E., Mbah, E.S. and Ezeokonkwo, R.C. (1999). Preliminary efficacy trial of cymelarsen in dogs and mice artificially infected with *Trypanosoma brucei* isolated from dogs in Nigeria. *Revue de'Elevage et de Medicine Veterinaire des pays Tropicaux*, 55(2): 123-128.
- Anene, B.M., Onah, D.N. and Nawa, Y (2001). Drug resistance in pathogenic African Trypanosomes: What hopes for the future? *Veterinary Parasitology*, 96: 83-100.
- Antoine-Moussiaux, N., Cornet, A., Cornet, F., Glineur, S., Dermine, M. and Desmecht, D. (2009). A Non-Cytosolic Protein of Trypanosoma evansi Induces CD45-Dependent Lymphocyte Death. PLoS ONE 4(5): e5728. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005728
- Aremu, A., Kingsley, E.I., Talha, B.K., Akeem, A.O., Ibrahim, R.A., Jimoh, A.G. and Yusuf, S.K. (2018). Methanolic leaf extract of *Moringa oleifera* improves the survivability rate, weight gain and histopathological changes of Wistar rats infected with *T. brucei*. *International Journal of Veterinary Science and Medicine*, 6: 39-44.
- Arts, C.W. and Hollman, P. C. H. (2005). Polyphenols and disease risk in epidemiologic studies. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 81(suppl): 317S-25S.
- Askonas B. A. (1985). Macrophages as mediators of immunosuppression in murine African trypanosomiasis. *Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology*, 117:119-127.
- Ataley, M., Laksonem, D.E., Khanna, S., Kaliste, K.E., Hanninem, O. and Sen, C.K. (2000). Vitamin E regulates changes in tissues antioxidants induced by fish oil and exercise. *Medicine and Science in Sport and Exercise*, 32: 601-607.

- Augusti, P.R., Quatrin, A., Somacal, S., Conterato, G.M., Sobieskim, R., Ruviaro, A.R., Maurer, L.H., Duarte, M.M., Roehrs, M. and Emanuelli, T. (2012). Astaxanthin prevents changes in the activities of thioredoxin reductase and paraoxonase in hypercholesterolaemic rabbits. *Journal of Clinical Biochemistry and Nutrition*, 51: 42-49.
- Awobode, H.O. (2006). The biochemical changes induced by natural human African trypanosome infections. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 5(9): 738-742.
- Babior, B.M. (1999). NADPH oxidase: an update. Blood, 93(5): 1464-1476.
- Bakari, S.M., Ofori, J.A., Kusi, K.A, Aning, G.K., Awandare, K.W., Carrington, M. and Gwira, T.M. (2017). Serum biochemical parameters and cytokines profiles associated with natural African trypanosome infections in cattle. *Parasites and Vectors*, (2017)10:312 DOI 10:1186/s13071 017 22559.
- Bakhiet, M., Olsson, T., Mhlanga, J., Biischer, P., Lycke, N., Meides, P.H.V. and Kristensson, K. (1996). Human and rodent interferon-y as a growth factor for *Trypanosoma brucei*. *European Journal of Immunology*, 26(6): 1359-1364.
- Bala, A.Y., Adamu, T. and Ladan, M.J. (2011). Amelioration of trypanosome-infection-induced alterations in serum cholesterol, triglycerides and proteins by hydroethanolic extract of *waltheria indica* in rats. *Research Journal of Parasitology*, 6(4): 127-135.
- Baral, T.N. (2010). Immunology of African trypanosomes: need of alternative interventions. *Journal of Biomedicine and Biotechnology*. Volume 2010, Article ID 389153, doi:10.1155/2010/389153.
- Barrett, M.P., Vincent, I.M., Burchmore, R.J., Kazibwe, A.J. and Matovu, E. (2011). Drug resistance in human African trypanosomosis. *Future Microbiology*, 6: 1037-1047.
- Bashir, L., Shittu, O.K., Busari, M.B., Sani, S. and Aisha, M.I. (2015). Evaluation of giant African land snails (*Archachatina marginata*) haemolymph on haematological and biochemical parameters of albino rats. *Journal of Advances in Medical and Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 3(3): 122-130.
- Basu, S. (2004). Isoprostanes: novel bioactive products of lipid peroxidation. *Free Radical Research*, 38: 105-122.
- Batista, J.S., Rodrigues, C.M.F., Olinda, R.G., Silva, T.M.F., Vale, R.G., Câmara, A.C.L., Rebouças, R.E.S., Bezerra, F.S.B., García, H.Á. and Teixeira, M.M.G. (2012). Highly debilitating natural *Trypanosoma vivax* infections in Brazilian calves: epidemiology, pathology, and probable trans-placental transmission. *Parasitology Research*, 110: 73-80
- Beers, F.N. and Sizer, I.W. (1952). A spectrophotometric method for measuring the breakdown of hydrogen peroxide by catalase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 195: 133-140.

- Bennedsen, M., Wang, X., Willen, R., Wadsitron, T. and Andersen, L.P. (1999). Treatment of *H. pylori* infected mice with antioxidant astaxanthin reduces gastric inflammation, bacterial load and modulates cytokines release by splenocytes. *Immunology Letters*, 70(3): 185-189.
- Beschin, A., Van Den Abbeele, J., De Baetselier, P. and Pays, E. (2014). African trypanosome control in the insect, vector, and mammalian host. *Trends in Parasitology*, 30(11): 538-547.
- Bezie, M., Girma, M., Dagnachew, A., Tadesse, D. and Tadesse, G. (2014). African trypanosomes: virulence factors, pathogenicity and host responses. *Journal of Veterinary Advances*, 4(11): 732-754.
- Bhuvaneswari, S., Arunkumar, E., Viswanathan, P. and Anuradha, C.V. (2010). Astaxanthin restricts weight gain, promotes insulin sensitivity and curtails fatty liver disease in mice fed an obesity-promoting diet. *Process Biochemistry*, 45: 1406-1414.
- Bhuvaneswari, S., Yogalakshmi, B., Sreeja, S. and Anuradha, C.V. (2014). Astaxanthin reduces hepatic endoplasmic reticulum stress and nuclear factor-kB-mediated inflammation in high fructose and high fat diet-fed mice. *Cell Stress Chaperones*, 19(2): 183-191.
- Bors, W. and Michel, C. (2002). Chemistry of the antioxidant effect of polyphenols. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 957: 57-69.
- Brennan, F.M. and McInnes, I.B. (2000). Evidence that cytokines play a role in rheumatoid arthritis. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 118: 3537-3545.
- Brett, F.M., Mizisin, A.P., Powell, H.C. and Campbell, I.L. (1995). Evolution of neuropathologic abnormalities associated with blood-brain barrier breakdown in transgenic mice expressing interleukin-6 in astrocytes. *Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology*, 54(6): 766-775.
- Briones, M.R.S., Egima, C.M., Acosta, A. and Schenkman, S. (1994). Trans-sialidase and sialic acid accepters from insect to mammalian atages of *Trypanosome cruzi*. *Experimental parasitology*, 79: 211-214.
- Britton, G. (1995). Structure and properties of carotenoids in relation to function. *The FASEB Journal*, 9:1551-1558.
- Camera, E., Mastrofrancesco, A., Fabbri, C., Daubrawa, F., Picardo, M., Sies, H. and Stahl, W. (2009). Astaxanthin, canthaxanthin and beta-carotene differently affect UVA-induced oxidative damage and expression of oxidative stress-responsive enzymes. *Experimental Dermatology*, 18: 222-231.

- Carini, M., Aldini, G. and Facino, R.M. (2004). Mass spectrometry for detection of 4-hydroxytrans-2- onenal (HNE) adducts with peptides and proteins. *Mass Spectrometry Reviews*, 23: 281-305.
- Chatterjee, M., Saluja, R., Kanneganti, S., Chinta, S. and Dikshit, M. (2007). Biochemical and molecular evaluation of neutrophil NOS in spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Cellular and Molecular Biology*, 53: 84-93.
- Chekwube, A.I., Onyema, E.I., Ikenna, U.E. and Ezeokonkwo, R.C. (2014). Effect of diminazene aceturate, levamisole and vitamin C combination therapy in rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine*, 7(6): 438-445.
- Chelikani, P.I., Fita, I. and Loewen, P.C. (2004). Diversity of structures and properties among catalases. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 61: 192-208.
- Cheng, G., Cao, Z., Xu, X., Meir, E.G.V. and Lambeth, J.D. (2001). Homologs of gp91phox: cloning and tissue expression ofNox3, Nox4, and Nox5. *Gene*, 269(1-2): 131-140.
- Chew, B.P., Park, J.S., Wong, M.W. and Wong, T.S. (1999). A comparison of the anticancer activities of dietary β-carotene, canthaxanthin and astaxanthin in mice *in vivo*. *Anticancer Research*, 19: 1849-1853.
- Chew, B.P. and Park, J.S. (2004). Carotenoid action on the immune response. *Journal of Nutrition*, 134: 257S-261S.
- Chew, B.P. and Park, J.S. (2009). Carotenoids against disease: Part C: Theimmune system and disease. *In*: Britton G, Liaanen-Jensen, S. and Pfander, H. (Eds.).*Carotenoids: Nutrition and Health*, Volume 5. Birkhauser Press, Pp. 363-382.
- Chitambo, H. and Arakawa, A. (1992). Trypanosoma congolense: manifestation of resistance to Berenil and Samorin in cloned trypanosomes isolated from Zambian cattle. International Journal of Medical Microbiology, Virology, Parasitology, Infectious Diseases, 277: 371-381.
- Chitanga, S., Marcotty, T., Namangala, B., Van den Bossche, P., Van Den Abbeele, J. and Delespaux, V. (2011). High prevalence of drug resistance in animal trypanosomes without a history of drug exposure. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 5(12), e1454.
- Choi, H.D., Kang, H.E., Yang, S.H., Lee, M.G. and Shin, W.G. (2011). Pharmacokinetics and first-pass metabolism of astaxanthin in rats. *British Journal of Nutrition*, 105: 220-227.
- Choi, D.Y., Lee, Y.J., Hong, J.T. and Lee, H.J. (2012). Antioxidant properties of natural polyphenols and their therapeutic potentials for Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 87(2-3): 144-153.

- Clausen, P.H., Sidibe, I., Kabore, I. and Bauer, B. (1992). Development of multiple drug resistance of *Trypanosoma congolense* in Zebu cattle under high natural tsetse fly challenge in the pastoral zone of Samorogouan, BurkinaFaso. *Acta Tropica*, 51: 3-4.
- Codja, V., Majiva, P.A.O., Leak, S.G.A., Rowlands, G.J., Authie, E., d'Heven, G.D.M. and Peregrine, A.S. (1993). Epidemiolgoy of bovine trypanosomiasis in the Ghibe valley, southwest Ethiopia. 3. Occurrence of populations of *Trypanosoma congolense* resistant to diminazene, isometamidium and homidium. *Acta Tropica*, 53: 151-163.
- Courtin, D., Jamonneau, V., Mathieu, J.F., Koffi, M., Milet, J., Yeminanga, C.S., Kumeso, V.K., Bilengue, C.M. and Garcia, A. (2006). Comparison of cytokine plasma levels in human African trypanosomosis. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 11(5): 647-653.
- Cracowski, J.L., Durand, T. and Bessard, G. (2002). Isoprostanes as a biomarker of lipid peroxidation in humans: physiology, pharmacology and clinical implications. *Trends Pharmacological Sciences*, 23: 360-366.
- Dacie, J. V. and Lewis, S. M. (1991). *Practical Haematology*, 7th Edition, Churchill Livingston, London, Pp. 659 661.
- Dagnachew, S., Bezie, M., Terefe, G., Abebe, G., Barry, J.D. and Goddeeris, B.M. (2015). Comparative clinic-haematological analysis in young Zebu cattle experimentally infected with Trypanosoma vivax isolates from tsetse infested and non-tsetse infested areas of Northwest Ethiopia. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica*, DOI 10.1186/s13028-015-0114-2.
- Daulouede, S., Bouteille, B., Moynet, D., De Baetselier, P., Courtois, P., Lemesre, J.L., Buguet, A., Cespuglio, R. and Vincendeau, P. (2001). Human macrophage tumour necrosis factor (TNF)-alpha production induced by Trypanosoma brucei gambiense and the role of TNFalpha in parasite control. *Journal of Infectious Disease*, 183(6): 988-991.
- Davis, C.E. (1982). Thrombocytopenia: a uniform complication of African trypanosomosis. *Acta Tropica*, 39(2): 123-133.
- Delespaux, V., Geysen, D., Van den Bossche, P. and Geerts, S. (2008). Molecular tools for the rapid detection of drug resistance in animal trypanosomes. *Trends in Parasitology*, 24: 236-242.
- Dinarello, C.A. (2000). Proinflammatory cytokines. Chest, 118: 503-508.
- Dixon, H. (1967). Effects of trypanosome infection on rat plasma constituent. *Transaction of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 61: 12-13.
- Do Carmo, G.M., Baldissera, M.D., Vaucher, R.A., Rech, V.C., Oliveira, C.B., Sagrillo, M.R., Boligon, A.A., Athayde, M.L., Alves, M.P., Franca, R.T., Lopes, S.T.A., Schwertz, C.I., Mendes, R.E., Monteiro, S.G. and Da Silva, A.S. (2015). Effect of the treatment with

Achyrocline satureioides (free and nanocapsules essential oil) and diminazene aceturate on haematological and biochemical parameters in rats infected with *T. evansi*. *Experimental Parasitology*, 149: 39-46.

- Donald, A.D. (1994). Parasites, animal production and sustainable development. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 54(1-3): 27-47.
- Donaldson, M.S. (2004). Nutrition and cancer: A review of the evidence for an anti-cancer diet. *Nutrition Journal*, 3: 19-25.
- Donelson, J.E. (2003). Antigenic variation and the African trypanosome genome. *Acta Tropica*, 85: 391-404.
- Dorsam, G., Taher, M.M., Valerie, K.C., Kuemmerle, N.B., Chan, J.C. and Franson, R.C. (2000). Diphenyleneiodium chloride blocks inflammatory cytokine-induced upregulation of group IIA phospholipase A(2) in rat mesangial cells. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 292(1): 271-279.
- Dubois, M.E., Demick, K.P. and Mansfield, J.M. (2005). Trypanosomes expressing a mosaic variant surface glycoprotein coat escape early detection by the immune system. *Infection and Immunity*, 73(5): 2690-2697.
- Durackova, Z. (2007). Oxidants, antioxidants and redox stress, in *The Activity of Natural Compounds in Diseases Prevention andTherapy*, Dura[°]ckov[°]a, Z. and Knasm[°]uller, S. Eds., SAP, Bratislava, Slovakia, pp. 11-59.
- Dvorakova, M., H[°]ohler, B., Vollerthun, R., Fischbach, T. and Kummer, W. (2000). Macrophages: a major source of cytochrome b558 in the rat carotid body. *Brain Research*, 852(2): 349-354.
- Egbe-Nwiyi, T.N., Igwenagu, E., Nwaosu, A.T. and Maina, M.M. (2017). Comparison of pathogenicity of relapsed, field and mixed isolates of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infections in rats. *Journal of Advanced Veterinary and Animal Research*, 4(1): 97-103.
- Eghianruwa, K. I. (2012). The effect of supplemental antioxidants vitamin C and dimethyl sulfoxide on weight gain and survival in *T. brucei* infected and diminazene treated rats. *Veterinary arhiv*, 82: 519-529.
- Eiji, Y. (2013). Astaxanthin as a Medical Food.*Functional Foods in Health and Disease*, 3(7):254-258.
- Eke, I.G., Ezeh, I.O., Ezeudu, T.A., Eze, U.U., Anega, A.O. and Onyeyili, P.A. (2017). Chemotherapeutic efficacy of secnidazole-diminazene aceturate combination therapy in experimental *T. b. brucei*-infection in rats. *African Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 11: 349-353.

- El, R.I., Kaminsky, R., Schmid, C. and El Malik, K.H. (1999). Drug resistance in Sudanese *Trypanosoma evansi. Veterinary Parasitology*, 80: 281-287.
- El-Ashmawy, I., Al-Wabel, N.A. and Bayed, A.E. (2016). *Achillea fragrantissima* rich in flavonoids and tannins potentiates the activity of diminazene aceturate against *T. evansi* in rats. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine*, 9(3): 228-234.
- Eljalii, I.M., El-Deeb, W.M., Fouda, T.A., Almujalli, A.M. and El-Bahr, S.M. (2015). Blood picture and selected oxdative stress biomarkers in Dromedary Camels naturally infected with *Trypanosoma evansi*. *International Journal of Veterinary Sciences Research*, 1(2): 46-53.
- Enanga, B., Burchmore, R. J., Stewart, M. L. and Barrett, M. P. (2002). Sleeping sickness and the brain. *Cell and Molecular Life Sciences*, 59: 845-858.
- Erkelens, A.M., Dwinger, R.H., Bedane, B., Slingenbergh, J.H.W. and Wint, W. (2000). Selection of priority areas for tsetse control in Africa; a decision tool using GIS in Didessa Valley, Ethiopia, as a Pilot Study. In: Animal Trypanosomosis: Diagnosis and Epidemiology. FAO/IAEA Coordinated Research Programme. Vienna, Austria.
- Esievo, K.A.N., Saror, D.I., Ilemobade, A.A. and Hallawey, M.H. (1982). Variation in erythrocyte surface and free serum sialic acid concentrations during experimental *Trypanosoma vivax* infection in cattle. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 32(2): 1-5.
- Eweda, S.M., Rezk, N.L., Ahmed, A.M. and Rezk, O.A. (2018). Effects of vanadium on oxidative stress and electrolytes balance of dyslipidemic male rats treated with simvastatin. *African Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 12(7): 87-96.
- Eze, I.J. and Ochike, B.O. (2007). Effects of dietary vitamin E supplementation on *Trypanosoma* brucei infected mice. *Tropica Veterinarian*, 25(1)18-25.
- Eze, J.I., Anene, B.M. and Chukwu, C.C. (2008). Determination of serum and organ malondialdehyde concentration, a lipid peroxidation index in *Trypanosoma brucei* infected rats. *Comparative Clinical Pathology*, 17(2): 67-72.
- Eze, J.I., Ngene, A.A., Anosa, G.N.and Ezeh, I.O. (2011). Immunomodulatary effect of dietary selenium supplementation on serum antibody response and leucocytic profile of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infected rats. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 10(56): 12098-12106.
- Eze, J.I., Ayogu, L.C., Abonyi, F.O., Eze, U.U. (2015a). The beneficial effect of dietary zinc supplementation on anaemia and immunosuppression in *Trypanosoma brucei*-infected rats. *Experimental Parasitology*, 154: 87-92.

- Eze, J.I., Agbo, A.I. and Ugwu, I.O. (2015b). Comparative study on the effect of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*, *Trypanosoma congolense* and mixed infection on lipid profile of pigs. *International Journal of Livestock Research*, 5(9): 36-46.
- Eze, U.U., Eke, I.G., Ezeh, I.O., Nzeakor, T.A., Owube, C., Dede, A. and Anene, B.M. (2019). Comparative evaluation of the chemotherapeutic efficacies of two salts of diminazene aceturate in *T. b. brucei* infected dogs. *Tropical Journal of Pharmaceutical Research*, 18(9): 1961-1967.
- Ezebuiro, O.G.C., Yohanna, J.A., Abdulya, A., Osue, H.O., Abenga, J.N., Yakasai, M.A. and Attahir, A. (2012). Haematological changes following acute *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infection in rabbits. *Current Research Journal of Biological Sciences*, 4(4): 414-416.
- Ezeh, I.O., Agbo, L.I., Emehelu, C.O., Nweze, E.N., Ezeokonkwo, R.C. and Onah, D.N. (2009). Berenil-resistant *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infection in a hunting dog in Nsukka are, Enugu state, Nigeria. *Nigerian Veterinary Journal*, 29: 34-42.
- Ezeh, I.O., Ugwu, E.N., Enemuo, O.V., Obi, C.F., Iheagwam, C.N., Ezeokonkwo, R.C. and Onah, D.N. (2016). Efficacy of repeated doses of diminazene aceturate in the treatment of experimental *Trypanosoma brucei* infection in albino rats. *Iranian Journal of Veterinary Resaerch*, 17(2): 124-129.
- Ezeokonkwo, R.C., Okoro, F.C. and Ezeh, I.O. (2007). The efficacy of increasing doses of Samorenil[®] in the treatment of *Trypanosoma brucei* infected albino rats. *Nigerian Veterinary Journal*, 28: 24-32.
- Ezeokonkwo, R.C., Kpogban, E.A., Ogbodo, O.M., Iheagwam, C.N. and Ezeh, I.O. (2010). Efficacy of Samorecide-plus in the treatment of experimental *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infection of albino rats. *Nigerian Journal of Experimental and Applied Biology*, 10(2): 157-163.
- Fairlamb, A.H., Carter, N.S., Cunningham, M. and Smith, K. (1992). Characterization of melarsen resistant *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* with respect to other drugs and trypanothione metabolism. *Molecular and Biochemical Parasitology*, 53: 213-222.
- Faquin, W.C., Schneider, T.J. and Goldberg, M.A. (1992). Effect of inflammatory cytokines on hypoxia-induced erythropoietin production. *Blood*, 79(8): 1987-1994.
- Fassett, R.G. and Combes, J.S. (2011). Astaxanthin: A potential therapeutic agent in cardiovascular disease. *Marine Drugs*, 9: 447-465.
- Fassett, R.G. and Coombes, J.S. (2012). Astaxanthin in cardiovascular health and disease. *Molecules*, 17: 2030-2048.
- Faulkner, W. R. and King, J. W. (1970). *Manual of Clinical Laboratory Procedures*, Chemical Rubber Company, Cleveland, Ohio, U.S.A., 345 pp.

- Faye, D., Sulon, J., Kane, Y., Beckers. J.F., Leak, S., Kaboret, Y., de Sousa, N.M., Losson, B. and Geerts, S. (2004). Effects of an experimental *Trypanosoma congolense* infection on the reproductive performance of West African Dwarf goats. *Theriogenology*,62(8): 1438-1451.
- Ferrante, A. and Allison, A. (1983). Alternative pathway activation of complement by African trypanosomes lacking a glycoprotein coat. *Parasite Immunology*, 5(5): 491-498.
- Feyera, T., Terefe, G. and Shibeshi, W. (2014). Evaluation of *in vivo* antitrypanosomal activity of crude extracts of *Artemisia abyssinica* against *Trypanosoma congolense* isolate. *Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 14: 117-125.
- Finkel, T. and Holbrook, N.J. (2000). Oxidants, oxidative stress, and the biology of ageing. *Nature*, 9(6809): 239-247.
- Flora, S.J.S. (2009). Structural, chemical and biological aspects of antioxidants for strategies against metal and metalloid exposure. *Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity*, 2(4): 191-206.
- Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO) (1998). A field guide for the diagnosis, treatment and prevention of African animal trypanosomosis. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) 2000. Production year book. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Food and Agricultural Organisation (FAO) (2002). The global dimension. WFS02/Tech/Advance Unedited version. Rome: FAO, pp. 19-28.
- Franco, J.R., Simarro, P.P., Diarra, A. and Jannin, J.G. (2014). Epidemiology of human African trypanosomiasis. *Clinical Epidemiology*, 6: 257-275.
- Fujita, L., Nishizawa, H., Funahashin, T., Shimomura, I. and Shimabukuro, M. (2006). Systemic oxidative stress is associated with visceral fat accumulation and the metabolic syndrome. *Circulation Journal*, 70: 1437-1442.
- <u>Gadient, R.A., Otten, U.H.</u> (1997). Interleukin-6 (IL-6) a molecule with both beneficial and destructive potentials. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 52(5): 379-390.
- Gaithuma, A.K., Karanja, S.M., Ngotho, M., Maathai, R.G., Kagira, J.M. and Maina, N.W.M. (2011). Lipid metabolism and other metabolic changes in vervet monkeys experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense*. *Journal of Medical Primatology*, doi:10.1111/j.1600 0684.2011.00523.x

- Gao, W. and Pereira, M.A. (2002). Interleukin-6 is required for parasite specific response and host resistance to *Trypanosoma cruzi*. *International Journal of Parasitology*, 32: 167-170.
- Geerts, S. and Holmes, P. H. (1998). Drug management and parasite resistance in bovine trypanosomosis in Africa technical and scientific series 1 FAO/WHO/IAEA/OAU.
- Geerts, S., Holmes, P. H., Diall, O. and Eisler, M. C. (2001). African bovine trypanosomosis: the problem of drug resistance. *Trends in parasitology*, 17(1): 25-28.
- Geiszt, M., Kapus, A., N'emet, K., Farkas, L. and Ligeti, E. (1997). Regulation of capacitative Ca²⁺influx in human neutrophil granulocytes. Alterations in chronic granulomatous disease. *Journalof Biological Chemistry*, 272(42): 26471-26478.
- Gilbert, M., Jenner, C., Pender, J., Rogers, D., Slingenbergh and Wint, W. (2001). The development and use of the Programme Against African Trypanosomosis Information System (PAAT-IS). *Newsletter on Integrated Control of Pathogenic Trypanosomes and their Vectors (ICPTV)*, 3: 10-12.
- Gillet, M.P. and Owen, J.S. (1992). Characteristics of the binding of human and bovine highdensity lipoproteins by blood stream forms of the African trypanosome, *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1123: 239-248.
- Gobert, A.P., Semballa, S., Daulouede, S., Lesthelle, S., Taxile, M., Veyret, B. and Vincendeau, P. (1998). Murine macrophages use oxygen- and nitric oxide-dependent mechanisms to synthesize s-nitroso-albumin and to kill extracellular trypanosomes. *Infection and Immunity*, 66: 4068-4072.
- Goto, S., Kogure, K., Abe, K. (2001). Efficient radical trapping at the surface and inside the phospholipid membrane is responsible for highly potent antiperoxidative activity of the carotenoid astaxanthin. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1512: 251-258.
- Grimmig, B., Kim, S., Nash, K., Paula, C., Bickford, R. and Shytle, S. (2017). Neuroprotective mechanisms of astaxanthin: a potential therapeutic role in preserving cognitive function in age and neurodegeneration. *GeroScience*, 39:19-32.
- Gross, G.J. and Lockwood, S.F. (2005). Acute and chronic administration of disodium disuccinate astaxanthin (Cardax) produces marked cardioprotection in dog hearts. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 272: 221-227.
- Gross, G.J., Hazen, S.L. and Lockwood, S.F. (2006). Seven day oral supplementation with Cardax (disodium disuccinate astaxanthin) provides significant cardioprotection and reduces oxidative stress in rats. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 283: 23-30.
- Guerin, M., Huntley, M.E. and Olaizola, M. (2003). *Haematococcus* astaxanthin applications for human health and nutrition. *Trends Biotechnology*, 21: 210-216.

- Gupta, R.K., Patel, A.K., Kumari, R., Chuqh, S., Shrivastav, C., Mehra, S., Sharma, A.N. (2012). Interactions between oxidative stress, lipid profile and antioxidants in breast cancer: a case control study. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention*, 13(12): 6295-6298.
- Gupta, R.K. and Singh, N. (2013). Morinda citrifolia (Noni) alter oxidative stress marker and antioxidant activity in cervical cancer cell Lines. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 14: 4603-4606.
- Gupta, R.K., Patel, A.M., Shah, N., Choudhary, A.K., Jha, U.K., Yadav, U.C, Gupta, P.K. and Pakuwal, U. (2014). Oxidative Stress and Antioxidants in Disease and Cancer: A Review. Asian Pacificic Journal of Cancer Prevention, 15(11): 4405-4409.
- Gutteridge, J. M. C. (1995). Lipid peroxidation and antioxidants as biomarkers of tissue damage. *Clinical Chemistry*, 41: 1819-1828.
- Habila, N., Inuwa, M. H., Aimola, I. A., Udeh, M. U. and Haruna, E. (2012). Pathogenic mechanisms of T. evansi infections. *Research in Veterinary Science*, doi: 10.1016/j.rvsc.2011.08.011.
- Halliwell, B. (2007). Biochemistry of oxidative stress. *Biochemical Society Transactions*, 35: 1147-1150.
- Halliwell, B. and Grootveld, M. (1987). The measurement of free radical reactions in humans. *FEBs Letters*, 213: 9-14.
- Halliwell, B. and Gutteridge, J.M.C. (2007). Free radicals in biology and medicine, 4th edn. Clarendon, Oxford UniversityPress, New York, pp. 246–350.
- Haines, D.D., Varga, B. and Bak, I. (2011). Summative interaction between astaxanthin, *Ginkgo biloba* extract (EGb761) and vitamin C in Suppression of respiratory inflammation: a comparison with ibuprofen, *Phytotherapy Research*, 25(1): 128-136.
- Hama, S., Takahashi, K., Inai, Y., Shiota, K., Sakamoto, R., Yamada, A., Tsuchiya, H., Kanamura, K., Yamashita, E. and Kogure, K. (2012). Protective effects of topical application of a poorly soluble antioxidant astaxanthin liposomal formulation on ultra violet induced skin damage. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 101(8): 2909-2916.
- Hampton, M.B., Kettle, A.J. and Winterbourn, C.C. (1998). Inside the neutrophil phagosome: oxidants, myeloperoxidase and bacterial killing. *Blood*, 92: 3007-3017.
- Hanzawa, K. and Watanabe, S. (2000). Changes in osmotic fragility of erythrocytes during exercise in atheletic horses. *Journal of Equine Science*, 11(3): 51-61.
- Herbert, W. J. and Lumsden, W. H. R. (1976). *Trypanosoma brucei*: A rapid "matching" method for estimating the host's parasitaemia. *Experimental Parasitology*, 40: 427-431.

- Hertz, C.J. and Mansfield, J.M. (1999). IFN-γ-dependent nitric oxide production is not linked to resistance in experimental African trypanosomiasis. *Cellular Immunology*, 192(1): 24-32.
- Hestdal, K., Jacobsen, S.E., Ruscetti, F.W., Dubois, C.M., Longo, D.H., Chizzonite, R., Oppenheim, J.J. and Keller, J.R. (1992). *In vivo* effect Interleukin-1 alpha on hematopoiesis role of colony-stimulating factor receptor modulation. *Blood*, 80(10): 2486-2494.
- Higuera-Ciapara, I., Felix-Valenzuela, L. and Goycoolea, F.M. (2006). Astaxanthin: a review of its chemistry and applications. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 46: 185-196.
- Hodgson, P.D., Aich, P., Stookey, J., Popowych, Y., Potter, A., Lorne, B. and Griebel, P.J. (2012). Stress significantly increases mortality following a secondary bacterial respiratory infection, *Veterinary Research*, 43: 1-12.
- Hollman, P.C., Cassidy, A., Comte, B., Heinonen, M., Richelle, M., Richling, E, Serafini, M., Scalbert, A., Sies, H. and Vidry, S. (2011). The biological relevance of direct antioxidant effects of polyphenols for cardiovascular health in humans is not established. *Journal of Nutrition*, 141(5): 989-1009.
- Holmes, P. H., Eisler, M. C. and Geerts, S. (2004). Current chemotherapy of animal trypanosomosis. *In*: Maudlin, I., Holmes, P.H. and Miles, M.A. (Eds.). *The Trypanosomiases*, Wallingford, UK: CABI International, Pp. 431-444.
- Hulbert, A.J., Pamplona, R., Buffenstein, R., Buttermer, W.A. (2007). Life and death: metabolic rate, membrane composition, and life span of animals. *Physiological Reviews*, 87: 1175-1213.
- Hussein, G., Goto, H., Oda, S., Sankawa, U., Matsumoto, K. and Watanabe, H. (2006). Antihypertensive potential and mechanism of action of astaxanthin: III. Antioxidant and histopathological effects in spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, 29: 684-688.
- Hussein, G., Nakagawa, T., Goto, H., Shimada, Y., Matsumoto, K., Sankawa, U. and Watanabe, H. (2007). Astaxanthin ameliorates features of metabolic syndrome in SHR/NDmcr-cp. *Life Science*,80: 522-529.
- Igbo, U.E., Igoli, J.O., Onyiriuka, S.O., Ejele, A.E., Ogukwe, C.E., Ayuk, A.A., Elemo, G.N. and Gray, A.I. (2015). Antitrypanosomal and antioxidant activities of *Moringa oleifera* lam leaf extracts. *Journal of Pharmaceutical, Chemical and Biological Sciences*, 3(1): 17-23.
- Igbokwe, I. O. (1994). Mechanism of cellular injury in African trypanosomosis. *Veterinary Bulletin*, 64(7): 612-620.

- Igbokwe, I. O. and Anosa, V.O. (1989). Leucopenia in *T. vivax* infection of sheep. *Revue d'Elevage et de Medecine Veterinaire des Pays Tropicaux*, 42: 219-221.
- Igbokwe, I. O., Esievo, K. A. N., Saror, D. I. and Obagaiye, O. K. (1994). Increased susceptibility of erythrocytes to *in vitro* peroxidation in acute *T. brucei* infection in mice. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 55: 279-286.
- Igbokwe, I. O., Umar, I. A., Omage, J. J., Ibrahim, N. D. G., Kadima, K. B., Obagaiye, O. K., Saror, D. I. and Esievo, K. A. N. (1996). Effect of acute *Trypanosoma vivax* infection on cattle erythrocyte glutathione and susceptibility to *in vitro* peroxidation. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 63: 215-24.
- Igbokwe, I. O., Lafon, J. Y., Umar, I. A. and Hamidu, L. J. (1998). Erythrocyte and hepatic glutathione concentrations in acute *T. brucei* infection of rats, *Tropical Veterinarian*, 16: 81-83.
- Ihedioha, J.I. and Anwa, A.P. (2002). Liver retinol and carotenoid concentration of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Tropical Veterinarian*, 20(1): 1-7.
- Ikeuchi, M., Koyama, T., Takahashi, J. and Yazawa, K. (2007). Effects of astaxanthin in obese mice fed a high-fat diet. *Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry*, 71: 893-899.
- Inoue, M., Sato, E.F., Nishikawa, M., Park, A.M., Kira, Y., Imada, I. and Utsumi, K. (2003). Mitochondrial generation of reactive oxygen species and its role in aerobic life. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, 10(23): 2495-2505.
- Isaac, C., Nmorsi, O.P.G., Igbinosa, I.B. and Umukoro, D.O. (2010). Immunoglobulin and haematological profile of Nigerians with *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* infection. Archives of *Applied Science Research*, 2(5): 177-183.
- Isaac, C., Nmorsi, O.P.G. and Igbinosa, I.B. (2016). Cytokines responses in human African trypanosomosis infections in Abraka, Nigeria. *Nigeria Journal of Health Sciences*, 16: 6-9.
- Ishiki, M., Nishida, Y., Ishibashi, H., Wada, T., Fujisaka, S. and Takikawa, A. (2013). Impact of divergents effects of astaxanthin on insulin signaling in 16 cells. *Endocrinology*, 154(8): 2600-2612.
- Islah, L., Bargaa, R., B., Youssef, C., Abdulrrahmane, H. and Mohammed, E.K. (2016). Study of incubation conditions for erythrocytes osmotic fragility testing in Dromedary camel. *International Journal of Research in Environmental Science*, 2: 22-32.
- Itty, P., Swallow, B.M., Rowlands, G.J., Mulatu, W. and d'Ieteren, G.D.M. (1995). The economics of village cattle production in a tsetse-infested area of southwest Ethiopia. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 22: 183-196.

- Jackson, H., Braun, C.L. and Ernst, H. (2008). The chemistry and novel xanthophylls carotenoids. *American Journal of Cardiology*, 101: 50D-57D.
- Jennings, F.W., Atouguia, J.M. and Murray, M. (1996). Topical chemotherapy for experimental murine African CNS-trypanosomiasis: the successful use of the arsenical, melasorprol, combined with the 5-nitroimidazoles, fexinidazole or MK-436. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 1(5): 590-598.
- Jyonouchi, H., Hill, R., Tomita, Y. and Good, R. (1991). Studies of immunomodulating actions of carotenoids. I. Effects of β -carotene and astaxanthin on murine lymphocyte functions and cell surface marker expression in *in vitro* culture system. *Nutrition and Cancer*, 16: 93-105.
- Jyonouchi, H., Zhang, L., Gross, M. and Tomita, Y. (1994). Immunomodulating actions of carotenoids: enhancement of *in vivo* and *in vitro* antibody production to T-dependent antigens. *Nutrition and Cancer*, 21:47-58.
- Jyonouchi, H., Sun. S. and Gross, M. (1995). Effect of carotenoids on *in vitro* immunoglobulin production by human peripheral blood mononuclearcells: astaxanthin, a carotenoid without vitamin A activity, enhances *in vitro* immunoglobulin production in response to a T-dependentstimulant and antigen. *Nutrition and Cancer*,23: 171-183.
- Kalu, A.U., Ikwuegbu, O.A. and Ogbonnah, G.A. (1989). Serum protein and electrolyte levels during trypanosome infection and following treatments in the West African dwarf goats. *Bulletin of Animal Health and Production in Africa*, 37: 41-45.
- Kamath, B.S., Srikanta, B.M., Dharmesh, S.M., Sarada, R. and Ravishankar, G.A. (2008). Ulcer preventive and antioxidative properties of astaxanthin from *Haematococcus pluvialis*. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 590:387-395.
- Kaplan, L.A., Szabo, L.L. and Opherin, E.K. (1988). Enzymes in clinical chemistry: *Interpretation and Techniques*. 3rd ed. Lea and Febliger, Philadelphia. Pp 182-184.
- Karaye, G.P., Tekdek, L.B. and Dogo, G.I. (2017). The relapse of single and mixed infections of *Trypanosoma congolense* and *Trypanosoma brucei* in Red Sokoto bucks after treatment with isometamidium chloride. *Saudi Journal of Biomedical Resaerch*, 2(4): 79-85.
- Kato, C.D., Matovu, E., Mugasa, C.M., Nanteza, A. and Alibu, V.P. (2016). The role of cytokines in the pathogenesis and staging of *T. brucei rhodesiense* sleeping sickness. *Allergy, Asthma and Chemical Immunology*, (2016) 12:4 Doi 10.1186/s 13223-016-0113-5.
- Kenar, J.A., Havrilla, C.M., Porter, N.A., Guyton, J.R., Brown, S.A., Klemp, K.R. and Selinger, E. (1996). Identification and quantification of the regioisomeric cholesteryl linoleate hydroperoxides in oxidized human lowdensity lipoprotein and high density lipoprotein. *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, 9: 737-744.

- Kennedy, P. G. E. (2008). The Continuing Problem of Human African Trypanosomiasis (Sleeping Sickness). *Annals of Neurology*, 64: 116-126.
- Khan, S.K., Malinski, T., Mason, R.P., Kubant, R., Jacob, R.F., Fujioka, K. (2010). Novel astaxanthin prodrug (CDX-085) attenuates thrombosis in a mouse model. *Thrombosis Research*, 126: 299-305.
- Khovidhunkit, W., Kim, S., Memon, R.A., Shigenaga, J.K., Moser, A.H., Feingold, K.R. and Grunfeld, C. (2004). Effects of infection and inflammation on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism: mechanisms and consequences to the host. *Journal of Lipids Research*, 45: 1165-1196.
- Kim, J.H., Kim, Y.S., Song, G.G., Park, J.J. and Chang, H.I. (2005). Protective effects of astaxanthin on naproxen-induced gastric antral ulceration in rats. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 514(1): 53-59.
- Kim, Y.J., Kim, Y.A. and Yokozawa, T. (2009). Protection against oxidative stress, inflammation, and apoptosis of high glucose- exposed proximal tubular epithelial cells by astaxanthin. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 57: 8793-8797.
- Kinabo, L.D.B. (1993). Pharmacology of existing drugs for animal trypanosomiasis. Acta Tropica, 54: 169-183.
- Kishimoto, Y., Yoshida, H. and Kondo, K. (2016). Potential anti-atherosclerotic properties of astaxanthin. *Marine drugs*, 14: 35-47.
- Kivali, V., Kiyonga, A.N., Fyfe, J., Toye, P., Fevre, E.M. and Cook, E.A. (2020). Spatial distribution of trypanosomes in cattle from western Kenya. *Frontiers in Veterinary Science*, 7(554): 1-6.
- Klein, B., Read, P.A. and Babson, L.A. (1960). Phenolphthalein monosubstrate method for the evaluation of serum levels of alkaline phosphatase. *Clinical Chemistry*, 6: 269-275.
- Knowles, R.H. (1927). Trypanosomiasis of camels in the Anglo-Egyptian Sudan: diagnosis, chemotherapy, immunity. *Journal of Comparative Pathology*, 40: 118-143.
- Kobayashi, A., Tizard, I.R. and Woo, P.T.K. (1976). Studies on the anaemia in experimental African trypanosomosis II. The pathogenesis of the anaemia in calves infected with *Trypanosoma congolense*, *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 25(1): 401-406.
- Kobo, P.I., Ayo, J.O., Aluwong, T., Zezi, A.U., Maikai, V. and Ambali, S.F. (2014). Flavonoid mixture ameliorates increase in erythrocyte osmotic fragility and malondialdehyde concentration induced by *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*-infection in Wistar rats. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 96: 139-142.

- Kobo, P.I., Ayo, J.O., Aluwong, A., Zezi, A.U. and Maikai, V.A. (2015). Haematological changes in Trypanosoma brucei brucei infected wistar rats treated with a flavonoid mixture and/or diminazene aceturate. *Biology and Medicine*, 6: 213. Doi: 10.4172/0974-8369.1000213.
- Kovacs, C.J., Kerr, J.A., Daly, B.M., Evans, M.J. and Johnke, R.M. (1998). Interleukin 1 alpha (IL-1α) and macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) accelerate recovery from multiple drug-induced myelosuppression. *Anticancer Research*, 18(3A): 1805-1812.
- Kristjanson, P.M., Swallow, B.M., Rowlands, G.J., Kruska, R.L. de Leeuw, P.N. (1999). Measuring the costs of African animal trypanosomosis, the potential benefits of control and returns to research. *Agricultural Systems*, 59: 79-98.
- Kuan-Hung, L., Kao-Chang, L., Wan-Jung, L., Philip-Aloysius, T., Thanasekaran, J. and Joen-Rong, S. (2016). Astaxanthin, a Carotenoid, Stimulates Immune Responses by Enhancing IFN-and IL-2 Secretion in Primary Cultured Lymphocytes *in vitro* and *ex vivo*. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 17, 44; doi:10.3390/ijms17010044.
- Kurutas, E.B. (2016). The importance of antioxidants which play the role in cellular response against oxidative/nitrosative stress: current state. *Nutrition Journal*, 15: 71-92.
- Kushima, Y. and Hatanaka, H. (1992). Interleukin-6 and leukemia inhibitory factor promote the survival of acetylcholinesterase-positive neurons in culture from embryonic rat spinal cord. *Neuroscience Letters*, 143(1): 110-114.
- Lauver, D.A., Lockwood, S.F. and Lucchesi, B.R. (2005). Disodium disuccinate astaxanthin (Cardax) attenuates complement activation and reduces myocardial injury following ischemia/reperfusion. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 314: 686-692.
- Leach, T.M. and Roberts, C.J. (1981). Present status of chemotherapy and chemoprophylaxis of animal trypanosomiasis in the eastern hemisphere. *Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, 13: 91-147.
- Lejon, V., Büscher, P., Magnus, E., Moons, A., Wouters, I. and Van Meirvenne, N. (1998). A semi-quantitative ELISA for detection of *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* specific antibodies in serum and cerebrospinal fluid of sleeping sickness patients. *Acta Tropica*, 69(2): 151-164.
- Lejon, V., Lardon, J., Kenis, G., Pinoges, L., Legros, D. and Bisser, S. (2002). Interleukin (IL)-6, IL-8 and IL-10 in serum and CSF of *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* sleeping sickness patients before and after treatment. *Transaction, of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 96(3): 329-333.

- Lejon, V., Reiber, H., Legros, D., Dje, N., Magnus, E., Wouters, I., Sindic, M.J.C. and Buscher, P. (2003). Intrathecal immune response pattern for improved diagnosis of central nervous system involvement in trypanosomosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 187: 1474-1483.
- Lim, B.P., Nagao, A., Terao, J., Tanaka, K., Suzuki, T. and Takama, K. (1992). Antioxidant activity of xanthophylls on peroxyl radical-mediated phospholipid peroxidation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1126: 178-184.
- Liu, B.H. and Lee, Y.K. (2003). Effect of total secondary carotenoids extracts from *Chlorococcum sp.* on *Helicobacter pylori*-infected BALB/c mice. *International Immunopharmacology*, 3: 979-986.
- Liu, X. and Osawa, T. (2007). Cis astaxanthin and especially 9-cis astaxanthin exhibits a higher antioxidant activity in vitro compared to the all-trans isomer. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 357(1): 187-193.
- Liu, Y., Fiskum, G. and Schubert, D. (2002). Generation of reactive oxygen species by the mitochondrial electron transport chain. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 80 (5): 780-787.
- Lorenz, R.T. and Cysewski, G.R. (2000). Commercial potential for Haematococcus microalgae as a natural source of astaxanthin. *Trends in Biotechnology*, 18(4): 160-167.
- Losos, G.J. and Ikede, B.O. (1972). A review of pathology of diseases in domestic and laboratory animals caused by *T. congolense*, *T. vivax*, *T. rhodesiense and T. gambiense*. *Veterinary Pathology*, 9: 1-7.
- Lucas, R., Magez, S., Leys, R. D., Fransen, L., Scheerlinck, J., Rampelberg, M. and Baetselier, P.D. (1993). Mapping the Lectin-Like Activity of Tumor Necrosis Factor trypanolytic. *Science*, 263 (5148): 814-817.
- Luckins, A.G. (1976). The immune response of Zebu cattle to infection with *Trypanosoma* congolense and *T. vivax*. Annals of Tropical Medicine and Paraitology, 70(2): 133-145.
- Luheshi, N.M., Rothwell, N.J. and Brough, D. (2009). Dual functionality of interleukin-1 family cytokines: implications for anti-interleukin-1 therapy. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 157: 1318-1329.
- Lutje, V., Taylor, K., Kennedy, D., Authié, E., Boulangé, A. and Gettinby, G. (1996). Machila, N., Sinyangwe, L., Mubanga, J., Hopkins, J.S., Robinson, T. and Elser, M.C. (2001). Antibody-ELISA seroprevalence of bovine trypanosomosis in the Eastern province of Zambia. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 49: 249-257.
- Machilla, N., Sinyangwe, L., Mubanya, J., Hopkins, J.S., Robinson, T. and Eisler, M.C. (2001). Antibody-ELISA seroprevalence of bovine trypanosomosis in the Eastern province of Zambia. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 49(3-4): 249-257.

- MacLean, L., Odiit, M. and Sternberg, J.M. (2001). Ntric oxide and cytokines synthesis in human African trypanosomosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 184: 1086-1090.
- MacLean, L., Chisi, J.E., Odiit, M., Gibson, W.C., Ferris, V., Picozzi, K. and Sternberg, J.M. (2004). Severity of human African trypanosomosis in East Africa is associated with geographic location, parasite genotype, and host inflammatory cytokines. *Infection and Immunity*, 72(12): 7040-7044.
- MacLean, L.M., Odiit, M. and Sternberg, J.M. (2006). Intrathecal cytokine responses in *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* sleeping sickness patients. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 100(3): 270-275.
- MacLean, L.M., Odiit, M., MacLeod, A., Morrison, L., Sweeney, L. and Cooper, A. (2007). Spatially and genetically distinct African Trypanosome virulence variants defined by host interferon-γ response. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 196(11): 1620-1628.
- MacLean, L.M., Reiber, H., Kennedy, P.G. and Sternberg, J.M. (2012). Stage progression and neurological symptoms in *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* sleeping sickness: role of the CNS inflammatory response. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 6(10):e1857. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0001857.
- MacLennan, K.J.R. (1980). Tsetse-transmitted trypanosomosis in relation to the rural economy of Africa. Part I. *World Animal Review*, 36: 2-17.
- Magez, S., Geuskens, M., Beschin, A., Del Favero, H., Verschueren, H. and Lucas, R. (1997). Specific uptake of tumor necrosis factor-α is involved in growth control of *Trypanosoma brucei*. *TheJournal of Cell Biology*, 137(3): 715-727.
- Magez, S., Stijlemans, B., Radwanska, M., Pays, E., Ferguson, J.A.M. and De Baetselier, P. (1998). The glycosyl-inositol-phosphate and dimyristoylglycerol moieties of the glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchor of the trypanosome variant-specific surface glycoprotein are distinct macrophage activating factors. *Journal of Immunology*, 160: 1949-1958.
- Magez, S., Radwanska, M., Beschin, A., Sekikawa, K. and De Baetselier, P. (1999). Tumor necrosis factor alpha is a key mediator in the regulation of experimental *Trypanosoma brucei* infections. *Infection and Immunity*, 67(6): 3128-3132.
- Magez, S., Stijlemans, B., Baral, T. and De Baetselier, P. (2002). VSG-GPI anchors of African trypanosomes: their role in macrophage activation and induction of infection-associated immunopathology. *Microbes and Infection*, 4(9): 999-1006.
- Magez, S., Truyens, C., Merimi, M., Radwanska, M., Stillemans, B., Broukaet, P., Brombacher, F., Pays, E. and De Baetselier, P. (2004). Tumour necrosis –receptor shedding occurs as a protective host response during African trypanosomosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 189: 527-553.

- Magez, S., Radwanska, M., Drennan, M., Fick, L., Baral, T.N., Allie, N., Jacobs, M., Nedospasov, S., Brombacher, F., Ryffel, B. and De Baetselier, P. (2007). Tumour necrosis factor (TNF) receptor-1 (TNFpSS) signal transduction and macrophage-derived soluble TNF are crucial for nitric oxide-mediated *Trypanosoma congolense* parasite killing. *Journal of Infectious Disease*, 196: 954-962.
- Magez, S., Schwegmann, A., Atkinson, R., Claes, F., Drennan, M. and De Baetselier, P. (2008). The role of B-cells and IgM antibodies in parasitemia, anemia, and VSG switching in *Trypanosoma brucei*-infected mice. *PLoS Pathogens*, 4(8):e1000122.
- Maina, N., Ngotho, J.M., Were, T., Thuita, J.K., Mwangangi, D.M. and Kagira, J.M. (2004). Pro-inflammatory cytokine expression in the early phase of *Trypanosomabrucei rhodesiense* infection in vervet monkeys (*Cercopithecusaethiops*). *Infection and Immunity*, 72(5): 3063-3065.
- Manabe, E., Handa, O., Naito, Y., Mizushima, K., Akagiri, S., Adachi, S., Takagi, T., Kokura, S., Maoka, T. and Yoshikawa, T. (2008). Astaxanthin protects mesangial cells from hyperglycemia induced oxidative signaling. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 103: 1925-1937.
- Mansfield, J.M. (1978). Immunobiology of African trypanosomiasis. *Cellular Immunology*, 39(1): 204-210.
- Martin, H.D., Jager, C., Ruck, C., Schmidt, M., Walsh, R. and Paust, J. (1999). Anti- and prooxidant properties of carotenoids. *Journal fur Praktische Chemie*, 341: 302-308.
- Martin, J.P. Jr., Dailey, M. and Sugarman, E. (1987). Negative and positive assay of superoxide dismutase based on hematoxylin autoxidation. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 255: 329-336.
- Mattioli, R.C., Feldmann, G., Hendrickx, W., Wint, J. and Jannin, J. (2004). Tsetse and trypanosomiasis intervention policies supporting sustainable animal agricultural development. *Journal of Food Agriculture and Environment*, 2: 310-314.
- Maudlin, I. (2006). Centennial review: African trypanosomiasis. Annals of Tropical Medicine and Parasitology, 100: 679-701.
- Mbaya, A.W., Nwosu, C.O. and Onyeyili, P.A. (2007). Toxicity and antitrypanosomal effects of ethanol extract of Butyrospermum paradoxum (Sapotaceae) stem bark in rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei* and *T. congolense. Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 111: 526-530.
- Mbuthia, S.K., Wachira, N.W., Ngure, R.M., Ouma, J. and Kagira, J.M. (2011). Effects of tea on survival rates and liver pathology of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infected mice. *Journal of Protozoology Research*, 21: 1-7.

- McDermott, J., Woitag, T., Sidibé, I., Bauer, B., Diarra, B., Ouédraogo, D., Kamuanga, M., Peregrine, A., Eislera, C., Zessin, K.H., Dieter Mehlitz, D. and Clausen, P.H. (2003). Field studies of drug-resistant cattle trypanosomes in Kenedougou Province, Burkina Faso. Acta Tropica, 86: 93-103.
- McNulty, H., Byun, J., Lockwood, S.F., Jacob, R.F. and Mason, P.R. (2007). Different effects of carotenoids on lipid peroxidation due to membrane interactions: x-ray diffraction analysis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1768: 167-174.
- McNulty, H., Jacob, R.F. and Mason, P.R. (2008). Biologic activity of carotenoids related to distinct membrane physicochemical interactions. *American Journal of Cardiology*, 101: 20D-29D.
- Meshnick, S.R., Chance, K.P. and Cerami, A. (1977). Haemolysis of the blood stream forms of *T. brucei. Biochemical Pharmcology*, 26: 1923-1928.
- Mijares, A., Vivas, J., Abad, C., Betancourt, M., Pinero, S., Proverbio, F., Marin, R. and Portillo, R. (2009). *T. evansi*: effect on experimental infection on the osmotic fragility, lipid peroxidation and Ca-ATpase activity of rat red blood cells. *Experimental Parasitology*, doi: 10.1016/J.exppar.2009.11.002.
- Miki W. (1991). Biological functions and activities of animal carotenoids. *Pure and Applied Chemistry*, 63(1):141-146.
- Miraloglu, M., Kurutas, E.B., Ozturk, P. and Arican, O. (2016). Evaluation of local trace element status and 8-Iso-prostaglandin F2α concentrations in patients with *Tinea pedis*. *Biological Procedures Online*. 18: 1-6.
- Mishra, R.R., Senapati, S.K., Sahoo, S.C., Das, M.R., Sahoo, D. and Patra, R.C. (2017). Trypanosomosis induced oxidative stress and haemato-biochemical alteration in cattle. *Journal of Entomology and Zoology Studies*, 5(6): 721-727.
- Mizuno, K. and Kataoka, H. (2015). Analysis of urinary 8-isoprostane as an oxidative stress biomarker by stable isotope dilution using automated online in-tube solid-phase microextraction coupled with liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis*, 112: 36-42.
- Molavian, H., Tonekaboni, A.M., Kohandel, M. and Sivaloganathan, S. (2015). The Synergetic Coupling among the Cellular Antioxidants Glutathione Peroxidase/Peroxiredoxin and Other Antioxidants and its Effect on the Concentration of H₂O₂. *Scientific Reports*, 5:1-8.
- Molefe, N.I., Yamasaki, S., Macalanda, A.M.C., Suganuma, K., Wtanabe, K., Xuan, X. and Inoun, N. (2017). Oral administration of azithromycin ameliorates trypanosomosis in *T. congolense*-infected mice. *Parasitology Research*, 16: 2407-2415.

- Molina-Portela, M.P., Samanovic, M. and Raper, J. (2008). Distinct roles of apolipoprotein components within the trypanosome lytic factor complex revealed in a novel transgenic mouse model. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 205(8): 1721-1728.
- Monroy-Ruiz, J., Sevilla, M.Á., Carrón, R. and Montero, M.J. (2011). Astaxanthin-enriched-diet reduces blood pressure and improves cardiovascular parameters in spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Pharmacological Research*, 63:44-50.
- Murara, K., Oyaji, a., Takahira, D., Tsuruma, K., Shimazawa, M., Ishibashi, T. and Hara, H. (2012). Protective effects of astaxanthin from *Paracoccus carotinifaciens* on murine gastric ulcer models. *Phytotherapy Research*, 26: 1126-1132.
- Murray, M. and Gray, A.R. (1984). The current situation on animal trypanosomosis in Africa. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 2: 23-30.
- Murray, M., Trail, J., Davis, C. and Black, S. (1984). Genetic resistance to African trypanosomosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 149(3): 311-319.
- Musaya, J., Matovu, E., Nyirenda, M. and Chisi, J. (2015). Role of cytokines in *Trypanosoma brucei*-induced anaemia: A review of the literature. *Malawi Medical Journal*, 27(2): 45-50.
- Muthukumar, K. and Nachiappan, V. (2010). Cadmium induced oxidative stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Indian Journal of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 47: 383-387.
- Naessens, J., Kitani, H., Nakamura, Y., Yagi, Y., Sekikawa, K. and Iraqi, F. (2005). TNF-a mediates the development of anaemia in a murine *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* infection, but not the anaemia associated with a murine *Trypanosoma congolense* infection. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology*, 139(3): 405-410.
- Naguib, Y.M. (2000). Antioxidant activities of astaxanthin and relatedcarotenoids. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*,48: 1150-1154.
- Naito, Y., Uchiyama, K., Aoi, W., Hasegawa, G., Nakamura, N., Yoshida, N., Maoka, T., Takahashi, J. and Yoshikawa, T. (2004). Prevention of diabetic nephropathy by treatment with astaxanthin in diabetic db/db mice. *BioFactors*,20: 49-59.
- Nakano, M., Onodera, A., Saito, E., Tanabe, M., Yajima, K., Takahashi, J. and Nguyen, V.C. (2008). Effect of astaxanthin in combination with α-tocopherol or ascorbic acid against oxidative damage in diabetic ODS rats. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology*, 54: 329-334.
- Nakao, R., Nelson, O.L., Park, J.S., Mathison, B.D., Thompson, P.A. and Chew, B.P. (2010). Effect of astaxanthin supplementation on inflammation and cardiac function in BALB/c mice. *Anticancer Research*, 30: 2721-2726.

- Namangala, B., Noël, W., De Baetselier, P., Brys, L. and Beschin, A. (2001). Relative contribution of interferon-γ and interleukin-10 to resistance to murine African trypanosomosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 183(12): 1794-1800.
- Namangala, B., De Baetselier, P. and Beschin, A. (2009). Both type-I and type-II responses contribute to murine trypanotolerance. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science*, 71(3): 313-318.
- Napolitano, M., Rivabena, R., Avella, M., Amicone, L., Tripodi, M. and Botham, K.M. (2001). Oxidation affects the regulation of hepatic lipid synthesis by chylomicron remnants. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 30: 506-515.
- Nathan, C. and Shiloh, M.U. (2010). Reactive oxygen and nitrogen intermediates in the relationship between mammalian hosts and microbial pathogens. *Proceedings of the National Academyof Sciences of the United States of America*, 97(16): 8841-8848.
- Ndoutamia, G., Moloo, S.K., Murphy, N.B. and Peregrine, A.S. (1993). Derivation and characterization of a quinapyramine-resistant clone of *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy*, 37: 1163-1166.
- Ngotho, M., Kagira, J., Jensen, H., Karanja, S., Farah, I. and Hau, J. (2009). Immunospecific immunoglobulins and IL-10 as markers for *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* late stage disease in experimentally infected vervet monkeys. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 14(7): 736-747.
- Ngure, R. M., Ndungu, J. M., Ngotho, J. M., Nancy, M. K., Maathai, R. G. and Gateri, L. M. (2008). Biochemical changes in the plasma of vervet monkeys (*Chlorocebus aethiops*) experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense*. Journal of Cell and Animal Biology, 2: 150-157.
- Ngure, R. M., Ongeri, B., Karori, S. M., Wachira, W., Maathai, R. G., Kibugi, J. K. and Wachira, F. N. (2009). Antitrypanosomal effects of *Azadiracta indica* (neem) extract on *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense*-infected mice. *Eastern Journal of Medicine*, 14: 2-9.
- Nishida, Y., Yamashita, E.and Miki, W. (2007). Quenching activities of common hydrophilic and lipophilic antioxidants against singlet oxygen using chemiluminescence detection system. *Carotenoid Science*, 11: 16-20.
- Nishigaki, I., Rajendran, P., Venugopal, R., Ekambaram, G., Sakthisekaran, D. and Nishigaki, Y. (2010). Cytoprotective role of astaxanthin against glycated protein/iron chelate-induced toxicity in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *Phytotherapy Research*, 24: 54-59.
- Noyes, H.A., Alimohammadian, M.H., Agaba, M., Brass, A., Fuchs, H., Gailus-Durner, V., Hulme, H., Iraqi, F., Kemp, S., Rathkolb, B., Wolf, E., de Angelis, M.H., Roshandel, D., Paulnock, D.M. and Coller, S.P. (2001). Analysis of macrophage activation in African trypanosomosis. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, 69: 685-690.

- Nwoha, R.I.O., Eze, I.O. and Anene, B.M. (2013). Serum biochemical and liver enzymes changes in dogs with single and conjunct experimental infections of *Trypanosoma brucei* and *Ancylostoma caninum*. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 12(6): 618-624.
- Nyawira-Maranga, D., Kagira, J.M., Kinyanjui, C.K., Muturi Karanja, S., Wangari Maina, N. and Ngotho, M. (2013). IL-6 is up regulated in late-stage disease in monkeys experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense*. *Clinical and Developmental Immunology*, 2013;2013:320509. doi:10.1155/2013/320509.
- Obi, C.F., Obidike, R.I., Ezeh, I.O., Omoja, V.U. and Iheagwam, C.N. (2013). Effects of *Trypanosoma brucei* infection and diminazene aceturate therapy on testicular morphology and function of Nigerian local dogs. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 196: 283-288.
- O'Connor, I. and O'Brian, N. (1998). Modulation of UVA light induced oxidative stress by betacarotene, lutein and astaxanthin in cultured fibroblasts. *Journal of Dermatological Science*, 16:226-230.
- Odeberg, J.M., Lignell, A. Pettersson, A. and Hoglund, P. (2003). Oral bioavailability of the antioxidant astaxanthin in humans is enhanced by incorporation of lipid based formulations. *European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 19: 299-304.
- Odeyemi S .O., Iliyasu D., Omotosho K., Omolade L. O., Ajani J. A. and Auwal U. (2015). Hitches of trypanosomosis in Nigeria from livestock production perspective. *Journal* of Animal Production Advances, 5(9): 747-756.
- Ogunsanmi, A.O. and Taiwo, V.O. (2007). Pathobiochemical mechanism involved in the control of the disease caused by *Trypanosoma congolense* in African grey duiker (*Sylvicapra grimmia*). *Parasitology*, 96: 51-63.
- Ohgami, K., Shiratori, K., Kotake, S., Nishida, T., Mizuki, N., Yazawa, K. and Ohno, S. (2003). Effects of astaxanthin on lipopolysaccharide-induced inflammation *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Investigative Ophthalmology and. Visual Science*, 44: 2694-2701.
- Okai, Y. and Higashi-Okai, K. (1996). Possible immunomodulating activities of carotenoids in *in vitro* cell culture experiments. *International Journal of Immunopharmacology*, 18: 753-758.
- Oka, T., Oka, K., Hosoi, M. and Hori, T. (1995). Intracerebroventricular injection of interleukin-6 induces thermal hyperalgesia in rats. *Brain Research*, 692(1): 123-128.
- Okomo-Assoumon, M.C., Daulouede, S., Lemesre, J., Mouanda-N'Zila, A. and Vincendean, P. (1995). Correlation of high serum levels of tumour necrosis factor-α with disease severity in human African trypanosomosis. *The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 53(5): 539-543.

- Oluwafemi, R.A., Ilemobade, A.A. and Laseinde, E.A.O. (2007). The impact of African animal *Trypanosomosis* and tsetse on the livelihood and well-being of cattle and their owners in the BICOT study area of Nigeria. *Scientific Research and Essay*, 2: 380-383.
- Omer, O.H., Mousa, H.M. and Al-Wabel, N. (2007). Study on antioxidant status of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma evansi*. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 145: 142–145.
- Omonona, A.O., Abioye, S.A., Odeniran, P.O. and Ademola, I.O. (2020). Distribution of tsetse flies and its *Trypanosoma* species in old Oyo National Park, Nigeria. *The Zoologist*, 18: 33-38.
- Onah, D.N., Hopkins, J. and Luckins, A.G. (1999). Changes in peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations and parasite-specific antibody responses in *Trypanosoma evansi* infection of sheep. *ParasitologyResearch*, 85: 263-269.
- Oparah, Q.N., Sackey, A.B.K., Lawal, I.A. and Abdullahi, U.S. (2017). Haematological indices in *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* (Federe isolate) infected Nigerian donkeys (*Equus asinus*) treated with homidium and isometadium chloride. *Macedonia Veterinary Review*, 40(1): 73-82.
- Osman, A.S., Jennings, F.W. and Holmes, P.H. (1992). The rapid development of drug resistance by *Trypanosoma evansi* in immunosuppressed mice. *Acta Tropica*, 50: 249-257.
- Otesile, E.B., Fagbemi, B.O. and Adeyemo, O. (1991). The effect of *Trypanosoma brucei* infection on serum biochemical parameters in boars on different planes of dietary energy. *Veterinay.Parasitology*, 40:207-216.
- Otton, R., Marin, D.P., Bolin, A.P., Santos, R.C., Polotow, T.G., Sampaio, S.C. and De Barros, M.P. (2010). Astaxanthin ameliorates the redox imbalance in lymphocytes of experimental diabetic rats. *Chemico Biological Interactions*, 186: 306-315.
- Owoade, A.O., Adetutu, A. and Olorunnisola, O.S. (2019). Free radicals as mediators of oxidative damage and disease. *Journal of Pharmacy and Biological Sciences*, 14(2): 57-64.
- Oyewale, J. O. (1991). Osmotic fragility of erythrocyte of guinea fowls at 21 and 156 weeks of age. *Veterinarski Arhiv*, 61(1): 49-56.
- Oyewole, O.I. and Malomo, S.O. (2009). Toxicological assessment of oral administration of some antisickling agents in rats. *African Journal of Biochemistry Research*, 3(2): 24-28.
- Pacher, P., Beckman, J.S. and Liaudet, L. (2007). Nitric oxide and peroxynitrite in health and disease. *Physiological Review*, 87: 315-424.

- Paglia, D.E. and Valentine, W.N. (1967). Studies on the quantitative and qualitative characterization of erythrocyte glutathione peroxidase. *Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine*, 70: 158-169.
- Paim, F.C., Duarte, M.M.F., Costa, M.M. and Lopes, S.T.A. (2011). Cytokines in rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma evansi*. *Experimental Parasitology*, 128(4): 365-370.
- Palozza, P. and Krinsky, N.I. (1992). Astaxanthin and canthaxanthin are potent antioxidants in a membrane model. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 297: 291-295.
- Pang, G., Couch, L., Batey, R., Clancy, R. and Cripps, A. (1994). GM-CSF, IL-α, IL-1α, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 gene expression and cytokine production in human duodenal fibroblasts stimulated with lipopolysaccharide, IL-1α and TNF-α. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology*, 96: 437-443.
- Park, J.S., Chew, B.P. and Wong, T.S. (1998). Dietary lutein from marigold extract inhibits mammary tumor development in BALB/c mice. *Journal of Nutrition*, 128:1650-1656.
- Park, J.S., Chyun, J.H., Kim, Y.K., Line, L.L. and Chew, B.P. (2010). Astaxanthin decreased oxidative stress and inflammation and enhanced immune response in humans. *Nutrition and Metabolism*, 7: 18-28.
- Park, J.S., Mathison, B.D., Hayek, M.G., Massimino, S., Reinhart, G.A. and Chew, B.P. (2011). Astaxanthin stimulates cell-mediated and humoral immune responses in cats. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology*, 144: 455-461.
- Park, J.S., Mathison, B.D., Hayek, M.G., Zhang, J., Reinhart, G.A. and Chew, B.P. (2014). Astaxanthin modulates age-associated mitochondrial dysfunction in healthy dogs. *Journal of Animal Science*, 91: 268-275.
- Pashkow, F.J., Watumull, D.G. and Campbell, C.L. (2008). Astaxanthin: a novel potential treatment for oxidative stress and inflammation in cardiovascular disease. *American Journal of Cardiology*, 101: 58D-68D.
- Pati, S., Panda, S.K., Behera, P.C. and Panda, M.R. (2017). Assessment of erythrocyte osmotic fragility in cattle due to haemoprotozoan diseases. *International Journal of Science*, *Environment and Technology*, 6(2): 1560-1568.
- Paulnock, D.M. and Coller, P.S. (2001). Analysis of macrophage activation in trypanosomosis. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, 69: 685-690.
- Payne, R.C., Sukanto, I.P., Partoutomo, S. and Polytedi, F. (1992). Experimental infection of Friesian Holstein calves with an Indonesian isolate of *Trypanosoma evansi*. *Tropical Medicine and Parasitology*, 43: 115-117.

- Payne, R.C., Sukanto, I.P., Partoutomo, S. and Jones, T.W. (1994). Efficacy of Cymelarsan treatment of suramin resistant *Trypanosoma evansi* in cattle. *Tropical Animal Health and Production*, 26: 92-94.
- Pays, E. (2006). The variant surface glycoprotein as a tool for adaptation in African trypanosomes. *Microbes and Infection*, 8(3): 930-937.
- Pedersen, B.K. and Fischer, C.P. (2007). Beneficial health effects of exercise the role of IL-6 as a myokine. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, 28(4): 152-156.
- Pentreath, V. (1995). Trypanosomiasis and the nervous system: pathology and immunology. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 89(1): 9-15.
- Peregrine, A.S. and Mamman, M. (1993). Pharmacology of diminazene: a review. *Acta Tropica*, 54: 185-203
- Peregrine, A.S., Knowles, G., Ibitayo, A.I., Scott, J.R., Moloo, S.K. and Murphy, N.R. (1991). Variation in resistance to isometamidium chloride and diminazene aceturate by clones derived from a stock of *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Parasitology*, 102: 93-203.
- Pham-Huy, L., He, H. and Pham-Huy, C. (2008). Free Radicals, Antioxidants in Disease and Health. *International Journal of Biomedical Science*, 4(2): 89-96.
- Pilacik, B., Nofer, T.W. and Wasowicz, W. (2002). F2-isoprostanes biomarkers of lipid peroxidation: Their utility in evaluation of oxidative stress induced by toxic agents. *Internal Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health*, 15(1): 19-27.
- Puertollano, M.A., Puertollano, E., de Cienfuegos, G.A. and de Pablo, M.A. (2011). Dietary antioxidants: immunity and host defense. *Current Topics in Medicinal Chemistry*, 11(14): 1752-1766.
- Rahal, A., Kumar, A., Singh, V., Yadav, B., Tiwari, R., Chakraborty, S. and Dhama, K. (2014). Oxidative stress, prooxidants, and antioxidants: the interplay. *Biomed Research International*, Volume 2014 (2014), Article ID 761264, 19 pages. http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2014/761264.
- Reed, S.G., Pihl, D.L. and Grabstein, K.H. (1989). Immune deficiency chronic *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection recombinant IL-1 restores Th function for antibody production. *Journal of Immunology*, 142: 2067-2071.
- Reinitz, D.M. and Mansfield, J.M. (1990). T-cell-independent and T-cell-dependent B-cell responses to exposed variant surface glycoprotein epitopes in trypanosome-infected mice. *Infection and Immunity*, 58(7): 2337-2342.

- Reitman, S. and Frankel, S. (1957). A colorimetric method for determination of serum glutamic oxaloacetic acid and glutamic pyruvate transaminases. *American Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 28: 56-63.
- Rhind, S.G., Sabiston, B.H., Shek, P.N., Buguet, A., Muanga, G., Stanghelli, A., Dumas, M. and Radomski, W.M. (1997). Effect of Melarsoprol treatment on circulating IL-10 and TNF-α levels in human African trypanosomosis. *Clinical Immunology and Immunopathology*, 83(2): 185-189.
- Rice-Evans, C.A. and Gopinathan, V. (1995). Oxygen toxicity, free radicals and antioxidants in human disease: biochemical implications in atherosclerosis and the problems of premature neonates *Essays in Biochemistry*, 29: 39-63.
- Rifai, N., Bachorick, P.S. and Albors, J.J. (1999). Lipids, lipoproteins and apolipoprotein. In: Burtis C.A, Aswood E.D. (eds) Tietz. Text – book of clinical chemistry, 3rd edn., WB Saunders Company, Philadelphia. Pp. 809-861.
- Roberts, C.J. (1975). Ruminant lipid metabolism in trypanosomosis. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 69(2): 275.
- Ross, C.A. and Barnes, A.M. (1996). Alteration to one of three adenosine transporters is associated with resistance to cymelarsan in *Trypanosoma evansi*. *Parasitology Research*. 82: 183-188.
- Rushigajiki, P.K.B., Mayende, J.S.P., Guloba, A. and Wilson, A.J. (1986). Maintenance of a herd of breeding cattle in an area of trypanosome challenge. *Bulletin of Animal Health and Production in Africa*, 34: 149-155.
- Saleh, M.A., Al-Salahy, M.B. Sanousi, S.A. (2009). Oxidative stress in the blood of camels (*Camelus dromedarius*) naturally infected with *Trypanosoma evansi*. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 162: 192-199.
- Sandman, G. (1994). Carotenoid biosynthesis in microorganisms and plants. *European Journal* of *Biochemistry*, 223: 7-24.
- Santos, S.D., Cahú, T.B., Firmino, G.O., de Castro, C.C., Carvalho, L.B.J., Bezerra, R.S. and Filho, J.L. (2012). Shrimp waste extract and astaxanthin: Rat alveolar macrophage, oxidative stress and inflammation. *Journal of Food Science*, 77: 141-146.
- Satue, K., Mu-oz, A. and Gardon, J.C. (2014). Interpretation of the equine leukogram. J. Hem Res., 1(1): 27-35.
- Scalbert, A., Johnson, I.T. and Saltmarsh, M. (2005). Polyphenols: antioxidants and beyond. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 81: 215-217.

- Schalm, O. W., Jain, N. C. and Carroll, E. J. (1975). *Veterinary Haematology*, 3rd Edition, Philadelphia. Pa: Lea and Febiger, Pp. 15-18.
- Schillinger, D. and Rottcher, D. (1986). Treatment of camels for *Trypanosoma brucei evansi* infection (Surra). *World Animal Review*, 60: 26-32.
- Schopf, L.R., Filutowicz, H., Bi, X.J. and Mansfield, J.M. (1998). Interleukin-4-dependent immunoglobulin G1 isotype switch in the presence of a polarized antigen-specific Th1cell response to the trypanosome variant surface glycoprotein. *Infection and Immunity*, 66:451-461.
- Senait, G., Asinake, B. and Kibrom, M. (2016). Epidemiological study of bovine trypanosomosis in selective Kebeles of South Omo Zone, Ethiopia. *Journal of Biology, Agriculture and Healthcare*, 6(5): 108-114.
- Serebruany, V., Malinin, A., Goodin, T. and Pashkow, F. (2010). The *in vitro* effects of xancor, a synthetic astaxanthin derivative on hemostatic biomarkers in aspirin-naïve and aspirin treated subjects with multiple risk factors for vascular disease. *American Journal of Therapeutics*, 17: 125-132.
- Shaw, A.P.M. (2004). Economics of African trypanosomosis, *In*: Holmes, P. H. and Miles, M. A. (Eds.), *The Trypanosomosis*, CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK, pp. 369-402.
- Sheng, Y., Abreu, I.A., Cabelli, D.E., Maroney, M.J., Miller, A.F., Teixeira, M. and Valentine, J.S. (2014). Superoxide dismutases and superoxide reductases. *Chemical Reviews*, 114: 3854-3918.
- Shiferaw, S., Muktar, Y. and Belina, D. (2015). A review on trypanocidal drug resistance in Ethiopia. *Journal of Parasitology and Vector Biology*, 7(4): 58-66.
- Shimelis, D., Melkamu, B., Getachew, T., Getachew, A., David, B. and Bruno, M.G. (2015). Comparative clinicohaematological analysis in young Zebu cattle experimentally infected with Trypanosoma vivax isolates from tsetse infested and non-tsetse infested areas of Northwest Ethiopia. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica*, 57: 24.
- Shittu, O.K., Umar, H. and Usman, U.Y. (2013). Effect of methanolic leaf extract of *Thymus* vulgaris on some biomarker enzymes in *Trypanosoma brucei*-infected rats. *International Journal of Biomedical Research*, 4(2): 83-87.
- Shittu, O.K., Lawal, B., Adeniyi, A.K., Kilani, L.T. and Saka, R.B. (2017). Effect of methanolic extract of *Musca domestica* larvae on somes enzymes in *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infected rats. *Nigerian Journal of Basic and Applied Science*, 25(2): 66-74.
- Sies, H. (2017). Hydrogen peroxide as a central signaling molecule in physiological oxidative stress: oxidative eustress. *Redox Biology*, 11: 613-619.

- Sileghem, M.R., Darji, A., Hamers, R. and De Baetselier, P. (1989). Modulation of IL-1α production and IL-1α release during experimental trypanosome infections. *Immunology*, 68: 137-139.
- Silva, T.M.F., Olinda, R. G., Rodrigues, C.M.F., Câmara, A.C.L., Lopes, F.C., Coelho, W.A.C., Ribeiro, M.F.B., Freitas, C.I.A., Teixeira M.M.G. and Batista, J.S. (2013).Pathogenesis of reproductive failure induced by *Trypanosoma vivax* in experimentally-infected pregnant ewes. *Veterinary Research*, 44:1-9.
- Sones, K. (2001). Pharmaceutical companies: partners or enemies, *ICPTV Newsletter*, 3:19-21.
- Sorci, G. and Faivre, B. (2009). Inflammation and oxidative stress in vertebrate host-parasite systems. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B*, 364(1513): 71–83.
- Spatafora, C. and Tringali, C. (2012). Natural-derived polyphenols as potential anticancer agents. Anticancer Agents in Medicinal Chemistry, 12: 902-918.
- Stehbens, W.E. (2004). Oxidative stress in viral hepatitis and AIDS. *Experimental and Molecular Pathology*, 77(2): 121-132.
- Stein, S.F., Ware, J.H. and Woods, R. (1977). Serum immunoglobulins: methods for determination of normal values in international units. *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 16(4): 371-384.
- Sternberg, J.M., Rodgers, J., Bradley, B., MacLean, L., Murray, M. and Kennedy, P.G. (2005). Meningoencephalitic African trypanosomiasis: brain IL-10 and IL-6 are associated with protection from neuro-inflammatory pathology. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 167(1): 81-89.
- Stewart, J.S., Lignell, A., Pettersson, A., Elfving, E. and Soni, M.G. (2008). Safety assessment of astaxanthin rich microalgae biomass: Acute and subchronic toxicity studies in rats. *Food* and Chemical Toxicology, 46: 3030-3036.
- Stijlemans, B., Guilliams, M., Raes, G., Beschin, A., Magez, S. and De Baetselier, P. (2007). African trypanosomosis: from immune escape and immunopathology to immune intervention. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 148(1): 3-13.
- Stijlemans, B., Beschin, A., Magez, S., Ginderachter, J.A.V and De Baetseliar, P. (2015). Iron homeostasis and *Trypanosoma brucei* associated immunopathogenicity development: A battle/quest for iron. *Biomed Research International*, volume 2015 Article ID 819389. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10:1155/2015/819389</u>.
- Sutherland, I.A., Peregrine, A.S., Lonsdale-Eccles, J.D. and Holmes, P.H. (1991). Reduced accumulation of isometamidium by drug-resistant *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Parasitology*, 103: 245-251.

- Suzuki, Y., Ohgami, K., Shiratori, K., Jin, X.H., Ilieva, I., Koyama, Y., Yazawa, K., Yoshida, K., Kase, S. and Ohno, S. (2006). Suppressive effects of astaxanthin against rat endotoxininduced uveitis by inhibiting the NF-κB signalling pathway. *Experimental Eye Research*, 82: 275-281.
- Tachado, S.D. and Schofield, L. (1994). Glycosylphatidylinositol toxin of Trypanosoma brucei regulates IL-1α and TNF-α expressions in macrophages by protein tyrosine kinase-mediated signal transduction. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 205: 984-991.
- Taniguchi, S., Dai, C.H., Price, J.O. (1997). Interferon gamma down-regulates stem cell factor and erythropoietin receptors but not insulin-like growth factor-I receptors human erythroid colony-forming cells. Blood, 90: 2244-2252.
- Taylor, K.A. and Mertens, B. (1999). Immune response of cattle infected with African trypanosomes. The *Memorias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz*, 94(2): 239-244.
- Tedeschi, E., Menegazzi, M., Yao, Y., Suzuki, H., Forstermann, U. and Kleinert, H. (2004). Green tea inhibits human inducible nitric-oxide synthase expression by down-regulating signal transducer and activator of transcription-1alpha activation. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 65: 111-120.
- Terao, J. (1989). Antioxidant activity of beta-carotene-related carotenoids in solution. *Lipids*, 24: 659-661.
- Titus, R.G., Sherry, B. and Cerami, A. (1991). The involvement of TNF, IL-1 and IL-6 in the immune response to protozoan parasites. In *Immunoparaitology Today*, pp. 13-16. Edited by C. Ash and R.B. Gallagher. Cambridge: Elsevier.
- Tizard, I., Nielsen, K.H., Seed, J.R. and Hall, J.E. (1978). Biologically active products from African trypanosomes. *Microbiology Reviews*, 42: 664-681.
- Tsegaye, B., Dagnachew, S. and Terefe, G. (2015). Review on drug resistant animal trypanosomes in Africa and overseas. *African Journal of Basic Applied Sciences*, 7(2): 73-83.
- Uchida, K. (2003). 4-Hydroxy-2-nonenal: a product and mediator of oxidative stress. *Progress in Lipid Research*, 42: 318-343.
- Uchiyama, K., Naito, Y., Hasegawa, G., Nakamura, N., Takahashi, J. and Yoshikawa, T. (2002). Astaxanthin protects β-cells against glucose toxicity in diabetic db/db mice. *Redox Report*,7: 290-293.
- Uilenberg G. (1998). A field guide for the diagnosis treatment and prevention of African animal trypanosomosis. FAO Rome, 158 pages.

- Ukpai, O.M. and Nwabuko, O.P. (2014). Effects on haematological parameters and pathology of internal organs of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*-infected albino rats. *Nigerian Journal of Biotechnology*, 27: 8-13.
- Umar, I. A., Toh, Z. A., Igbalajobi, F. I., Gidado, A. and Buratai, L. B. (2000). The role of vitamin C administration in alleviation of organ damage in rats infected with *T. brucei*. *Journal of Clinical Biochemistry and Nutrition*, 28: 1-7.
- Umar, I. A., Igbalajobi, F. I., Toh, Z. A., Gidado, A., Shugaba, A. and Buratai, L. B. (2001). Effect of repeated daily doses of vitamin E (alpha-tocopherol) on some biochemical indices of rats infected with *T. brucei* (Basa strain). West African Journal of Biological Science, 12: 1-7.
- Umar, I.A., Ogenyi, E., Okodaso, D., Kimeng, E., Stancheva, G.I., Omage, J.J., Isah, S. and Ibrahim, M.A. (2007). Amelioration of anaemia and organ damage by combined intraperitoneal administration of vitamins A and C to *Typanosoma brucei brucei*-infected rats. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 6(18): 2083–2086.
- Umar, I. A., Rumah., B. L., Bulus, S. L., Kamla, A. A., Jobin, A., Asueliman, B. I., Mazai, M. H., Ibrahim, M. A. and Isah, S. (2008). Effects of intraperitoneal administration of vitamin C and E or A and E combinations on the severity of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infection in rats. *AfricanJournal of Biochemistry Research*, 2(3): 088 091.
- Umar, I.A., Toma, I., Akombum, C.A., Nnaji, C.J., Mahdi, M.A., Gidado, A., Igbokwe, I.O., Buratai, L.B. (2010). The role of intraperitoneally administered vitamin during *Trypanosoma congolense* infection of rabbits. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 9(32): 5224–5228.
- Umar, I.A., Ndidi, U.S., Mohammed, A., Anaedum, V.C., Zambuk, U.U. and Umar, A.U. (2014). *In vitro* antitrypanosomal activity, antioxidant property and phytochemical constituents of aqueous extracts of nine Nigerian plants. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Diseases*, 4(5): 348-355.
- Uraku, A.J. (2017). Hepatoprotective effects of *Plasmodium berghei* infected swiss mice treated with some plant extracts. *Journal of Pharmacy and Allied Health Sciences*, 6: 1-7.
- Uzonna, J.E., Kaushik, R.S., Gordon, J.R. and Tabel, H. (1998). Immunoregulation in experimental murine *Trypanosoma congolense* infection: Anti-IL-10 antibodies reverse trypanosome-mediated suppression of lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro* and moderately prolong the lifespan of genetically susceptible BALB/c mice. *Parasite Immunology*, 20:293-302.
- Valero, N., Mosquera, J., Anez, G., Levy, A., Marcucci, R., de Mon, M.A. (2013). Differential Oxidative Stress Induced by Dengue Virus in Monocytes from Human Neonates, Adult and Elderly Individuals. *PLOS ONE*, 8(9): e73221.doi:10.1371/0073221.

- Valko, M., Rhodes, C.J., Moncol, J., Izakovic, M. and Manzur, M. (2006). Free radicals, metals and antioxidants in oxidative stress-induced cancer. *Chemico Biological Interactions*, 160: 1-40.
- Valko, M., Leibfritz, D., Moncol, J., Cronin, M.T., Mazur, M. and Telser, J. (2007). Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease. *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*, 39(1): 44-84.
- Van Xong, H., Vanhamme, L., Chamekh, M., Chimfwembe, C.E., Van Den Abbeele, J. and Pays, A. (1998). A VSG expression site-associated gene confers resistance to human serum in *Trypanosoma rhodesiense*. *Cell*, 95(6): 839-846.
- Vanhollebeke, B., Truc, P., Poelvoorde, P., Pays, A., Joshi, P.P. and Katti, R. (2006). Human Trypanosoma evansi infection linked to a lack of apolipoprotein L-I. *TheNew England Journal of Medicine*, 355(26): 2752-2756.
- Vanhollebeke, B., Nielsen, M.J., Watanabe, Y., Truc, P., Vanhamme, L. and Nakajima, K. (2007). Distinct roles of haptoglobin-related protein and apolipoprotein L-I in trypanolysis by human serum. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciience USA*, 104(10): 4118-4123.
- Vickerman, K. (1985). Developmental cycles and biology of pathogenic trypanosomes. *British Medical Bulletin*, 41(2): 105-114.
- Waema, M.W., Maina, N.W., Ngotho, M., Karanja, S.M., Gachie, B.M., Maranga, D.N. and Kagira, J.M. (2013). Serum lipids may not be potential markers in staging of human African trypanosomosis. *Scientica Parasitologica*, (14(2): 77-83.
- Wamwiri, F.N. and Changasi, R.E. (2016). Tsetse flies (Glossina) as vectors of human African trypanosomosis: A review. *BioMed Research International*, volume 2016, Article ID 6201350, 8 pages.
- Wang, Z., Ciabattoni, G., Creminon, C., Lawson, J., Fitzgerald, G.A., Patrono, C. and Maclouf, J. (1995). Immunological characterization of urinary 8-epi-prostaglandin F₂ alpha excretion in urine. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 27(1): 94-100.
- Weitzmann, N.M., Cenci, S., Ritas, L., Brown, C. and Pacifici, R.C. (2000). Interleukin-7 stimulates osteoclastogenic formation by up-regulating T-cell production of soluble osteoclastogenic cytokines. *Immunobiology*, 96:1873-1878.
- Welburn, S. C., & Maudlin, I. (1999). Tsetse Trypanosome Interactions: Rites of Passage. Wellinghausen, N. and Rink, L. (1998). The significance of zinc for leukocyte biology. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*, 64: 571-577.
- Wellinghausen, N. and Rink, L. (1998). The significance of zinc for leukocyte biology. *Journal* of Leukocyte Biology, 64(5): 571-577.
- Whittle, H.C., Greenwood, B.M., Bidwell, D., Bartlett, A. and Voller, A. (1977). IgM and antibody measurement in the diagnosis and management of Gambian trypanosomosis. *The American society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 26: 1129-1134.
- Willcox, J.K., Ash, S.L. and Catignani, G.L. (2004). Antioxidants and prevention of chronic disease: Review. *Critical Reviews in Food Sciience and Nutrition*, 44: 275-295.
- Wood, L.G., Wark, P.A. and Garg, M.L. (2010). Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory effects of resveratrol in airway disease. *Antioxidants and Redox Signaling*, 13: 1535-1548.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). (1998). Control and Surveillance of African Trypanosomosis: *Report Committee of a WHO Committee*. WHO Technical Report Series 881, World Health Organisation, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Wurochekke, A.U., Anthony, A.E. and Obidah, W. (2008). Biochemical effects on the liver and kidney of rats administered aqueous stem bark extract of *Ximenia americana*. African Journal of Biotechnology, 7(16): 2777-2780.
- Yakubu, D.P., Dawet, A. and Olaleye, N.A. (2014). Effects of vitamin C and selenium on some blood parameters of *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* infected rats. *British Journal of Applied Science and Technology*, 4(7): 1100-1108.
- Yang, Y., Seo, J.M., Nguyeri, A., Pham, T.X., Park, Y., Kim, B., Bruno, R.S. and Lee, J. (2011). Astaxanthin-rich extract from the green algae Haematococcus pluvialis lowers plasma lipid concentrations and enhances antioxidant defense in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 141: 1611-1617.
- Yin, H. and Porter, N.A. (2003). Specificity of the ferrous oxidation of xylenol orange assay: Analysis of autoxidation products of cholesteryl arachidonate. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 313: 319-326.
- Yin, H., Havrilla, C.M., Morrow, J.D. and Porter, N.A. (2002). Formation of isoprostane bicyclic endoperoxides from autoxidation of cholesteryl arachidonate. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, 124: 7745-7754.
- Yin, H., Musiek, E.S. and Morrow, J.D. (2006). Quantification of isoprostanes as an index of oxidative stress: An update. *Journal of Biological Sciences*, 6(3): 469-479.
- Yoshihara, K., Morris, A., Iraqi, F. and Naessens, J. (2007). Cytokines mRNA profiles in bovine macrophages stimulated with *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science*, 69(4): 421-423.
- Young, I. and Woodside, J. (2001). Antioxidants in health and disease. *Journal of Clinical Pathology*, 54: 176-186.
- Yusuf, I.L., Aket, I.O., Tijjani, M.B., Salihu, S.I. and Muhammad, Z. (2018). Lead-induced increase in erythrocyte osmotic fragility and malondialdehyde concentration in Wistar

rats: chemo-protective effects of flavonoid mixture. *Biochemistry and Biotechnology Research*, 6(1): 9-14.

Zhang, L.X., Cooney, R.V. and Bertram, J.S. (1991). Carotenoids enhance gap junctional communication and inhibit lipid peroxidation in C3H/10T1/2 cells: relationship to their cancer chemopreventive action. *Carcinogenesis*, 12: 2109-2114.

APPENDICES

body weight (kg) changes of rats experimentally infected with <i>Trypanosoma brucei brucei</i>					
Week 1Weel	x 2		Week 3	Week 4	
Treatment					
DW	117 ± 9.34	4.53 ± 0.68	3.69 ± 0.38	1.47 ± 0.27	
S/OIL	136.5 ± 13.44	5.08 ± 0.27	3.97 ± 0.66	2.13 ± 0.18	
Т	133.4 ± 6.85	7.63 ± 0.32	8.94 ± 0.89	4.01 ± 0.16	
PreA+T	128 ± 5.41	6.14 ± 0.14	6.21 ± 0.49	3.02 ± 0.31	
PreA+T+DZ	123.4 ± 9.56	4.24 ± 0.14	5.69 ± 0.20	2.52 ± 0.12	
T+A	128 ± 7.22	7.85 ± 0.12	8.65 ± 0.43	3.73 ± 0.05	
T+A+DZ	133.5 ± 5.16	6.57 ± 0.23	6.14 ± 0.41	3.36 ± 0.24	
T+DZ	126.6 ± 7.20	6.63 ± 0.25	6.38 ± 0.65	3.57 ± 0.06	

Appendix 1: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on weekly body weight (kg) changes of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* Week 1 Week 2 Week 4

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

Appendix 2: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the survivability (Days) of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

				Treatments			
DW	S/OIL	Т	PreA + T	PreA + T +	T + A	T + A + DZ	T + DZ
				DZ			
8.0 ± 0.0	8.0 ± 0.0	6.2 ± 0.41	7.25 ± 0.28	8.0 ± 0.0	6.0 ± 0.37	7.7 ± 0.30	8.0 ± 0.0

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

Appendix 3: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the level of parasitaemia of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Day 0	Day 2		Day 4	Day 6	Day 8
Treatment					
DW	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0
S/OIL	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0
Т	0.0 ± 0.0	1.68 ± 0.88	7.27 ± 0.10	7.05 ± 0.32	8.1 ± 0.09
PreA+T	0.0 ± 0.0	2.27 ± 0.95	5.58 ± 1.08	7.05 ± 0.15	7.67 ± 0.15
PreA+T+DZ	0.0 ± 0.0	1.35 ± 1.05	5.88 ± 1.11	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0
T+A	0.0 ± 0.0	2.8 ± 0.10	6.96 ± 0.70	7.63 ± 0.39	8.1 ± 0.15
T+A+DZ	0.0 ± 0.0	1.53 ± 1.01	7.23 ± 0.16	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0
T+DZ	0.0 ± 0.0	3.73 ± 1.18	7.53 ± 0.14	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

Appendix 4: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on RBC,PCV and Hb concentration of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*RBC (×10¹²/L)PCV (%)Hb (g/dL)

Treatment			
DW	8.10 ± 0.39	44.9 ± 0.39	14.93 ± 0.67
S/OIL	8.5 ± 0.14	45.08 ± 0.50	15.3 ± 0.50
Т	5.80 ± 0.25	33.84 ± 0.80	10.3 ± 0.46
PreA+T	7.27 ± 0.21	39.3 ± 1.49	11.98 ± 0.28
PreA+T+DZ	7.60 ± 0.21	41.98 ± 1.03	13.88 ± 0.53
T+A	6.28 ± 0.47	33.7 ± 0.59	9.85 ± 0.50
T+A+DZ	7.06 ± 0.07	38.28 ± 1.0	12.35 ± 0.56
T+DZ	6.69 ± 0.17	37.6 ± 1.29	11.05 ± 0.78

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

RBC = Red blood cell

PCV = Packed cell volume

Hb = Haemoglobin

Appendix 5: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate onerythrocytic indices of rats experimentally infected with Trypanosoma brucei bruceiMCVMCHC (g/dL)

(femtolitre/cell) Treatment		(pictogram/cell)	
DW	67.23 ± 2.67	16.85 ± 0.32	23.23 ± 0.27
S/OIL	66.3 ± 1.22	16.1 ± 0.35	22.83 ± 0.69
Т	80.13 ± 0.98	19.52 ± 0.42	29.12 ± 1.47
PreA+T	73.8 ± 1.09	17.95 ± 0.44	24.2 ± 0.41
PreA+T+DZ	71.49 ± 1.19	17.64 ± 0.15	23.38 ± 0.35
T+A	80.33 ± 1.05	19.87 ± 0.32	27.24 ± 0.31
T+A+DZ	76.17 ± 1.38	18.63 ± 0.17	24.83 ± 0.31
T+DZ	74.68 ± 2.06	19.48 ± 0.42	25.7 ± 0.28

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

MCV = Mean corpuscular volume

MCH = Mean corpuscular haemoglobin

MCHC = Mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration

Appendix 6: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on leukocyte and platelet counts of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

WBC	Lymphocyte	Neutrophil	Platelet

	(× 10 ⁹ /L)	(× 10 ⁹ /L)	(× 10 ⁹ /L)	(× 109/L)
Treatment				
DW	5.5 ± 0.40	4.08 ± 0.34	2.27 ± 0.22	711.3 ± 17.1
S/OIL	5.77 ± 0.55	3.88 ± 0.33	2.33 ± 0.33	724.3 ± 11.36
Т	8.13 ± 0.40	6.75 ± 0.44	4.8 ± 0.12	315.1 ± 6.36
PreA+T	6.7 ± 0.26	6.13 ± 0.71	3.45 ± 0.26	541.8 ± 13.09
PreA+T+DZ	6.16 ± 0.27	5.88 ± 0.42	3.03 ± 0.03	601.8 ± 10.52
T+A	8.37 ± 0.67	6.85 ± 0.41	5.03 ± 0.58	326.2 ± 10.34
T+A+DZ	7.33 ± 0.75	6.1 ± 0.51	3.7 ± 0.21	498.5 ± 27.47
T+DZ	6.87 ± 0.41	6.27 ± 0.95	3.6 ± 0.35	482 ± 17.64

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

WBC = White blood cell

0.9% 0.7 %			0.5 %	0.3 %	0.1 %	0.0 %
Treatment						
DW	13.69 ± 0.99	19.03 ± 1.09	32.42 ± 2.82	95.69 ± 4.31	96.68 ± 2.04	100 ± 0.0
S/OIL	11.28 ± 0.36	14.26 ± 2.17	31.44 ± 2.09	96.66 ± 2.36	99.08 ± 0.92	100 ± 0.0
Т	25.05 ± 1.77	40.03 ± 4.52	74.92 ± 2.18	94.17 ± 2.41	95.62 ± 2.54	100 ± 0.0
PreA+T	17.19 ± 0.64	24.44 ± 3.09	48.92 ± 4.53	98.51 ± 1.49	94.37 ± 3.30	100 ± 0.0
PreA+T+DZ	14.68 ± 0.49	17.45 ± 1.32	36.95 ± 3.14	95.17 ± 2.45	99.27 ± 0.59	100 ± 0.0
T+A	25.69 ± 0.87	45.80 ± 5.33	69.17 ± 6.87	100 ± 0.0	95.04 ± 4.73	100 ± 0.0
T+A+DZ	19.50 ± 0.68	27.84 ± 3.03	50.52 ± 3.24	92.27 ± 7.73	100 ± 0.0	100 ± 0.0
T+DZ	18.18 ± 0.54	26.4 ± 3.24	53.11 ± 2.90	99.52 ± 0.48	99.65 ± 0.35	100 ± 0.0

Appendix 7: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on erythrocyte osmotic fragility of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

Liver		Kidney	Heart
Treatments			
DW	2540±186.0	3797±105.8	2768±190.7
S/OIL	2401±301.2	3353±232.1	2630±200.5
Т	5629±229.6	5854±61.07	5002±468.9
PreA+T	3240±215.3	4922±242.5	4063±432.6
PreA+T+DZ	3579±383.4	4610±98.99	3838±372.3
T+A	5074±144.9	5776±39.08	5347±416.2
T+A+DZ	4633±257.7	5290±190.5	4207±184.2
T+DZ	4553±352.1	5123±117.7	4660±197.0

Appendix 8:Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the activities of 8-isoprostane (Pg/mL) in the liver, kidney and heart of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

AST (IU/L)		ALT (IU/L)	ALP (IU/L)
Treatments			
DW	26.67 ± 1.86	16.67 ± 0.67	103.1 ± 3.86
S/OIL	30 ± 5.51	12.5 ± 1.26	97.43 ± 11.08
Т	60.33 ± 2.96	48 ± 4.62	286.1 ± 30.63
PreA+T	46 ± 2.27	32 ± 8.0	223.3 ± 19.62
PreA+T+DZ	42.67 ± 3.28	20 ± 2.31	186.7 ± 21.65
T+A	56.33 ± 1.76	44.25 ± 1.93	280 ± 19.87
T+A+DZ	50 ± 5.13	31 ± 2.52	213.4 ± 14.5
T+DZ	53.33 ± 1.20	33 ± 5.26	218.9 ± 8.76

Appendix 9: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on liver enzymes of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

DW = Distilled	water
----------------	-------

S/OIL = Soya oil,

- T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei
- A = Astaxanthin
- DZ = Diminaazene aceturate
- AST = Aspartate aminotransferase
- ALT = Alanine aminotransferase
- ALP = Alkaline phosphatase

TNF-α		IL-1a	IL-6
Treatments			
DW	116.3 ± 5.09	21.53 ± 2.04	125.3 ± 14.65
S/OIL	135.6 ± 15.39	19.04 ± 0.90	115.2 ± 11.92
Т	280.9 ± 17.27	30.46 ± 2.37	366.3 ± 41.45
PreA+T	179.5 ± 25.59	25.86 ± 1.44	228 ± 24.51
PreA+T+DZ	191.5 ± 18.5	25.3 ± 2.15	191.6 ± 17.59
T+A	251.2 ± 38.75	27.93 ± 0.10	364.8 ± 51.92
T+A+DZ	206.6 ± 13.85	26.26 ± 1.03	233.2 ± 35.6
T+DZ	203.2 ± 22.52	24.99 ± 1.21	266.9 ± 8.74

Appendix 10: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on tumour necrosis factor alpha (Pg/mL), interleukin-1alpha (Pg/mL) and interleukin-6 (Pg/mL) of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

PreA = Pretreated with astaxanthin

- DZ = Diminaazene aceturate
- TNF- α = Tumour necrosis factor alpha
- IL-1 α = Interleukin 1alpha

IL-6 = Interleukin 6

Treatments			
DW	4.53 ± 0.68	3.69 ± 0.38	1.47 ± 0.27
S/OIL	5.08 ± 0.27	3.97 ± 0.66	2.13 ± 0.18
Т	7.63 ± 0.32	8.94 ± 0.89	4.01 ± 0.16
PreA+T	6.14 ± 0.14	6.21 ± 0.49	3.02 ± 0.31
PreA+T+DZ	4.24 ± 0.14	5.69 ± 0.20	2.52 ± 0.12
T+A	7.85 ± 0.12	8.65 ± 0.43	3.73 ± 0.05
T+A+DZ	6.57 ± 0.23	6.14 ± 0.41	3.36 ± 0.24
T+DZ	6.63 ± 0.25	6.38 ± 0.65	3.57 ± 0.06

Appendix 11: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on lipid profile of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Triglyceride (mg/dL) HDL (mg/dL)

Keys:

DW = Distilled v	water
------------------	-------

Cholesterol (mg/dL)

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

LDL = Low density lipoprotein

Appendix 12: Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on Immunoglobulin G(ng/mL) of rats experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Treatments							
DW	S/OIL	Т	PreA + T	PreA + T +	T + A	T + A + DZ	T + DZ
4.72 ± 0.10	5.36 ± 0.33	6.40 ± 0.28	7.50 ± 0.34	7.17 ± 0.51	6.11 ± 0.23	5.10 ± 0.52	6.10 ± 0.24

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

IgG = Immunoglobulin G

Heart		Lungs	Liver
Treatments			
DW	0.3692 ± 0.13	2.187 ± 0.04	0.2582 ± 0.02
S/OIL	0.4492 ± 0.21	2.124 ± 0.04	0.3035 ± 0.05
Т	1.711 ± 0.22	2.904 ± 0.09	1.842 ± 0.29
PreA+T	1.352 ± 0.07	2.543 ± 0.07	1.170 ± 0.04
PreA+T+DZ	1.347 ± 0.12	2.552 ± 0.03	1.056 ± 0.07
T+A	1.778 ± 0.11	2.667 ± 0.02	1.529 ± 0.08
T+A+DZ	1.486 ± 0.19	2.612 ± 0.10	1.102 ± 0.14
T+DZ	1.543 ± 0.49	2.641 ± 0.07	1.301 ± 0.92

Appendix 13:Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on the activity of superoxide dismutase (IU/L) in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

SOD = Superoxide dismutase

Heart		Lungs	Liver
Treatments			
DW	15.73 ± 2.31	18.46 ± 1.27	16.18 ± 1.44
S/OIL	13.84 ± 1.60	18.76 ± 2.17	14.19 ± 1.28
Т	44.07 ± 3.40	50.25 ± 6.07	36.89 ± 2.24
PreA+T	30.60 ± 1.61	34.11 ± 3.97	30.48 ± 1.39
PreA+T+DZ	27.14 ± 5.21	32.35 ± 2.48	27.66 ± 1.91
T+A	43.84 ± 5.92	49.91 ± 1.95	35.08 ± 2.11
T+A+DZ	31.64 ± 3.94	35.93 ± 3.76	28.52 ± 3.03
T+DZ	35.51 ± 2.91	36.83 ± 5.96	33.79 ± 1.45

Appendix 14:Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate onglutathione peroxidase (IU/L)activity in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

GPx = Glutathione peroxidase

Heart		Lungs	Liver
Treatments			
DW	9.762 ± 0.89	25.18 ± 1.49	9.757 ± 0.49
S/OIL	11.11 ± 0.99	24.44 ± 1.27	9.041 ± 0.21
Т	30.86 ± 3.37	50.78 ± 3.82	12.09 ± 0.95
PreA+T	26.53 ± 3.41	39.21 ± 3.45	10.01 ± 0.41
PreA+T+DZ	20.83 ± 1.62	39.68 ± 2.02	8.637 ± 0.79
T+A	30.97 ± 3.13	44.29 ± 1.74	12.91 ± 1.08
T+A+DZ	26.46 ± 3.21	47.52 ± 5.04	10.02 ± 0.75
T+DZ	26.39 ± 3.32	47.50 ± 1.30	10.37 ± 0.84

Appendix 15:Effect of treatment with astaxanthin and/or diminazene aceturate on catalase(IU/L)activity in the heart, lungs, and liver of rats infected with *Trypanosoma* brucei brucei

Keys:

DW = Distilled water

S/OIL = Soya oil,

T = Trypanosoma brucei brucei

A = Astaxanthin

DZ = Diminaazene aceturate

GPx = Glutathione peroxidase